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CHAPTER 1
 
 


Real
magic can only be done in the dark.


That’s
the first thing they teach you. I learned that lesson some years ago, when I
was young and ambitious. My teacher was a charismatic man — handsome,
confident, and brilliant. He was also extremely manipulative, but most good
teachers are in some way. Headstrong boys often have to be manipulated to learn
life’s most important lessons.


My
teacher taught me magic, but not the kind that entertainers in Vegas peddle to
fat tourists. I’m talking about the real stuff. It’s the kind of magic that
makes something out of nothing — the magic of legend and myth. I learned it
well until I cracked.


I’m
not ashamed to admit that I failed as a nightcrafter. In fact, I’m proud to say
I got as far as I did. Not many people would last long knowing the kinds of
things that I knew, seeing the things I’ve seen, and doing the things that I’ve
done. My teacher didn’t mind that I washed out. The graduation rate had never
been high. Failure was always the more probable outcome. But he tried his best
anyway. I loved him for that even after
he kicked me out. He was just doing what he was supposed to do . . . mostly. He
was supposed to wipe my
memory clean of all the things I’d learned in the dark. But he didn’t, and his
motivations have been a frustrating mystery since the last time I saw him.
Maybe it just slipped his mind. Maybe he took pity on me and hoped that one day
I’d return and be able to complete my training.


Maybe
he just didn’t want me to forget him.


His
lessons made me the person I am today. Most people spend their teenage years
afraid of the darkness they saw in the world, but he taught me to embrace it.
But the most important lesson that I learned from all that time in the dark was
this: the nightcraft is dangerous and it needs to be brought to an end.


There
are . . . things in the dark.
They are horrible, unspeakable things. The nightcrafter magic attracts them,
and leads them out of their natural habitat like bloody bait tempting a shark.
These creatures aren’t really a threat to the nightcrafters themselves, but
they’re a big problem for everyone else. Innocent people become collateral
damage.


When
I was a student of the craft, I didn’t care about the repercussions. I didn’t
care about putting other people in danger. I just wanted the power. But, when
my mentor left me alone and abandoned, I had some time to reflect on it all
objectively. A few days back in the sun reset my moral compass to true north. I
knew what I had been learning was dangerous, and I knew the magic had gotten
innocent people killed.


I
had a new mission in life after that. I made a vow that one day I was going to
stop the nightcrafters from putting innocent lives at risk. One day, I was
going to expose the things that went on in the dark.


How?
I had no idea. But nothing would stop me. For whatever reason I’d been given a
chance that no one else had. I’d seen the world behind the veil and come back
with the knowledge intact. I didn’t have the details of a plan figured out, but
I knew the gist of what I had to do. 


Sometimes
shining a light on something is the best way to make it disappear.


* * *


 


I
got a new job some months after my career in magic ended. It was a remarkable
opportunity, and if I hadn’t just spent years learning magic I might have
considered it a dream job.


The
interview process for my new career started on a wintry night in New York City.
At the time, I was already working as a night watchman at a warehouse. It was a
mindless job, but it afforded me lots of time alone and in the dark. In my
solitude I practiced a few of the lessons I was able to master before my
budding career as a nightcrafter came to an end, so I was able to keep my
meager skills honed. But I never used the more powerful spells at work. Bad
things can happen when you draw too much from the Rift. I understood that fact,
and I acted with appropriate responsibility. But the vast majority of
nightcrafters didn’t give a damn, and a lot of those assholes lived in New
York.


On
this particular night it was snowing hard; the kind of snowfall that looks like
white ash pouring from the sky. The snow and the biting cold meant that the
usually busy New York streets were vacant. There was a foot of snow and slush
outside, and the plows hadn’t even made a dent in it yet. I wasn’t looking
forward to my trip home.


My
shift ended at five in the morning and thankfully Bob, the morning guard, lived
close and was able to get to work on time. When I left the warehouse, the skies
were still murky and full of flurries. The blanketing snow cast thick shadows
against the limelight from the streetlamps.


Dark
mornings always make my skin tingle. The sensation is like an electric
excitement that gradually grows stronger as the sun’s time to shine approaches.
It felt like something wild was about to happen.


It was freezing outside. I had a very warm
knit cap, but I hated wearing it. I’d just gotten a buzz cut because I feel
like a bum when it gets long, but I’ve got disobedient wiry Asian hair so when
it gets short it juts out at 90 degrees instead of lying flat against my scalp.
That makes the knit cap uncomfortable to wear. But it’s not as uncomfortable as
having my body heat sucked away by cruel winter air, so I put the damn thing
on.


I
trudged through the fresh, untouched snow as quickly as I could until I got
tired of doing it the normal way. After I took a quick look around and saw that
no one was watching, I cast a little spell to help me out. Although there was
weak light from the streetlamps, the darkness was deep enough to let me conjure
up a featherweight effect. Soon, my footsteps barely made a mark in the snow
and I walked along at a brisk pace.


The
funny thing about nightcrafting is that you don’t need to do it in complete darkness. Sure, it helps a
lot if you can kill every single bit of light around you, but your average
nighttime scene is plenty to do some nifty stuff with. But you’ve got to make
extra sure to avoid direct streams of light. It has to do with something about
the frequencies of visible light weakening the forces that make the magic work.
I have a rudimentary understanding of it, but that’s about it. I’m like a
schoolboy trying to wrap his brain around quantum dynamics with only freshman
physics as a reference point.


I
headed towards the nearest subway station to get my cold, skinny ass back to
the Bronx and in a warm bed. I turned a corner and found a black Lincoln sedan
stuck in the snow. The car had diplomatic plates. That’s not an uncommon sight
in this city, but it was odd to see one of them alone in this neighborhood and
at this hour.


Next
to the car, a stocky man in a black trench coat dumped kitty litter into the
street for traction. The poor guy didn’t look happy about his situation. He
reached into his pocket to fish out a cell phone. I didn’t make much of it and kept
walking. I was halfway to the car when I realized I still had my featherweight
spell on.


God dammit.


I
could have just walked past the guy and hope he didn’t notice that I was
prancing on top of a foot of snow, but that would’ve been risky. I’ve seen my
fair share of ex-military grunts who went into the security business, and this
guy fit the profile exactly. There was no way I’d escape his notice. There was
a remote possibility that he might just scratch his head and figure his eyes
were playing tricks on him, but I didn’t feel like taking that chance. I
couldn’t afford stories about me getting spread out here. There were still
unpleasant people looking for me.


So
I canceled the spell and sank halfway up to my knees in cold, cloying snow.


Son
of a bitch.


I
grit my teeth and grumbled as I kept plodding through the wet, white mess. In
about two minutes, my quads started to get sore. As I got closer to Mr. Black
Trench, he gave me an icy stare. I gave him one back.


Don’t ask me to help you, goddammit.


He
didn’t.


I
kept walking. I minded my own business and wondered if I would have the chance
to bring up another featherweight spell once I passed this guy. Then that
tingling feeling came back. It was stronger this time, and it was immediately
followed by a sick feeling in my gut.


Then
the streetlights went out.


“Oh
hell,” Mr. Black Trench groaned. “What is this shit?”


“Just
a power outage,” I said as my vision struggled to discern shapes in nothing but
the dim moonlight filtering through the clouds and snow. “The storm must have
knocked down some lines.”


“Wonderful,”
Mr. Black Trench said. Then he rapped a knuckle on the tinted rear window of
the car. “Ma’am, we’ve got another problem.”


At
that point, I realized two things. One, there was someone else in the car.
Two, there was something else with us in the street.


It
was something . . . nasty.


That
sick feeling in my stomach grew to an almost overwhelming nausea. The tingling
on my skin became a fierce burning. I couldn’t see the black-furred,
four-legged creature that I knew had just arrived, but I didn’t need to. I was
sure what it was. Nachtjäger.


“You
need to get out of here, now!” I yelled to Mr. Black Trench.


“What
are you talking about, man? Are you looking for some trouble?” I could see him
reaching inside his trench, and then there was a glint of metal in the
moonlight. A gun wouldn’t help him and he’d be too stubborn to listen to me. He
would be dead in a few seconds. The best I could do was try to help the person
in the car.


I
focused my mind and let the shadows envelop me. I disappeared fully into the
night, confusing Mr. Black Trench. He drew his gun and he reached for a small
flashlight on his keychain. That wasn’t a bad idea, but he’d need a lot more
light than that. The nachtjäger was closing in. It growled — a deep, gurgling
rumble that would fill any sane man with fear. Mr. Black Trench turned his
little light towards the sound, but the rays weren’t bright enough to penetrate
more than a few feet of the darkness.


He
was distracted now, which gave me the opportunity to approach the black
Lincoln. I quietly lifted the door handle on the rear passenger door furthest
from Mr. Black Trench. It was locked. That usually wouldn’t be a problem for
me, but as I looked at the car doors I noticed this was a fancy new model and
there were no key holes. That was a problem. I’d have to try something
else. I placed a hand against the cold glass of the left rear window and
whispered a spell I hadn’t cast in ages. 


“Rock
to sand, sand to glass, glass to air. Sand blowing in the wind. Not solid at
all. Glass to air. Not solid at all.”


The
glass dissolved into nothingness. I reached inside the car, unlocked the door,
and went inside.


The
car’s sole occupant stared outside the other window, and she didn’t notice me
slip in. That was probably a good thing since she most likely would’ve freaked
out if she had seen me pull
that little stunt with the window. Luckily for me, the whole process just took
a few seconds. Mr. Black Trench wasn’t having as much luck. The nachtjäger had
caught up with him. The woman in front of me jumped when she heard him scream.


“We
have to go,” I said. She spun around and gave me a shocked stare. She was a
middle-aged black woman with a short haircut and a few crow’s feet. She dressed
fairly fashionably, but she wasn’t wearing any makeup. Her eyes were wide and
her mouth was open for a scream.


“Wait,”
I said. I put my hands up defensively. “I’m here to help. Your bodyguard is
being eaten by a very big, very hungry creature. You’re not safe in this car.
We need to get out of here.”


She
blinked. “What the h—”


“There’s no time for argument. If you stay
here, you’re going to die. If you go with me, at least you’ll have a chance.
Decide fast. I’m not hanging around for long.”


She
was scared, but she wasn’t terrified. I could tell this lady had some
experience with stressful situations. As her emotions gave way to cold logic, I
could almost see the internal battle play out on her face. Her wide eyes
narrowed. Her gaping mouth closed. When she spoke again, I could tell she was
ready.


“What
should we do?” she said.


“Run,”
I said.


“In
this snow?”


“I’ll
handle that,” I said. “Just hold my hand and run. Whatever you do, don’t let
go.”


I’d
never cast a featherweight on two people at once before. But I figured it
couldn’t be much different in principle. I kept my mind focused on making
myself light as a feather, and I imagined that the spell’s effect ran along my
arm, across my hand, and over to the woman that I was trying to save from
becoming dinner. Her expression changed. I could tell she felt something, but
she didn’t say anything. We slipped out of the car as quietly as we could, and
our footsteps left no marks on the deep snow.


“How
are you doing this?” she whispered to me as we scurried away.


“Magic.”


“Is
that . . . real?”


“Yes,”
I said. “Surprise.” 


It
was so dark I couldn’t see much as I led her away. We heard a sharp howl behind
us. I felt my companion tighten her grip on my hand. “What is it?” she
whispered.


“A
nachtjäger,” I said. “A hunter in the night. Very nasty creature that will
start chasing us very soon.”


“Can’t
you get rid of it?”


“Kind
of,” I said. “I can get it to stop following me. But not you. I can’t hide you from it.
Nachtjägers are smart hunters, and they go for the easiest prey.”


“So
just kill it then.”


“I
can’t,” I said. “At least not without some help. I never finished my training.
Killing that kind of creature with just magic is way out of my league.”


“So
what are we supposed to do?” she asked.


“We
improvise,” I said.


I
had walked around this neighborhood many times since I started my night
watchman gig. I always liked to have detour options to avoid trouble or
annoying construction. I used to joke with Bob, my co-worker, that I could
navigate this area with my eyes closed. Tonight I was going to test that
theory. Of course, nightcrafters have other senses besides sight at their
disposal. The craft provides a sort of sixth sense that I imagine must be a lot
like how bats “see” the world through echolocation.


I
recalled the small professional photography shop about a block ahead. It was
owned by an old guy named Oscar — a nice man who had given me some discounts on
stuff when I was broke. I hoped he wouldn’t mind what I was about to do to his place.


I
ran to Oscar’s photo shop, dragging my new ward behind me. Her palm was so
sweaty and slick I had to squeeze extra hard to make sure she stayed with me. I
could feel the nachtjäger’s presence — still far behind, but getting closer.


The
store was locked up tight with one of those pull-down metal gates and a huge
padlock. I took a moment to compose myself before casting a simple spell that
solidified the darkness inside the lock and depressed the locking pins. Through
the Rift I could feel the tiny pins rise. I twisted, and the lock popped open.


The
woman next to me started lifting the gate before I even got the lock off. I
still felt no real terror from her, but she definitely had a sense of urgency.
I couldn’t blame her for that. I could hear the nachtjäger’s heavy footfalls
approaching.


I
slammed the gate behind us, hoping that it would delay our pursuer for a little
while. The shop’s door required another quick unlocking spell. It swung open,
we scrambled inside the shop, and took deep, relieved breaths. We’d avoided
death so far, but I knew that the thin metal gate was too flimsy to stand for
long against a nachtjäger.


Sure
enough, seconds later, the gate started to rattle. Then it started to crumple.


I
flicked a light switch on the wall. As I feared, nothing happened. The power
outage had affected this block too. My female companion tried to feel her way
in the dark, and she headed away from the creature as quickly as she could
manage. “Where’s the back door?” she asked.


“Don’t
worry about it,” I said. “We’re not leaving.” I started rifling through the
shelves of photography equipment in search of what I needed.


“Didn’t
we just come in here to lose that thing?” she asked.


“No,”
I said. “Trying to lose it would just slow it down a little. It would keep
chasing. Even if we could somehow throw it off our trail, it would just find
someone else to munch on.”


“So
what did we come in here for?”


“These,”
I answered. I held in my hands several boxes of modeling lamps.


My
new lady friend’s face twisted into a scowl as she said, “What the hell are you
going to do with those?”


“Just
trust me, and help me set them up.”


Oscar
had a white tarp set up for budding fashion photographers to test out their
equipment. It was in an open area in the back of the store. I walked to it as I
ripped open the boxes and shoved a pair of the lamps to my companion.


“So
what’s your name?” I asked her, realizing that we hadn’t had time to do basic
introductions.


“Dominique,”
she said.


“Well,
Dominique, I need you to screw the stands into the lamps, and then plug those
cables into this box here.”


“I
can’t see anything,” Dominique said.


“Just
feel it out. There’s not much to d—”


SCREEEEEEE


My
words were cut off by the terrible screeching of metal shearing as the nachtjäger
shredded its way through the security gate. We didn’t have much time.


“Work
fast, Dominique.”


We
worked feverishly. I could hear Dominique breathing hard. My heart was pounding
so fast I could practically feel it in my ears, and I was sweating despite the
frigid temperatures. I had to guide Dominique’s hands to finish the last of the
connections, but in twenty long, agonizing seconds we had the setup complete.


I
damn near pissed myself when the storefront window exploded as the shadowy
creature burst through. I could feel the floor shake when it landed.


“Stand
behind the lights,” I told Dominique. “It’ll come after you.”


“You’re
just going to shine some lights
on it?” she said. Her calm composure was starting to crack, but she still did
as I told her.


“Yes,”
I said. “That’s all we need.” The nachtjäger bounded forward. I could feel its
hunger and excitement through the Rift as much as I could feel its thundering
footsteps through the floor.


“I
see a flaw in your plan,” Dominique said. “Don’t we need electricity for these
things?”


The
nachtjäger sprinted towards Dominique — right into the center of the four lights we had set up.


“They’re
battery powered,” I said. Then I hit the “on” switch.


Brilliant
white light streamed from the lamps and bathed the dark animal in radiance. For
just a fraction of a second, I could actually see our stalker with my eyes. It
was terrifying — muscular and massive. Its claws were like long, gleaming,
obsidian scythes. Its face was a mask of scales and teeth. The image of the
fearsome creature lasted only long enough to register in my brain before the
bright lights annihilated it. The nachtjäger dissolved into nothing more than
wisps of shadow, like cigarette smoke floating away on a lazy breeze. I heard a
loud “POP”, like the sound of a huge vacuum-sealed jar of pickles opening, and
I knew that the creature was gone forever.


Dominique
exhaled a breath she’d probably been holding for a few seconds. “Is that it? Is
it over?”


“For
now,” I said.


“Thank
you,” Dominique said.


“You’re
welcome.”


Dominique
leaned against the nearest wall and wiped sweat from her brow. “So . . . who
are you exactly?”


“No
one in particular,” I said. “My name is Kalani. You can call me Kal.”


“Okay,
Kal. What do we do now?”


“We
sit here,” I said, “wait in the light, and hope these batteries last until
sunrise.”






CHAPTER 2
 
 



It
turns out we didn’t have to wait until sunrise. Instead, Dominique called the
cavalry.


She
and I sat in the center of those bright, hot lights for an hour. It took that
long for the boys in black to arrive. These were not the boys in blue — not
your typical NYC beat cops. These guys rolled up in a massive black truck with
huge floodlights on the top and a plow attachment that tossed the snow aside
like it was just confetti. The men wore black gear and masks, and they carried
sub-machine guns. The local police were just the junior varsity squad. These
guys were the all-star team.


When
they showed up, I figured my work was done and I’d disappear into the remaining
bits of early morning darkness. I’d never missed my tiny apartment, but in that
moment it was the only place I wanted to be. But Dominique had other plans. She
grabbed me by the arm and said, “You should come with me. I have to reward
you.”


“I
didn’t do it looking to get rewarded,” I said.


“That’s
exactly why you should be,” she answered. “Come on. It’s cold, and you must be
tired. I’ll get you a room at the nicest hotel in the city.”


“Really.
It’s not necessary.”


Dominique
frowned. “A generous woman with some well-armed friends just gave you a nice
gesture of gratitude for saving her life. It would be impolite to turn her
down.”


“Fine,” I said.


The
guys with guns swept Oscar’s place thoroughly before they retraced our path to
retrieve Dominique’s car and the corpse of her unfortunate bodyguard. Then they
made way for some new guys carrying an assortment of cases and gadgets;
equipment I’d never seen before. Dominique led me into the back of their now
empty truck and we sat down on the cold metal benches. One black-clad soldier
stood guard outside.


“So,”
I said, pointing my thumb at our guard, “are these friends of yours?”


“Employees,”
Dominique said. She reached into a metal compartment next to her, retrieved a
small laptop, and started typing.


“So
they work for you?” I said. “Where do you work?”


“The
North Atlantic Treaty Organization.”


I
gave her a blank stare.


“NATO,”
she said.


“Ohhh,”
I said. “Yeah. This all makes sense then.”


Dominique
gave me a wry smile. “You have no idea what NATO does, do you?”


“Sure
I do. It’s like the United Nations . . . but with guns, and no Russia.”


She
nodded. “Something like that. NATO doesn’t have much of an official presence
here in New York, but my department works as a special . . . unofficial . . .
liaison to the UN.”


“Unofficial,
eh?” I said. “Don’t I need security clearance just to talk to you?”


“You
would if we were talking about things that both of us didn’t already know
about.”


“Yeah,”
I said, wincing. “About tonight . . . obviously that’s some stuff I wouldn’t
suggest talking about in public. People might think you’re crazy. Let’s just
keep this between us.”


“The
proverbial cat is already out of the bag, Kal. We already know about your
kind.”


My
eyebrows shot up and my mouth dropped open. “You do?”


“Yes.
Although I believe I’m the first NATO staffer to actually meet one.”


“What
do you know?” I asked.


“We
know you have some very special abilities. That’s about it really.”


“Who
told you this?”


“No
one,” Dominique said. “We discovered people like you on our own. It might have
been easy for you people to hide a hundred years ago, but we have many more
information gathering techniques at our disposal now.”


“What
exactly would those techniques be?” I asked.


Dominique
shook one of her fingers at me. “That is one of those classified things
you don’t have clearance to know.”


“Interesting,”
I leaned back and crossed my arms. “I’m guessing your generosity isn’t just
about gratitude.”


“I
won’t deny that I don’t want to waste the opportunity to have someone with your
abilities join my team,” Dominique said.


“Join
your team? Whoa now, girlfriend. Back up the truck.”


“I’m
just putting all the cards on the table,” she said. Her laptop beeped and she
turned her attention back to it. “I see no point in trying to deceive you. You
said you never finished your training. It doesn’t take a genius to deduce that
you didn’t leave on the best of terms.”


“That
doesn’t mean I’m eager to roll into a government job.”


“This
isn’t an ordinary government job, Mr. Kai,” Dominique said. 


I
paused. “How . . . I don’t recall telling you my last name.”


“You
didn’t,” she said, pointing to her laptop. “But you did tell me your first
name, and there aren’t many men under forty named Kalani in the state’s ID
database — which I happen to have access to.”


“Great,”
I said. “That’s just . . . great.”


“Back
to the job offer,” Dominique said. “You’d be in a unique role, and the perks
would be considerable. I strongly suggest you accept.”


“NATO
doesn’t exactly have a flawless reputation,” I said. “I have plenty of reasons
to leave right now.”


“That’s
very true. So what wonderful things can I do to make you stay?”


“Are
you trying to seduce me?” I asked.


“In
a way, yes. But not with sex. I get the impression you wouldn’t be interested
anyway.”


“You’re
damn right about that,” I blurted out before thinking. Then my sense of decency
made me wince. “Sorry. No offense.”


“None
taken,” she said. “So what will
it take for you to consider joining us?”


I’d
learned long ago that it’s best to avoid being the first to talk about
compensation in a job interview, and that was exactly the kind of situation I
suddenly found myself in. “That depends,” I said. “What exactly are you
offering?”


“A
civilian consultant’s position,” Dominique said. “You would report to me, and
only me. You’d have the same pay rate and privileges as a senior NATO official,
but with none of the responsibilities of that position. In exchange, I want you
to provide me with as much information as you can about . . . what do you call
yourselves anyway?”


“Nightcrafters,”
I said.


“Right.
I’d want to know all about your nightcrafter training.”


“I
told you I dropped out. Never completed the training.”


“But
you’re still light years ahead of the rest of us,” Dominique said.


“I
can’t teach anybody how to become a nightcrafter.”


“I
don’t expect you to. I just want information, not instruction.”


“I
. . . dunno about this,” I said. “Nightcrafting has remained secret for a very
long time for some very good reasons.”


Dominique
raised an eyebrow. “Reasons like what?”


“Protecting
the general public from people who would misuse the power.”


“Kal,
I think tonight’s events show very clearly that the activities of the
nightcrafters have done nothing to improve the safety of the general public.”


“Point
taken,” I said.


“I’ve
read about incidents like this in a few extremely classified documents,”
Dominique continued, “but I didn’t really believe any of it until now. Those
things in the dark don’t belong here, and they wouldn’t be here unless
something was dragging them out of their normal habitat. The people responsible
for all this don’t seem to give a damn about the lives they put at risk. That’s
a problem. Until this point, it’s been a problem we’ve had no solution for. But
maybe you can change all that.”


“The
nightcrafters don’t believe the problem is all that bad,” I said.


“I
don’t care what they believe,” Dominique said, and her face muscles tightened
as her emotions finally betrayed her controlled exterior. “Tonight, I lost a
man who was more than an employee. He was my friend. Tomorrow I will have to
inform his seventy-year-old mother that her only child is dead. And when she
asks what happened, I will have to lie to her.”


“I
get your point.”


“Do
you?” she said sharply as she leaned forward to stare right in my face. “Do you
really? Because the worst part of all this is that there’s no closure here.
This wasn’t a one-time freak accident. It’s happened before. It will happen
again.”


“I
know.”


“So
only one question remains,” Dominique said, leaning back into her seat. “What
are you going to do about it?”



* * *


 


So
I went to work for NATO.


Dominique
set me up with a nice deal. In addition to what she offered that fateful night,
she got me a new apartment near her office, and a new car with government
plates. I was feeling pretty good about my new lot in life.


Then
the tests started.


Dominique
decided that the first order of business was to find out as much as possible
about nightcrafting from a scientific standpoint. That meant a lot of poking,
prodding, and scanning. This all would take place in a secret laboratory buried
in the basement of a drab U.S. Government building in Manhattan that was not
very far from Dominique’s office at the United Nations headquarters. She sent
me there with an escort of two very large men with obvious gun-shaped bulges in
their blazers. Once at the building, my two new buddies stayed in the lobby
while I got into the elevator. The elevator doors closed as soon as I got in,
and I automatically descended to a floor that didn’t have a corresponding
button on the floor selection panel.


While
on my way down, I did a mental check of the quick briefing Dominique had given
me about the situation. The science guy who supervised the lab and its
experiments was Newton. His parents were huge nerds too, which explained the
odd name choice. He was named after Isaac Newton (the guy who gets all the
credit for refining the theory of gravity). That was all I knew until the
elevator doors opened, and he was standing right in front of me.


“So
you’re the magician,” he said. “It’s an honor to meet you, Mr. Kai.”


“Call
me Kal,” I said, “and don’t call me a magician.”


“No
problem,” Newton said, smiling. “Sorry about that. I’m just a little excited.
We’ve had a lot of strange test subjects around here, but you definitely
qualify as the strangest.”


“Uh
. . . thanks? I guess?”


“You’re
welcome,” Newton said. 


We
left the elevator and went into the lab. It was divided into about a dozen
smaller chambers, each one full of all sorts of equipment and each walled off
by tall transparent glass panels that went from floor to ceiling. Newton led me
into the farthest of them and tapped a button on the tablet he was holding. The
glass walls frosted and went nearly opaque.


Newton
talked the whole time, but I didn’t catch much of what he said. He spoke at
rapid-fire pace with a ton of technical jargon. He was your stereotypical geek
in a lot of ways — he wore glasses, had the fashion sense of a color-blind
farmer, and looked like he hardly ever combed his hair. But he was cute, and
there was no doubt that he loved his job. He had an infectious enthusiasm that
made me a little less uncomfortable with the idea of being a science
experiment.


“I
won’t keep you long,” he said after a long diatribe about quantum entanglement.
“We just have a few tests to run. But before we get started . . . could you . .
. you know.”


“No,
I don’t know. What?”


He
waved his hands about and said, “Do some of this magic I’ve heard of.”


I
sighed. “Newton, I’m not David Copperfield. I don’t do shows.”


“I’m
not asking for that,” Newton said. “I just need to know what I’m working with.
I want to make sure we’ve got the real deal before we get going with all these
tests.”


“Fine,”
I said. “Turn the lights out.”


Newton
laughed and said, “The last guy who told me he was going to show me something
magical said the same thing.”


I
couldn’t help but smile at that.


Newton
hit the lights, and the lab went dark except for the little multicolored LEDs
on the equipment. I took a moment to consider what kind of display would work
for Newton, and came up with nothing. So I figured I’d just ask him.


“What
do you think of when the word ’magic’ comes to mind?” I said.


“Making
things disappear and reappear,” Newton said. “Like pulling a coin from
someone’s ear.”


“Okay,”
I said. “That’s a good one. Easy. Classic magic trick.” I looked around the
room for something handy and set eyes on a gadget. I grabbed it. “Let’s use
this for our demonstration. What is it, anyway?”


“That’s
a voltmeter,” Newton said.


“All
right,” I said. “Your voltmeter is in my hand right now. Watch it disappear.”


I
focused my mind and sought out the Rift. But this time, instead of drawing
power out of it, I was pushing something into it. This process always feels
weird. Imagine you’re in a pool and trying to push a beach ball down from the
surface to submerge it. There’s resistance, and movement, and it’s a little
tricky. The physics really don’t want to let that big buoyant ball get
submerged. But you keep pushing hard, and eventually . . .


There
was a little pop sound like another jar of pickles opening. The voltmeter was
gone.


“Well
I’ll be damned,” Newton said. “Where did it go?”


“It’s
on the other side of the Rift now,” I said.


“What’s
the Rift?”


“It’s
. . . hard to explain. Think of it like . . . I don’t really know how to put
it. It’s just something that’s always around, but at the same time it’s never
around. It’s like a rip in a membrane between our reality and some other place.
But that other place isn’t made of the same stuff that we’re made of. Instead,
the matter over there is a special kind of material that seeps through that rip
in the membrane. That material is the source of our magic, but it can only
exist in the dark. Light annihilates it.”


“Annihilates?”
Newton asked. “Like a matter-antimatter reaction?”


“Maybe,”
I said. “I’ve never actually seen one of those, but maybe it works the same. My
teacher just told me that the forces that hold the Rift-material together get
weakened by exposure to light.”


“And
this Rift is everywhere?”


“Not
really,” I said. “It’s just in certain places. I don’t know the exact
boundaries, and I’m not sure anyone does. I remember hearing something about it
originating in Western Europe, and the coverage there is pretty wide. But the
Rift doesn’t spread far into North and South America. It’s strong here in New
York and New England, but go fifty miles west of here and there’s nothing.”


“So
there’s no magic in, let’s say . . . Cleveland?”


“Nope,”
I said. “Same thing with Indianapolis, Vancouver, or Mexico City. The Rift just
isn’t there. That’s a good thing, in a way. It means bad things only happen in
a few spots. But it’s also a problem in the locations where the Rift exists.
All the nightcrafters live in the same areas, and all that concentrated
activity draws a lot of creatures out of the Rift.”


“Fascinating,”
Newton said. “And you’ve been trained to control this Rift?”


“No,”
I said. “I can’t control the Rift itself. I don’t think anyone can. But I can
have some control over the material that comes out of it. I can draw power from
it, and I can sense things made out of it. And, with a lot of training, I
learned how to put things from our side of the Rift into the other side.”


“Can
you pull things out of it?” Newton asked.


I
nodded, and reached back into the Rift, right at the spot in mid-air where I’d
left the voltmeter. My fingers grasped its hard rectangular form, which I could
still feel even though the device was on the other side of the Rift. I focused
my mind on the spell I needed and I pulled. The voltmeter popped back into
existence in the visible world. Its plastic body was a little cold, but the
heat of my hand warmed it up quickly.


“The
stuff I put over there generally stays exactly where I put it. But after an
hour or so it starts to move around.”


Newton
blinked, twice. “Well . . . okay then. You are definitely what Dominique said.”


I
handed the voltmeter to him. “Happy now?”


He
turned the gadget over in his hands, feeling its realness. “Happy? I’m freaking
ecstatic. Let’s get started.”


* * *


 


Newton
was such a pleasure to be around that I didn’t mind it when he coaxed me into
an adjustable hospital bed and plugged me into an assorted collection of
monitoring devices. I only had one real complaint: the electrodes he popped
onto my forehead and face. They itched like hell.


He
put me through a number of tests. Some of them were mildly stressful, but for
the most part it was all boring, and so many of the tests were done in the dark
that I fell asleep about midway through. At some point I woke up and all the
lights were back on. Newton was seated a few feet away from me, chewing on a
candy bar and gazing at his tablet computer. He saw that I was awake, and
smiled. There was caramel in his teeth.


“Are
we done?” I asked.


“Almost,”
Newton said. He ran his tongue over his teeth and cleared away the debris. “I’m
running the scan results through one more computational analysis. It’ll be done
in about ten minutes. In the meantime, we have one more test.” He removed the
remains of his half-eaten candy bar from its wrapper and handed me the block of
chocolate.


“What
the hell do you want me to do with this?” I asked.


“Put
that over into the Rift please,” Newton said.


“Why?”


“I’ll
explain later. Just humor me.”


I
didn’t bother arguing. It was simple to put something so small over there, so I
did it in a flash. “Now what?” I asked.


“Wait
a few seconds, then bring it back.”


I
pulled the bar back out of the Rift, the chocolate a little less sticky because
of the characteristic coolness of the other side. Newton grabbed the candy bar
out of my hand and took a bite.


“Tastes
different,” he said. “Ever noticed that before?”


“I’ve
. . . uh . . . never eaten anything out of the Rift. I’m not sure you should either.”


“We’ll
see about that in a second,” Newton said. He grabbed a scalpel and sliced off a
tiny piece of the chocolate before taking it to a brightly lit corner with an
assortment of fluids and gadgets.


“Give
me a second while I prep this,” Newton said.


“Prep
it for what?” I asked.


“You’ll
see.”


A
few minutes later, Newton took his little sample of chocolate and put it into a
machine at the opposite end of the room. I recognized that gadget from my
high-school science field trips. It was an electron microscope. Newton made a
show of pressing buttons and twiddling knobs on the thing, and soon an image
popped up on the computer screen next to the microscope.


“Well,
that sure is . . . something,” Newton said. “The chocolate is different. Not by
much, but it’s different.”


“And
that means what?” I asked.


“Not
sure yet,” Newton said. “Maybe something to do with organic compounds. Or may—”


A
computer across the room let out a piercing ring and Newton seemed to abandon
his thought. “Analysis complete!” he shouted as he jumped over to his tablet.


“What
do we have?” I asked.


Newton
tapped his tablet screen a few times then turned it over so I could see it. The
screen showed a graph of some sort. “This is your brain,” Newton said. Then he
pushed an on-screen button. The graph shifted dramatically.


“This
is your brain on nightcrafting,” Newton said.


“That’s
fascinating,” I said. “But what the hell does it mean?”


“Your
brainwaves are at a very specific frequency,” Newton said. "The highest
frequency the average human brain reaches on a normal day is around a hundred
hertz — the top end of the gamma wave range. This range is usually prevalent
during cognitive tasks that combine two different senses, or tasks like memory
matching. But when you’re doing whatever it is you do, your brain wave
frequency gets way above the gamma range, at precisely two hundred and fourteen
hertz. And it never wavers. It’s extraordinary.”


“Okay,”
I said. “I’m glad we’re getting into specifics now.”


“But
wait . . . there’s more,” Newton said with a beaming smile. “Every time you
slip into nightcrafting mode, there’s a low level effect in the area around you
— an extremely low frequency, or ELF, electromagnetic field. Can you guess what
frequency it’s at?”


“Two
fourteen,” I said.


“Exactly,”
Newton answered. “It’s really quite phenomenal. The frequencies are so low it
would be easy to dismiss them as ambient fields from electrical equipment or
something like that.”


“So
what does this mean?”


“I
have absolutely no idea,” Newton said. “So far, all we can get is data. I have
no hypothesis for what that data means. There is no scientific explanation for
what you can do. It is, for all intents and purposes, magic.”


“Well
no shit,” I said. “Magic, you say? I’m so
glad we went through all these tests to figure that out.”


“You’re
a smart ass,” Newton said.


“You’re
the smart one,” I answered. “I’m just an ass.”


Newton
just nodded and tapped his tablet screen a few times before he said, “Tell me
about your background. Your records show your parents are native Hawaiian.”


“Only
one of my parents,” I said. “My father’s family has lived on the islands for a
couple hundred years at least. My mother’s family came from Japan around eighty
years ago.”


“I
see,” Newton said as he furiously typed some updates. “And you grew up here in
New York City?”


“Mostly.
We moved from Hawaii to the Bronx when I was eleven. I spent a couple of years
moving around New Jersey when my mom took a job that didn’t work out, but other
than that I’ve pretty much just lived in the city.”


“And
you didn’t have any remarkable events in your early childhood?”


“No,”
I said.


“Any
. . . strange family history? Grandfathers who were shamans or Shinto priests
who healed the sick or anything like that?”


“Nothing
that I’m aware of.”


“I
see,” Newton said. “If that’s true it might rule out any genetic factors. Maybe
we should do a historical records check on the Kai family.”


“Good
luck with that,” I said. “Native Hawaiians didn’t even have last names until
European and American influence started. Then at some point they just started
taking on Christian names and using their Hawaiian names as last names. I
wouldn’t be surprised if there are a bunch of people named Kai in the records,
and not many of them would be related.”


“What
about your parents?” Newton asked. “Anything strange about them? Any possible
ties to Satanism or—”


“You
know what,” I said. “We’re not going to talk about them. They stay out
of this. You got any other questions?”


Newton
finally took his attention from his tablet and looked back at me with sad eyes.
“I’m sorry. I really am. I know I’m prying. It’s just part of the job. But I
can tell you’re not cool with that right now so I’ll push that task back on
Dominique. How about I just stick to the science stuff?”


“I
think that would be best.”


“Right,”
Newton said. “Let’s move on to the kinds of things you can do with magic. Does
that sound good?”


“I
guess.”


“Great.
Well, we’ve already covered making things disappear and reappear. And
Dominique’s report clearly shows you can magically open locks. How about
reanimating the dead?”


“Can’t
do that,” I said.


“All
right then,” Newton said as he swiped a finger along his computer screen.
“That’s one to scratch off. Any experience with alchemy?”


“Nope.”


“How
about sawing a woman in half? Can you do that?”


I
shrugged. “I can’t, but I have no idea if more skilled nightcrafters can.”


“Okay
then. Let’s . . . rethink this,” he walked over to his desk, grabbed some paper
and a pen, and placed them in front of me. “Write down everything you do know how to do.”


I
wrote down the effects of all the spells I could think of. When I was done,
Newton eyed it.


“Interesting
list,” he said. “So you know how to make things lighter?”


“I
don’t know if that’s exactly what it is,” I said. “I’m not actually changing
mass or anything. Just kind of providing some lift, I guess.”


“I
noticed you don’t say any magic words when you do these things,” Newton said.


“Yeah,”
I said. “With practice I can just think about it, and it happens.”


“But
there are some spells you have to speak the words for?” Newton asked.


“Yes.
If I don’t use a spell very often, or if it’s new to me.”


“What
are these spells like? Do they rhyme?”


“No,”
I said. “They’re not like poetry. They’re more like . . . mantras.”


“Could
you try one now?”


“I
could. What kind of spell do you want?”


“Something
you haven’t done in a really long time,” Newton said as he walked over to one
of his sensor gadgets and turned it on. “I’d like to see if the data comes out
differently.”


I
had to think for a moment to recall something that had not been part of my
usual practice rotation during my night watchman gig. The spell I’d used to
evaporate the window in Dominique’s car was one, but since I’d recently used
that maybe it wasn’t the best choice. An idea came to me after about a minute.
“Give me a plain sheet of paper.”


Newton
reached into a nearby drawer and retrieved a plain sheet of white paper, which
he handed to me. I folded it in half to make a good crease in the middle of it,
then opened it back up and laid it on the little table next to me. Then I spoke
one of the first spells I ever learned.


“Wood
that floats upon the air. Wings and wind, wings and wind. Light as a feather,
flapping strong. Wings and wind, wings and wind. Rising high, gliding free.
Wings and wind, wings and wind.”


The
paper twitched, then twitched again. Then the two halves flapped up and down
like the wings of a bird. The paper gradually lifted into the air, flapping its
fake wings with stronger thrusts until it had enough lift to soar across the
room. It flew gracefully for a few seconds before hitting the wall across the
room. My flying paper instantly lost all of its magical life, and fluttered to
the floor.


“It’s
a stupid trick,” I said. “Not useful for anything other than showing off.
That’s why I haven’t used it in a while.”


“I’m
sure it is stupid to you,” Newton said with a wide grin. “But that was one of
the most beautiful things I’ve ever seen.”


“Then
you need to get out more,” I said. “Was the data any different that time?”


Newton
glanced at a few of the monitors arranged around the room. “There was more
activity in a different part of your brain. That’s to be expected since you
were recalling something from memory instead of reflex this time. Other than
that, seems like it was the same as before. Fascinating.”


Newton
kept looking at the screens, alternating his attention from one to the next. He
did this for so long that I thought he forgot I was still there. “So what do we
do next?”


“Oh,”
he said, turning back to me. “I’ll report everything to Dominique and see what
she says.”


“Great,”
I said. “I’m sure that will go over well. If we’re done here, I’ll just take
these gadgets off my head and be on my way.”


“Let
me help you with that,” Newton said. In a few minutes the itchy electrodes were
off and I felt a surge of relief. My stint as a lab rat was over . . . at least
for now.


“Well,
it was nice meeting you, Newton. Maybe I’ll see you around some time.”


“Oh
I have no doubt about that,” Newton said with a wink. “I have a feeling we’re
going to be seeing a lot more of each other.”


At
the time, I thought Newton was just being flirty. I was cool with that since it
had been a while since anyone had shown any interest in me. But it wasn’t long
until I found out what he really meant.


* * *


 


The
next day, Dominique continued the interrogation that Newton had abandoned.


She
called me into her office. It was a chamber in the core of the United Nations
building, and it was as big as my old apartment — the one I had before
Dominique upgraded me to first class. She wore a simple black dress and a brown
blouse. Her crinkled black hair was pulled back in a simple style. She could
have easily passed for a harmless schoolteacher. Nobody would ever guess that she
was one of the most powerful women in New York City.


“Take
a seat,” she said when I entered her office. “I’ve gotten approval to
officially assign you to a team. Your codename is Shadow.”


“Appropriate,”
I said as I sat down in the polyester armchair across from her. “But not very
creative.”


“I
reserve my creativity for mission planning, not naming things. Now, let’s get
to today’s business.”


“Okay,”
I said. “What do we need to do?”


Dominique
leaned back in her chair and said, “Tell me more about your history with the
nightcrafters.”


“Really?”
I said. “I thought you knew everything you needed to know already.”


“Not
nearly,” Dominique said. “Thanks to Newton, we know a little more about what
happens when you do what you do. But at this point I’d really like you to give
us some more . . . let’s call it insider knowledge. We still know very little
about the life of an average nightcrafter. And since you didn’t seem to be in
the mood to answer some of Newton’s questions yesterday . . .”


“What
makes you think I’m in a better mood now?”


Dominique
gave me her best non-threatening smile. “We have a history, you and I. We’ve
been through tough times.”


I
took a deep breath, let it out. “So what do you want to know?”


“Anything,”
Dominique said. “Start from the beginning if you have to. Who brought you into
this little club?”


“My
mentor,” I said. “The same guy who kicked me out of the club.”


“What
was his name?” Dominique asked.


“Kellar.”


Dominique
wrote it down. “Is that his first name or last name?”


“No
idea,” I said. “That’s the only name I’ve ever heard him use.”


“Why
did he expel you from the training?”


“I
wasn’t what they were looking for.”


“You
seem pretty adept at nightcrafting to me.”


“You’re
not qualified to make that call,” I said. “Just trust me on this. At a certain
point in my training it became clear to Kellar that I did not have the
personality traits he wanted, and I never would.”


“Did
your expulsion bother you?”


“Not really.
I’d rather be out of the club. Kellar and his friends regularly pull things
like that nachtjäger out of the Rift, and they don’t give a damn about the
consequences. I just can’t be that kind of person. It’s not in me, and I’m okay
with that.”


“Interesting,”
Dominique said. “Is it customary for expelled students to just be sent back
into the world with all that dangerous knowledge intact?”


“Of
course not,” I said. “Normally nightcraft students who wash out have their
memories altered.”


Dominique
raised an eyebrow. “But Kellar didn’t do that to you?”


“He
didn’t,” I said. “I still know the nightcraft, obviously.”


“Why?”


“That
is the question that I’ve been trying to figure out. Your guess is as good as
mine.”


“But
surely he was monitored by the other nightcrafters, and punished for letting
you go.”


“Maybe,”
I said. “But I doubt it. Nobody ever questioned him. Kellar was like the
Michael Jordan of nightcrafters.”


“Is
that so?” Dominique asked.


I
nodded. “I didn’t get to see many other nightcrafters while I trained with
Kellar. But whenever I did happen to witness a meeting between him and some
other crafter, they always spoke to him in reverent tones. A lot of people
asked him for help and advice, which he always gave, but everyone seemed very
cautious of him. I can’t say I blame them for that. One time, I saw him get in
a serious fight with another nightcrafter. They never did find the other guy’s
body.”


“What
did you do to earn the attention of such a prestigious instructor?” Dominique
asked as she scribbled in her notebook. “Why did he pick you as a student? How
did he even know you’d be able to learn?”


“I
passed the test,” I said.


“The
test?”


“Let
me lay it out for you,” I said, leaning forward on my elbows. “Nightcrafters
aren’t born, they’re made. Nobody comes out of the womb with a natural talent
for this shit. So when the nightcrafters want to expand the ranks, they have to
train people for the job. But most people aren’t cut out for this kind of
stuff. That’s where the test comes in.”


“Go
on,” Dominique said.


“Your
average nightcrafter who’s looking for an apprentice is going to look for
somebody smart and mentally tough. But, most of all, they have to be
ambitious.”


“Why
ambitious?”


“Because
the student will need to have incredible drive to keep going. The craft is far
from easy. Intelligence helps, but the most important trait you need is
persistence. You’ve got to be willing to fail a thousand times before you get a
spell right, and the only way most people keep up that kind of persistence is
if they’re fiercely competitive and ambitious. You’ve got to want this power so
bad that nothing else in the world matters — not sleep, not food, not love, not
even your own safety. You have to suffer for your craft. But during all that
torture, you know you’re getting close to being special.”


“So
where does this test factor in?” Dominique asked.


“The
test is designed to see if a prospective student has the traits needed to
master the dark,” I said. “But the trick is, you never know that you’re taking
the test. For me, the test was a simple manipulation of the strange matter in
the Rift. All I had to do was move a few pounds of metal with the power from
the Rift.”


“Sounds
easy,” Dominique said.


“It
wasn’t,” I said. “When I first met Kellar, I had no idea who he really was. He
was teaching theater at the local community playhouse in my neighborhood. It
was not the kind of place you’d expect to find a master of magic.”


“What
were you doing there?” Dominique asked.


“My
mom sent me. She wanted to keep me out of trouble, and I had showed no
potential for sports, so she figured drama would be the next best outlet for my
teenage angst. I was not happy about the idea of spending my summer with a
bunch of emo kids who couldn’t act their way out of a paper bag, but the
theater had air conditioning, which made that hot summer a lot more bearable.


“Kellar
was the creative director there. He handled everything: acting lessons,
lighting, sound, and music. Hell, I think he even cleaned the place since I
never saw a janitor. At the time, we all wondered how one man could handle all
that work. In hindsight, it’s obvious he was using magic to do most of it.”


“Why
was he teaching drama to a bunch of kids?”


“He
liked it. The man was a natural at teaching. He had a way with kids — a kind of
magic that I don’t think had anything to do with nightcrafting. He made us feel
like we could do anything.”


“Was
the drama class just a front for his nightcrafter recruiting efforts?”
Dominique asked.


“I
don’t think so,” I said. “I think he genuinely just wanted to teach some city
kids how to channel all the emotion and strife in their lives into something
positive. I don’t think he ever really planned to find an apprentice.”


“But
that’s exactly what he found in you.”


“Not
intentionally,” I said. “I was kind of a rebel back then. Like most teenage
boys, I was trying to find my place in the world, and reaching an age where I
was aware enough to see just how wrong
so much of the adult world was. I channeled that disenchantment and frustration
into a fierce competitive streak. It made me difficult to be around, and my
classmates at the theater suffered. I didn’t exactly play well with others.


“Kellar
saw this and decided I was disrupting his class, so he figured out a way to
shut me up. One day, he gave me a special solo assignment. It was supposed to
be soliloquy, or at least, that’s what I thought it was. It was actually a
basic but long-winded spell. Kellar made me an offer my egotistical little
pubescent mind couldn’t turn down: learn the part to perfection, and he’d give
me a big role in the next show.”


“So
it was a spell in disguise,” Dominique said. “What was it like?”


“It
was a bunch of unrelated phrases, like a song written by a schizophrenic. But
it flowed with a lyrical style that made the mess sound like it had meaning. I was in
love with it. But I only had two days to memorize it, and it was three pages
long. I spent every waking moment trying to get those words to arrange
themselves in my head, and even when I slept, I dreamed about the text.


“Then
my two days were up, and Kellar made me get on stage and recite my lines. It
was just me and Kellar in the theater that night. I remember it clearly. I
wasn’t nervous at all. I had that passage down pat. It was like I had always
known it. And when Kellar turned on the stage lights and gave me my cue, I put
on one hell of a performance. I put every bit of energy and emotion I had into
it. By the end of it, I felt incredible pride. I felt invincible.


“And
as soon as I finished, Kellar turned off the spotlights and used his magic to
drop a lighting rig on me.”


“Wow,”
Dominique said. “Sounds like he really
didn’t like you disrupting his class.”


I
shook my head and said, “I was never in any real danger since Kellar was in
full control of the situation. But I didn’t know any of that at the time.
Still, when it happened, I wasn’t afraid at all. The spell had focused my mind
in ways I wasn’t even aware of, and when the cables and lamps and aluminum bars
came hurtling towards me, I tapped into the Rift for the first time.”


“What
happened then?”


“I’m
still not totally clear on that. I just remember looking up at the rigging,
then the next thing I knew I was in total darkness, and a rush of power ran
through me. Then there was a crash when the rigging hit the floor. But I was
fine. Nothing ever touched me, even though I had been directly underneath that
mess. I guess I just knocked the rigging out of my way. But it felt so easy. In that moment, I felt like I
could move the whole world if I wanted to. I didn’t know what had happened. All
I knew was that I wanted more of it.


“After
that, Kellar told me I had passed the test. He told me that I had just pulled
off my first magic trick. He offered to teach me everything he knew, and all I
had to do was pledge my devotion to the craft. He suggested that I take some
time to think about it, but I didn’t need any time. I accepted right on the
spot.”


“And
he taught you magic,” Dominique said.


“Yup.”


“Where
is Kellar now?”


“I
have absolutely no idea. He doesn’t teach at that theater anymore. No one else
even remembers that he was ever there. I wonder why that would be.”


Dominique
smirked. “That little memory magic trick sure would come in handy in my line of
work.”


“Don’t
get any ideas,” I said. “I don’t know that spell.”


“I
figured you wouldn’t,” Dominique said. “But you do have many of other things to
offer. Take this little story you just told me, for example. In a few minutes
you’ve given more information than our people have been able to collect in
years. We need you, Kal. The world
needs you. Kellar is not the only one who values persistence and ambition. Give
me your best effort, and I promise I’ll open doors to places you never dreamed
of.”


I
laughed. “That line might work on all your other recruits, Dominique. But I
learned magic. I can dream of a lot of things you can’t.”


Dominique
paused for a moment. Then she said, “Point taken. So what can I offer you as
additional motivation?”


“I
don’t need additional motivation,” I said. “We both want to find a way to stop
the nightcrafters from putting people in danger. That’s enough for me. You
could fire me the day after it’s all done. I wouldn’t care.”


“Very
noble of you,” Dominique said. “But I’ve been in this business for a long time.
Lots of people start out with the belief that virtuous acts are their own
reward. But, after a few years, even the best of us get jaded. It helps to have
some added perks to work for. The job has a way of grinding optimism and honor
out of you after a while.”


“Well
then,” I said, “I guess I’d better get this shit done quickly.”


* * *


 


The
next two months were intense.


Dominique
put me on a NATO training crash course designed to cram half a year’s worth of
preparation into 21 days. I had no time off. There were no lunch breaks with
the coworkers, and there weren’t any water cooler chats either. I just had one
training session after another. I learned the ins and outs of the NATO
organization: who reported to whom, what the rules were, how the rules could be
bent, and when the rules could be broken. I learned interrogation techniques
and basic firearm skills. Dominique even tried to get me into a lock-picking
course, until she realized there would be no point. My nightcrafter training
gave me many of the skills I’d need for my new job, including the ability to
soak up all this new information. As grueling as it all was, it was nothing
compared to Kellar’s unforgiving tutelage in the ways of the dark.


During
this training process I occasionally played the role of lab rat while Newton
performed his experiments. He was never pushy about it, and none of the tests
hurt so I didn’t have much to complain about. I even used some of the time to
get some naps in since Newton wanted to see if my dreams had any effect on my
abilities. But whatever Newton learned from me, I think I learned twice as much
from him. He gave me a clear perspective of the Rift and my magic from a
scientific perspective. It didn’t make my magic any better, but it did make me
feel a lot smarter.


Once
Dominique was satisfied that I’d learned enough to not embarrass her, she gave
me my first real assignment. I was going to Europe with a specialized NATO
team, and Newton. Dominique had two objectives for us to achieve. The main
point of the mission was to chart out NATO’s first accurate map of the Rift’s
boundaries and hot spots in Europe. But we were also supposed to get a feel for
where the European nightcrafters were hanging out.


As
a kid, I’d often fantasized about touring Europe with a rock band (I’d be the
lead singer, of course). Dreams of groupies and crazy sex in exotic places like
the Netherlands danced in my head. But this trip definitely fell short of the
fantasy. Instead of groupies, I had a gaggle of NATO chaperones tailing me.
Instead of sex, I was usually freezing my ass off in some forest. 


Newton
was by my side during nearly every waking moment. He had a menagerie of devices
used to measure everything from heat signatures to the dew point in the air.
But most of his time was spent searching for that 214 Hz ELF field, and using
it as a guide to create his map.


I
spent all of November searching the frigid hinterlands of Europe at night. By
the time I was done, I wanted a vacation somewhere hot and sunny and full of
vibrant life — like Vegas or Tijuana. But the pain was all worth it because, at
the end of it all, we had our map.


When
all the data was collected and analyzed, Newton unveiled a high-resolution
digital map detailing the edge of the Rift down to an accuracy of three feet.
It integrated satellite images and street-level photography and all kinds of
crap. I was impressed. I’d never seen a detailed map of the Rift during my
lessons, and I doubted any nightcrafters ever had any kind of map although they
all knew the general areas where the Rift was sure to be. For the first time, I
felt like we really had an advantage over the other nightcrafters. I started to
believe we could actually beat them.


* * *


 


A
well-deserved rest came on a bright but chilly afternoon in a quaint little
Dutch town called Enschede. It was officially our day off, and it arrived long
after I’d lost track of how many consecutive nights we’d spent mapping the Rift
with as much accuracy as Newton’s brain and gadgets could manage. Our nights
were spent finding the edges of the Rift’s spread while our days were spent
analyzing the data, planning the next night’s scans, and grabbing sleep
wherever we could. Today, we finally had a chance to relax. Newton and I left
our escort of burly military types to enjoy their naps and sports and efforts
to chase local booty while we went off to explore the town and actually enjoy
the daylight for once. To my surprise, Newton spoke Dutch fairly well, so we
didn’t have much trouble navigating the town and finding a wonderful bar with
seemingly every beer known to man.


The
bar had an odd Dutch name that I couldn’t pronounce and I forgot it two seconds
after Newton told me. The exterior was pretty plain, and it looked like a dozen
other places we’d seen on this trip. But once we got inside it was a whole
different story. The few patrons there were all smiles and bloodshot eyes. The
place was filled with a flowery potpourri that reminded me of springtime in a
meadow. It was completely unlike the bars I was used to in New York. Those
joints smelled dank and had a faint aroma of spilled alcohol and vomit.


“This
town is located just off the German border,” Newton said. “So it has a fine
selection of the best Dutch and German beers. There’s a brewery in town that
makes some amazing stuff you just can’t get in the states. This place has a
great sampler special too. Seven varied beers for a good price.”


We
settled in at a booth. Newton used his flawless Dutch to order some food and
the beer sampler for two. A few minutes later there was a plate of meat and
fourteen glasses of beer on our table.


“NATO
doesn’t do random breathalyzer tests, right?” I asked Newton as I took my first
sip of a dark and nutty lager.


“Not
for our department,” Newton said. “We don’t even officially exist. But don’t
ever mention this cornucopia of alcohol to Dominique.”


“Why
not?”


Newton
made air quotes with his fingers and said, “The rules. The rules state that
we’re only allowed a maximum of two drinks. After the kind of week we’ve had,
the rules can kiss my ass. But, like I said, don’t tell Dominique. She’s
usually fairly lenient about these things but . . . you can never be too
careful with that woman.”


“Understood,”
I said. “You know, I don’t think I ever asked how you joined up with her and
this whole government thing.”


“I
was recruited out of high school,” Newton said. “The government keeps an eye on
promising young prodigies, and when I got into MIT at age sixteen I drew some
attention and they made me a deal. They’d pay all my education costs and give
me a job once I graduated, in exchange for a five year minimum commitment to
them and I’d spend my summers in their training programs.”


“Ah,”
I said. “So you’re already a veteran. Is that why you know Dutch so well?”


Newton
took another swig of his beer and nodded. “And German and French and some
decent Russian. I’ve been groomed for this job since I was a teenager.”


“Seems
like we have that in common,” I said. “We both learned our skills pretty
early.”


“Here’s
to the early bloomers,” Newton said, raising his glass. “How’s your beer?”


“Good.
Although I’m not really the best judge. This is actually the first time I’ve
had beer in years. Drinking isn’t something I ever made a habit of. But I’ve
been a little stressed recently so . . . why not?”


“I
know exactly what you mean,” Newton said. “This job does bring with it a
certain amount of tension. I know more than a few colleagues on anti-anxiety
medication.” He pointed to his glass, full of an amber liquid with a frothy
head, and smiled. “I prefer to self-medicate.”


“I
noticed,” I said.


“It’s
either this, or sex,” Newton said.


“I
wouldn’t know,” I said. “It’s been a long time since I’ve tried that too.”


“What?”
Newton said. “I find that difficult to believe. A handsome fellow like you? You
must attract plenty of girls.”


I
gave him a suspicious glare. “Now you’re just fishing.”


“Guilty
as charged,” he said. His face was turning red, but I didn’t know if that was
because he was embarrassed or because the alcohol hit him that fast.


“I’m
surprised you don’t know already,” I said. “You seem to know everything else
about me. Is there something missing from my file?”


“Contrary
to popular belief,” Newton said, “we don’t have orientation records for every
citizen. Electronic surveillance still has certain limitations, thankfully.”


“Thankfully,”
I said, and took a long sip from my glass to avoid having to say anything else.


“Change
of topic,” Newton said. “This is your first trip to Europe, right? What do you
think so far?”


“It’s
nice. Friendly people, good food, beautiful land.”


“A
magical land, would you say?” Newton’s glassy blue eyes twinkled.


“I
would say that, actually. This region has a kind of Old World charm. It
feels like people have been using magic around here for a long time.”


“You
know,” Newton said, lowering his voice. “I was thinking about this earlier and
I’ve got some theories I’d like to bounce off you. But that kind of talk will
have to wait until we’re a little more drunk and we’re someplace with a little
more privacy. Classified mission, right?”


“Shut
up and drink,” I said.


And
so he did, and so did I. We drank porters and pilsners and bitters and blondes.
We talked more about our pasts, and our families. Newton told me stories about
growing up in a family of eggheads and spending his summers in camps ostensibly
designed to let kids freely explore intellectual activities with other
like-minded children, but instead they frequently led to some campers getting
caught doing drugs or doing each other. I did my best to reciprocate, but my
childhood was pretty boring until I met Kellar. Still, I tried to provide
Newton interesting anecdotes from my youth. But, no matter what I said, I
always got the impression that I was telling him something he already knew.


Ninety
minutes later we had finished all fourteen beers and were quite happy. We
weren’t totally wasted, since the beers had pretty low alcohol content, but the
world had definitely changed. I was feeling a nice floating sensation, and a
general sense of glee. Everything and everyone in the bar evoked a smile out of
me. Newton’s behavior was basically the same as always, but the drinking had a
more obvious physical effect on him. His cheeks were flushed and his hair was
messier than usual. His glasses comically tilted to one side.


“We
should go,” he said. “I still have a lot of things to talk to you about.” Then
he lowered his voice and said, “But we can’t do it here. These people don’t
have the clearance.”


We
both laughed at that. I had no idea why it was so damned funny, and didn’t
really care. Newton paid our bill, then we went back out into the crisp Dutch
air. Walking took a bit more effort than it had when we came in, but we both
managed to travel the short mile back to our hotel in decent time, and without
drawing any disapproving glares from the locals.


We
went into Newton’s room since it was closer than mine. He got the keycard out
of his pocket and into the lock so smoothly that I might have guessed that he
was still sober. But he promptly stumbled over a pair of shoes he’d left on the
floor and tumbled onto the bed. I had to cover my mouth to hold in the
laughter.


“I’m
not drunk,” he said.


“Right.
Right.” I sat down in one of the armchairs next to the bed and realized that
the room felt like it was starting to tilt, ever so slightly.


“I’m
not drunk!” Newton protested. “I’m just . . . really really really buzzed.”


“No,
I believe you. Totally.”


“I
have to avail myself of the facilities,” Newton said, standing. “But when I get
back we have to talk about this magic thing some more.”


“What
more is there to talk about?” I said. Newton walked into the bathroom,
unzipped, and started emptying his bladder without even closing the door.


“History,”
Newton said, loudly above the sound of his pee streaming into the toilet bowl.
“A lot of history is filled with talk of magic and gods and shit like that. And
this region in particular had a strong tradition of folk magic. The existence
of your little club explains a lot. Especially since it seems the Rift has been
here for centuries before it spread to North America.”


“How
about we have his conversation when you’re done?” I said. “This is kind of
awkward.”


Newton
shrugged and kept the flow going. He’s not a big guy, but apparently he has the
bladder of an elephant because it took a while for him to finish. He zipped up
and washed his hands, then he came out of the bathroom and flopped onto the bed
again.


“Anyway,”
he said, “so I was thinking . . . what was I thinking again?”


“History
and magic and gods and shit like that,” I said.


“Yes!
That. So anyway, I was thinking about what if all that mythical nonsense in the
history books came from you guys.”


“That’s
true,” I said. 


“And
what kind of spells would a nightcrafter of that era cast?”


“Not
quite the same as today,” I said. “My mentor taught me that magic used to be
the only way a lot of things got done. The first nightcrafters built huge
structures, fought off famine and disease, and overthrew cruel kings. Their
work inspired people.”


“You
make them sound like heroes,” Newton said.


“Maybe
some of them were,” I said. “Things might have been different back then. Hell .
. . they were almost definitely different back then. But don’t think that I’m
saying that all the magicians back in the day were great people. Oh hell no.
Who do you think invented demons?”


“People
did,” Newton said. “Demons are a psychomological . . . a psycho . . .”


I
laughed. “You are totally wasted, Newt.”


“Don’t
call me that. Newt is what kids in grade school called me and I hated it. My
name is Newton, thank you very much. Anyways, as I was saying, demons are just
a psychological manifestation of various innate human fears.”


“Nah,”
I said. “Demons have been a part of human history for thousands of years.
They’re mysterious, dangerous, inhuman creatures that come out of the night and
devour people. Sound familiar?”


Newton
just stared at me. “Uhh . . . maybe?”


“They
were Rift-kind, Newton. They were creatures from the dark that some people had
the misfortune of meeting after a nightcrafter had been casting spells in the
area. The demons of history were very real. People just didn’t know what they
really were.”


“Oh
fine then,” Newton said. “You win that one. What about the magicians we
ordinary people know about? The hocus pocus, abracadabra kind. Where did they
come from?”


“Wannabes
have been around a long time,” I said. “The old nightcrafters would sometimes
do magic in public and people would ooh and aah and believe the nightcrafters
were children of the gods, or gods themselves. Of course you would have some
posers trying to capture some of that glory for themselves. Clever people
figured out how to replicate magic with tricks and mirrors and lies. But you
know the really funny thing about that?”


“Those
fake magicians later ended up getting hanged or burned as witches?” Newton
said.


“Well
. . . yeah that too. But what I was talking about was the fact that the fake
magicians started adding stuff to their acts that nightcrafters couldn’t
actually do. Take the old trick of pulling a rabbit out of a hat, for instance.
Nightcrafters can’t do that.”


“Why
not?” Newton asked. “I’ve seen you pull stuff out of the Rift.”


“Inanimate
objects, yes. But if I tried to put any animal into the Rift, when I pulled
them out they’d be dead. I’m not sure exactly why that is, but Kellar made it
very clear that it was impossible. Any creature that gets put into the Rift
doesn’t survive the trip. The spell just doesn’t work that way.”


“That’s
actually pretty damn fascinating,” Newton said. “I’d love to test that.”


“I’m
not going to help you put poor little animals in the Rift.”


“That’s
not what I meant, man. I meant like bacteria and viruses and microorganisms. It
would be interesting to see if they’re affected too.”


“When
we get back I’ll consider it,” I said.


“Good,”
Newton said. “So, with all this fascinating crap happening in the past and magic
playing a part in the development of mankind . . . why do you want to give it
up?”


“We
don’t need magic anymore,” I said. “We have forklifts and electricity and
satellite communication and UN sanctions. We have science. We have scientists.”
I pointed at Newton and smiled. “The world doesn’t need magic anymore.”


“Then
why are nightcrafters still around?”


“Power,”
I said. “Plain and simple. It’s hard to give up that kind of power. Even if it
isn’t needed for the greater good, it still serves the lesser good. It still
keeps a handful of people at the top.”


Newton
laid his head on a pillow and covered his eyes with his right forearm. “I feel
like I’m going to pass out.”


“I
should get back to my room,” I said.


Newton
peeked out from under his arm. “You don’t have to. You could stay here.”


It
took a few seconds for those words to soak into my alcohol saturated brain. In
the meantime some other, more primal, part of me almost made me say yes. But my
brain finally got around to processing the whole situation and saved me. “I
should really get to my room. If I’m going to puke, I want to do it privately.”


“Good
point,” Newton said.


I
got up and headed to the door. My fingers had just touched the handle when I
heard, “Kal.”


I
turned and saw Newton still on the bed, nearly passed out. “Yeah?”


“This
was fun. We should do it again some time.”


“Sure.
Maybe once we get back home. Goodnight.”


Newton
gave me a sleepy salute and closed his eyes. On the way back to my own room I
wondered if the odd nervousness in my gut was just the beer, or something else.
By the time I was sitting back on my bed, I decided that the fluttery sensation
had nothing to do with alcohol.


Damn
feelings. Pesky things.






CHAPTER 3
 
 



The
next day, we got word from the home base that the map data checked out and the
work was excellent. Newton and I tried to be as excited as we could, but the
headaches and nausea dampened our moods a bit. But, considering how much beer
we drank, overall we weren’t doing too badly. 


I
had thought that we’d be returning home after the map was finished, but there
was still more work to be done. Dominique sent instructions for me to sniff out
as many other nightcrafters as I could find without getting detected. There was
a problem with that: I couldn’t find any signs of a magic user out in the
boonies where we were. So we left the forests and hamlets behind and went to a
suburb outside of London. I picked that spot because of the high number of
strange incidents that had occurred there over the past couple of years, and
nightcrafters love to be near big cities but just outside the range of all the
bright lights.


Our
base of operations was a little hotel in the city center. We rented out all the
rooms on the top floor to provide us with the best view of the surrounding area
and allow minimum interference for Newton’s machines. Now it was almost sundown
and I was sipping on a cup of hot chocolate, watching Newton type on his
computer. He types faster than anyone I’ve ever met. The clickety-clack from
his keyboard came out at machine gun pace, and he looked totally absorbed in
what he was doing.


“What
are we doing tonight?” I asked him.


“Just
surveillance,” Newton said without missing a beat in his typing. “I’m
configuring something for you to use today.”


“Is
that what the doohickey next to you is?”


Newton
smiled and grabbed the gadget lying next to his laptop. “Yes, it is. This is a
custom sensor package with new firmware based on the information I was able to
gather about you back in the lab. The sensor package is connected to my
computers via a medium-range radio protocol. I can access all the readings from
here and hopefully everything will seem fairly inconspicuous.”


“And
where are you going to put that sensor package?”


“On
you,” Newton said.


“Uh
. . .”


“We’ll
give you a backpack,” Newton said. “I’m not going to strap it to you. Although
that could be arranged if you really want to go that way.”


“That’s
not what I’m concerned about,” I said. “Why do I need the sensors at all? I can
find nightcrafters just fine.”


“It’s
not for you,” Newton said. “It’s for me. I need as much data as we can get to
see if other nightcrafters differ from you.”


“And
how important is that, really? I mean, it seems like the map was the more
important thing for us to do. This nightcrafter hunting isn’t going to
accomplish much.”


“Maybe
not,” Newton said. “But Dominique has her teeth sunk deep into this. She lost a
friend that night she ran into you. She does not suffer injuries like that
lightly. And she’s also taking the opportunity to fill some more holes in the
old nightcrafter files. A lot of government big wigs want to see that happen.”


“How did you guys know about us anyway? Do I finally have
clearance to know that?”


“Surveillance cameras,” Newton said. “It started here in
Britain, with an influx of close-captioned cameras set up all over the cities.
There are millions of CCTV cameras in this country, and they’ve got their
electronic eyes watching every minute of every day. A handful of nightcrafter
incidents were bound to show up. It’s just simple probability.”


“There’s a spell to disable nearby cameras,” I said.
“It’s a basic spell, but I wouldn’t be surprised if a few of the less careful
nightcrafters don’t think about that.”


“It could be carelessness,” Newton said, “or apathy. Or
maybe arrogance. Either way, we’ve got video of some craaaaazy shit. Each NATO
member country in Rift range has a secret agreement to filter those recordings
out before the civilians post it up for the world to see. Pretty much all of
that filtering happens automatically. There’s a networked artificial
intelligence pattern recognition program that scans and cuts out everything
before human eyes get to see it. My predecessor wrote that code, actually.”


“And where is he now?” I asked. “Retired?”


“Dead,” Newton said. “Jumped off a bridge.”


“Oh,” I said. It was all I could think of.


“He was a troubled man,” Newton said. “Not me though. No
troubles here.” He smiled, and it was a genuine gesture. Newton is irreverent
as they come. I could see how that trait could come in handy in this job.


“Let’s
get back to the task at hand,” he said as he turned his attention back to the
sensor package and poked at a few loose wires. “What’s your nightcrafter
detection range?”


“I’m
not sure,” I said. “It’s probably good enough. Probably. But if they’re not using any magic, I won’t be able to
find them.”


“I
guess we’ll just have to hope somebody’s feeling frisky tonight,” Newton said.


“We’ll
see,” I said. “When do we start?”


“In
just a few minutes, if you’re up to it. I just need to finalize some settings
on the sensors.”


Newton
went back to his typing and I finished my hot chocolate. It was a simple drink,
but it had a dusting of cinnamon on top of the whipped cream. It was just like
my mom used to make for me during winter holidays. A sudden wave of
homesickness hit me. I could have pushed it aside, but I didn’t. I missed home.
I missed my parents. Thoughts of them were welcome, even if they were
bittersweet.


After
a few minutes, Newton jumped out of his chair and handed me a plain blue
baseball cap. “I don’t usually wear hats,” I said.


“You
do today,” he said. There’s a mini-camera in there with a wireless Internet
connection. Whatever you look at, I’ll look at.”


“Okay,”
I said. “Typical spy gear, I guess.”


“Remember
that we’re not supposed to engage anyone you find,” Newton said as he walked
over to a large case near the window. “We’re just here to observe, and
identify. I’ll also be visually monitoring the situation from up here.” He
opened the case and pulled out a fancy digital camera and a telephoto lens
longer than my forearm.


“Nice
gear,” I said. “Pricey, though. I assume the government paid for it.”


Newton
nodded and said, “Uncle Sam is the best sugar daddy there is.”


“Do
you know how to use that thing?”


“Photography
is one of my hobbies,” Newton said as he started setting up the camera and a
tripod. “A hobby that you and I share, I believe”


I
paused, and tried to remember if I’d ever mentioned that to him. “How did you
know about that?”


“It’s
in your file,” he said.


“Exactly
how much information is in this damn file? And why do you have access to it?”


“I’m
allowed that kind of clearance for all of my research subjects,” Newton said.


“Well
now I feel like I’m at a disadvantage,” I said. “When do I get to see yours?”


Newton
gave me a mischievous little grin.


“Your
file, you perv. When do I get to see it?”


“You
probably have access to it now,” Newton said. “Team leaders always have
clearance to access the personnel files of their squad members.”


“Wait,”
I said. “So . . . I’m the team leader?”


“Technically,
yes. Dominique made it official this morning.”


“Why
didn’t anybody tell me this earlier?”


Newton
smiled. “I wanted to take one last opportunity to push your buttons before you
assumed command.”


“Payback
is a bitch, you know.”


“I
look forward to seeing what you come up with,” Newton said. “But right now, we
have a job to do.”


“Yes,”
I said. “Let’s get to it.”


Newton
took the sensor array, stuffed it into a simple off-the-rack backpack, and
pointed to the door. I got the hint and turned the doorknob, only to find
several large men waiting in the hallway outside. It was the field team, and
they were dressed like tourists.


“Where
are they going?” I asked.


“They’re
going with you,” Newton said.


“Oh
no they’re not,” I said. “I can’t do this job with a whole squad of armed goons
following me wherever I go.”


“Dominique
wants to keep an eye on you,” Newton said.


“Is
she afraid I’ll jump ship?”


“I
think she’s just trying to protect her investment,” Newton said.


“She
can protect her investment by not driving me crazy with a bunch of James Bond
wannabes breathing down my neck.” I turned back to them and said, “No offense,
guys.”


Newton
said, “I don’t have the authority to call them off, and neither do you.”


“Fine,”
I told him. Then I grabbed my cell phone and dialed Dominique’s direct line.
Dominique’s voice, laden with irritation, answered, “What?”


“Call
off the field team,” I said. “I need to do this by myself. All these people
will blow my cover.”


“We
need specialized information gathering,” Dominique said. “That’s what Newton is
there for. But we also need to keep you both safe. That is why the field team
is there.”


“I
can handle myself just fine,” I said. “We have to do this clean and simple.
Nightcrafters have skills you can’t even imagine, and the field team doesn’t
have the training for this kind of work. Adding more people to this is just
going to increase the likelihood that we get sniffed out.”


The
line went quiet, and after a few seconds of silence I was thinking that she had
hung up on me. Then she said, “Give the phone to Newton.”


I
handed the phone to Newton and he listened intently. He didn’t say a word for
several minutes, only muttering an occasional “mmhm” in agreement. Then he hung
up, shrugged, and turned to the field agents.


“You’re
all dismissed for now,” Newton said. “Stay ready, but stay out of Kal’s way
unless we call you.”


The
team members just nodded and left.


I
smiled. “Dominique decided I can do this on my own, eh?”


“Not
exactly,” Newton said as he started packing up his gear. “The field team is
dismissed, but I’ve been ordered to trail behind you while you investigate.”


“I
don’t need—”


“A
chaperone. I know,” Newton interjected. “But Dominique was very clear. We do
this together, or we both get in a heap of trouble.”


“Fine,”
I said. It pissed me off, but Newton’s company hadn’t been a bad thing so far,
and Dominique had compromised so I figured it was best not to push my
luck.


Newton
retrieved a pair of dark glasses from a case. They weren’t quite as dark as
sunglasses, but they did have a noticeable tint. “I’ll keep out of sight and
about fifty yards behind you. These glasses have a heads up display that will
show me the feed from your camera and sensor array. I’ll know where you are,
what you’re seeing, and what’s going on around you.”


“I’m
assuming you’ve gone through espionage training,” I said.


“I
did,” Newton said. “I have a lot more training than you, and I can handle
myself in the field. If there’s a weak
link here, it’s you and that little crash course they put you through. You’re
not going to get me killed, are you?”


“Don’t
worry,” I said. “If I do, I’ll just bring you back.”


Newton
paused, looked at me with wide eyes, and said, “You can do that?”


* * *


 


Once
Newton was ready and we both double-checked our gear, we went downstairs and
outside. The chilly night air sent a shiver through me. At least, I hoped it
was just the air, and not something else. I dipped into the Rift just a little
bit. There wasn’t anything strange going on, by Rift standards.


“Keep
in radio contact,” Newton said. “The camera in your hat also has a microphone
that will pick up everything you say, and it’s sensitive so you can just mutter
to yourself and I’ll hear you. Remember that I’ll be monitoring audio, video,
and sensor readings. At the first sign of trouble, I’m calling in the cavalry.”


“Sure
thing,” I said. I didn’t tell him that the “cavalry” was most likely going to
be very ineffective against experienced nightcrafters, and that I had no
intention of getting any other NATO people involved with this. I didn’t want
anybody’s death on my hands.


Newton
gave me a nod and I knew it was all up to me now. I pulled up my collar and
walked at a brisk pace. This town was pretty normal at sunset. It was a
Saturday so there was no commuter traffic and the streets and sidewalks were
occupied by casual people trying to make the most of a weekend. There weren’t
many tourists, from what I could tell. Locals act differently than visitors.
Tourists don’t walk with practiced certainty, and they look at signs and
landmarks a lot. But these people all looked like locals heading to familiar
places and doing familiar things. I did my best to act the same way.


The
people here were happy and in no particular rush. It was a lot different than
New York City. It was nice, actually. Pretending to be a resident of this cozy
little town was fun.


Then
I felt the presence of another nightcrafter.


It
was a jolting feeling. Hard to describe, but almost like floating in a tranquil
sea and then being hit by a crashing wave that came out of nowhere. Honestly,
I’d been hoping that I wouldn’t find anybody on this trip. Now I’d actually
have to do some work.


“Got
a hit,” I said, quietly.


“Where?”
Newton said.


“Not
sure yet. I’m going to feel him out.”


“Sensors
aren’t picking up anything,” Newton said.


“Not
surprising,” I said. “I’ll let you know when I figure it out.”


I
walked in the direction of the waves of Rift power coming at me. I held back
from casting any magic myself and just passively let the signs come to me. I
strolled around somewhat aimlessly, just letting instinct and intuition guide
me. Newton followed me dutifully, but not so close as to make it obvious that
he was on my tail. This went on for fifteen minutes before I found my prey
standing outside a short brick building.


He
was a wide man with freckles and bulging biceps that could be seen even through
his sweater. He had a smarmy face, a cobra tattoo on his neck, and he was making
big waves in the Rift. It was like he was the center of a swirling whirlpool
drawing everything towards him whether it wanted to come along or not. He was
talking to a slender young woman who appeared completely oblivious to the spell
he was working on her.


“That
guy,” I said. “The redhead talking to the brunette.”


“Him?”
Newton said. “Really? He looks like a bartender, not a wizard.”


“Nightcrafters
come in all shapes and sizes.”


“Are
you sure?” Newton asked.


“I
am sure.”


“How?”


“Just
trust me on this,” I told him. I kept my eye on the nightcrafter while I
examined his surroundings a little more. Then I realized he was standing in
front of a small bar. Maybe he actually was a bartender.


Through
the Rift I could feel him drawing the power of the darkness to himself. He was
making no efforts at moderation, even though the spell he was casting didn’t
require anywhere near that much power. It only took me a couple of seconds to
realize what he was doing, and I immediately disliked this dude.


Newton’s
voice, a near whisper, said, “So is the bartender using magic right now?”


“Yes.
He’s using it on the girl he’s talking to.”


“Hypnosis?”
Newton asked.


“No,
something else. He’s using the darkness in her underwear to . . . uh . . .
stimulate certain things.”


Newton
made a gagging sound. “That is gross and creepy.”


“Agreed,”
I said. “But it seems to have worked. Looks like they’re exchanging phone
numbers.”


“Great,”
Newton said, his voice registering sudden excitement. “See if you can get a
good angle on her phone. I might be able to see this guy’s number. Then we can
identify him much faster.”


I
moved to my left a little bit and tilted my head down to let the hat-cam get a
good straight shot. “How’s the low light capture on this camera?”


“Best
in the world,” Newton said, “and it has a very good optical zoom. I’m looking
at our bartender’s phone number right now.”


Once
the exchange was complete, our target’s lady friend sashayed away. But Mr.
Bartender stayed, just hanging around and not doing anything in particular.
Then I felt another presence.


“Interesting,”
Newton said. “Is he waiting for something?”


“Or
someone,” I said. “There’s another nightcrafter coming.”


“From
where?”


“South,”
I answered. But I’d been wrong. There wasn’t just one new presence in the Rift.
At least ten people came around the corner. They were an ethnically diverse
crowd of mostly middle-aged men with one woman and a guy who looked even
younger than me. They were well-dressed, and they were laughing, and they were
all nightcrafters. I cut myself off from the Rift completely and pretended not
to notice them as they passed.


“All
those people?” Newton asked.


“Yup.
All of them.”


“Do
nightcrafters often meet up like this?”


“I
don’t think so. But I wouldn’t know for sure. The only direct contact I had
with another nightcrafter was my teacher, but that might have been standard
procedure for a student. Maybe the graduates hang out all the time.”


“Do
you think they have like a . . . guild . . . or something?”


“Maybe,”
I said. The group met up with Mr. Bartender, who was all smiles and nods and
handshakes. Then he joined the pack as they headed up the street, towards a
less populated area of town.


“We
should follow them,” Newton said.


“No.
I should follow them. You
should stay back.”


“Dominique
told me I shouldn’t leave you alone.”


“Things
would get dramatically more difficult if I have to watch out for you while
tailing them. Besides, I’m the team leader, right?”


“You
are, but. . .”


“No
time for arguments,” I said. “They’re moving. Stay behind and monitor the
situation remotely.”


“Dominique
isn’t going to like this.”


“If
things go well, she doesn’t have to know.”


“And
if things go poorly?” Newton asked.


“If
things go poorly we’ll have a lot more to worry about than Dominique being mad
at us.”


Newton
didn’t have anything to say to that. I watched the group of nightcrafters make
their way along the street until they turned a corner, then I started my
pursuit. I kept myself cut off from the Rift completely so that my targets wouldn’t
be able to detect me. I walked at a brisk pace, but not so fast that I’d draw
suspicion.


I
turned west, a direction which took me onto a narrow street lined with crates
and Vespa scooters. I spotted Mr. Bartender and his friends at the end of the street.
They had picked up two more female companions. Smiles and hugs were exchanged.
These people were old friends.


“What’s
going on?” Newton said in my ear.


“They
picked up two more,” I said, trying to keep my voice down.


“Two more? Are they having a damn
convention or something?”


“Looks
like it,” I said. “I’m going to try to follow them, but if they keep adding
people the chances of them noticing me go up a lot.”


“Stay
with them,” Newton said, “but keep far back. I’m going to try to get clearance
to tap into the city’s surveillance camera feeds.”


“You
can do that?”


“Maybe,”
Newton said. “But it will take a while.”


I
followed the troupe of giddy nightcrafters as best as I could, using the
tiniest possible connection to the Rift to find them whenever my eyes couldn’t.
Gradually, the group grew larger as more nightcrafters joined. A dark-haired
woman on one street. A short Indian man on another. A silver-haired couple
holding hands in front of a coffee house. They all cheerily greeted the group,
then merged into it as they traveled to their next destination. As their
numbers increased, I grew more nervous and hung back further behind them.


“Are
you getting this?” I muttered.


“Yup,”
Newton said. “I haven’t been able to get access to the surveillance cameras
yet, but I did get the data back on the bartender’s phone number. His name is
Werner Brehm. He’s thirty-five years old. No spouse, no kids. Lives in Austria.
Self-employed.”


“Pretty
standard profile for a nightcrafter his age,” I said.


“His
passport records show a lot of activity in the past few months,” Newton
continued. “He’s been all over Europe.”


“Doing
what?”


“No
idea.”


The
night deepened as I continued my slow pursuit. The streetlamps switched on, but
it was still hard to make out my targets with my eyes. I made a brief foray
back into the Rift and I could immediately feel that big blob of nightcrafter
power ahead of me. The group turned a corner. I slowed my pace to not look too
suspicious, thinking I would pass the street they turned on and use my senses
to circle around and follow from a different direction. But something magical
happened right at that moment.


They
all disappeared.


“What
the hell just happened?” I muttered. I’d never felt such a strong presence in
the Rift simply disappear like that. Usually when someone cuts themselves out
of the Rift after making a big splash there’s a bit of a lingering presence,
like waves in the pool that remain even when you get out. But this was
different. The nightcrafters had simply been there one second, and gone the
next. I kept walking, speeding up my pace now. I came to the corner they had
turned around. It was a short alley, with a high brick wall at the far side. A
dead end.


I
heard Newton’s voice, whispering through the tiny speaker. “Kal, what’s going
on?”


“They’re
gone,” I said.


“Gone?
Gone where?”


“No
clue,” I said. “They just vanished.”


“Do
you think they entered a building on that street?”


“Doubtful.
They didn’t just get out of my sight, Newton. They’re completely gone. I can’t detect
them using the Rift anymore. So either they all stopped using magic—”


“Maybe
they spotted you,” Newton said.


“Maybe,”
I replied. “Or maybe they’re just not here anymore.”


“Where
could they have gone?”


That
was a good question. I paused for a moment to consider the answer, but I came
up with nothing. “I don’t know, and I don’t think we’re going to find out.”


“You
think they’re up to something?”


“That
many nightcrafters in one spot? Hell yes they’re up to something.”


“Why
do I get the feeling that this is really bad news?” Newton asked.


“Because
you’re a smart boy and you know trouble when you see it,” I said.


“I’m
going to call Dominique,” Newton said. “You should head back here.”


I
didn’t reply. I just stood there in the street, carefully expanding my reach
into the Rift and hoping I’d find something. I’d never seen that many
nightcrafters in one place before, and I was forced to come up with desperate
guesses for why they would be here. None of those guesses left me with warm
fuzzy feelings.


* * *


 


We
waited for hours for any more signs of magic, but gave up after it became
apparent that our group of nightcrafters was not going to show up again. I was
not looking forward to our debriefing.


After
we returned to the hotel, Newton reported to home base. Later, he told me that
Dominique sounded “icier than usual” when he gave her details of the
nightcrafter disappearing act. A few hours after Newton reported in, we were on
a commercial red-eye flight back to New York.


Newton
called dibs on the window seat and kept his attention fixed on the city lights
below as we ascended. He was a lot more relaxed than I was, and he slept during
most of the trip back. Sometime during the night, his head rolled onto my
shoulder. I didn’t mind, until he started to drool.


Seven
hours later, we started the descent to New York City. I peeked around Newton’s
head to get a view of the world below us. The sun was up and the city was
bathed in early morning light. The signature skyscrapers were shining and the
Central Park Lake caught the light just right so it shimmered like a huge pile
of sapphires. After so many long weeks away, that beautiful sight almost made
me cry.


We
landed, got off the plane, got our bags, and headed out. I took a deep breath
of the familiar New York air as Newton stretched and yawned. “There’s usually
an official briefing immediately after these trips,” Newton said. “See you in a
few hours I guess.”


“Yeah.”


I
made my way home in a stupor. My initial excitement at being home gradually
gave way to a sense of exhaustion. I was tempted to tap into the Rift for a bit
of extra energy, but I fought off the urge. A good bit of sleep in my own bed
should do the job.


I
got back to my building and exchanged some pleasant nods and smiles with the
few neighbors I’d had a chance to meet when I moved in. I’d been gone for so
long I didn’t even remember their names, but they seemed nice. The building
where I stayed was one of the most secure in the city since a number of United
Nations and NATO staff stayed there temporarily or semi-permanently. My
neighbors were quiet, nondescript people who just happened to have dangerous
secrets tucked away in their heads. As I approached the door to my place, I
made a mental note to try to get to know them a little better. Then I heard a
cough from the other side of the door. 


Someone
was in my apartment. 


Out
of reflex, I immediately reached into the Rift. My fight-or-flight instincts
kicked in. But nightcrafters never run from anybody, so a fight it would be.
Besides, it had been a while since I’d been in a good fight. I kind of wanted
one.


I
used my lock-picking spell to quietly open the locks on my door, then I paused
for a moment as I tried to figure out the best spell to use next. I didn’t want
to kill anybody, so the potentially lethal spells weren’t an option. I also
didn’t want to damage any of my stuff, so that limited my selection too. I
decided on a simple illusion: a spell that would send billowing smoke under the
door and hopefully draw the intruder out into the hallway, where I could freely
beat the crap out of them.


I
was just about to cast the illusion when the door opened, and Dominique was
standing there.


I
spent of couple of seconds gawping at her until my brain caught up with the
situation. “You really shouldn’t try to sneak up on a nightcrafter like that,”
I said. “You could get hurt.”


Dominique
raised an eyebrow. “Who said I was sneaking?”


“You
entered my place uninvited and unannounced. That’s sneaking.”


“No,”
Dominique said. “That’s surprising. If I wanted to be sneaky, you’d have never
known I was here.”


I
rolled my eyes, stepped into my apartment, and closed the door. Everything
seemed to be where I left it, but I inspected the area carefully to make sure.
“So why are you here? Can’t you just torture me at the office tomorrow?”


“You
won’t be going back to the office. Not for a while, at least.”


“Am
I laid off or something?”


“No,”
Dominique said. “Quite the opposite actually. You’re going back out to do more
field work.”


“More
field work? I must have impressed you.”


“No,”
Dominique said. “You’ll find I’m hard to impress. However, your performance in
Europe was . . . satisfactory.”


“Good
enough for government work?” I said.


“Something
like that.”


“So,
what do you want me to do?”


“I
want you to close that damn thing. Permanently.”


I
plopped onto my couch and took my shoes off, trying to ease the stress I felt
building up again. “You’re referring to the Rift,” I said. “You want me to
close the Rift, which has existed for who knows how many centuries.”


“Yes.”


“I
don’t know how to do that,” I said.


“But
you know someone who might.”


“I
have no idea what you mean,” I said.


“I’m
talking about the man who taught you everything you know about nightcrafting.
Kellar was his name, wasn’t it?”


I
laughed. “You’ve lost your damn mind.”


“You
said he left you with memories for a reason,” Dominique said. “Maybe he wants
you to find him again when you’re ready.”


“Even
if that’s true,” I said, “I doubt he’d just waltz into your office and help you
destroy the craft he’s devoted his life to.”


Dominique
crossed her arms. “I’m not saying that you should ask him politely.”


“Then
what are you saying?”


“Bring
him in as a detainee. We will make him cooperate.”


“You
can’t detain a nightcrafter,” I said.


“With
your help, I think we can.”


“My
help? What makes you think I can help you with this?”


“You
know these people. You know their ways.”


“Not
all of them,” I said. “I’m just a novice. I don’t even know what I don’t know.”


“You
still have more expertise than any of us,” Dominique said. “And you have also
become a very resourceful tactician during your time as part of our team.
Combine that experience with your skills in nightcrafting, and I’d say you’re
one of the most dangerous men on the planet.”


“You
give me too much credit,” I said.


“You
give yourself too little,” she said.


I
laughed at that. “I’m not being modest. I’m being realistic. I don’t see how
this idea is going to help. I have no idea how to even find Kellar.”


Dominique
slowly walked over and took a seat next to me on the couch. When she spoke
again, her voice was softer. “You just had an encounter with more nightcrafters
than we’ve ever seen in one place. There’s also been a worldwide spike in
unexplained nighttime events. Something is up. The nightcrafters are getting
bolder and more conspicuous. If we find enough of them, we’ll eventually make
our way to Kellar.”


“And
what do you plan to do with him if you get him?”


“We
convince him,” Dominique said.


“Convince
like . . . persuade? Or convince like torture the hell out of? Because I don’t
think you’re going to have much luck either way. Why in the world would he
destroy the thing that has given him so much power?”


“You
just find him,” Dominique said. “Leave the convincing to me.”


I
sighed and rubbed my forehead. I felt a headache coming on. “You know, Kellar
isn’t the only powerful nightcrafter out there. There are thousands of others
who would still be around to fight us even if we could get Kellar”


“They’re
not a concern,” Dominique said. “All I care about is getting Kellar to help us
close the Rift. Without the Rift, the nightcrafters have no power. They will no
longer be a problem. We won’t need to know who they are, or where they are. It
won’t matter. Without their magic, they won’t be a threat anymore.”


She
had a point. I mulled it over silently for a few seconds, and made a decision.
“Okay then. We’ll try it your way. We need to start small though. I suggest we
work our way up to Kellar by taking out some junior nightcrafters first. Maybe
we can get some info out of them. If we can harass or capture enough
nightcrafters maybe we’ll even get Kellar’s attention and he’ll seek us out.
That might end up being something we’ll regret, but it’ll certainly get things
moving one way or another.”


“Agreed,”
Dominique said.


“I
need resources if you expect me to pull this off. Weapons, vehicles, manpower.
We’ll have to go on raids to catch our first nightcrafters by surprise.”


Dominique
nodded. “Tell me what you need and I’ll get it for you.”


“This
won’t be easy,” I said.


“I
never expected it to be.”


I
took a deep breath, let it out, and said, “Give me a few days to think of a
plan. I’ll send you a shopping list.”






CHAPTER 4
 
 


Dominique
fulfilled her promise and gave me everything I asked for — security clearances,
a mission budget, and a few Men with Guns.


Regardless,
the first raid didn’t go well.


The
Men with Guns were an eager, young bunch. The oldest guy was my age. Dominique
explained that these were the boys NATO needed to train up a bit more, and they
were the best she could recruit without divulging more information on the
mission to the Powers That Be. I was fine with that, as exuberance was more
important than experience for this task. No one in NATO had the experience
required for this kind of work anyway.


So
it worked out for both Dominique and I. I had the muscle I needed, and her raw
recruits would get valuable field training . . . assuming they survived, of
course. The most senior guy on the squad, Darius Allen, was a boulder-sized man
with a Texas drawl and a baby face. Although he had the appearance of an
overgrown teenager, he had hard eyes that looked like they had been
transplanted from a Vietnam War vet who had seen some things you wouldn’t
believe. The moment I introduced myself as team leader, he just looked at me
with what I can best describe as a mix of disdain and disappointment, and after
that he wore that sour face every time I saw him.


With
Allen were Trent Brody, Garland Carr, and Duke Jackson. Carr and Jackson seemed
to look up to Allen and they eagerly agreed with whatever he said. Brody,
however, was a different sort. As the smallest of the four, he didn’t have much
of a physical presence. But he was focused and sharp, and he listened
attentively to every word I said during our quick briefing sessions. Allen and
his buddies subtly berated me for my lack of knowledge of the finer points of
military operations, but Brody was supportive and he filled in the gaps for me.
He wasn’t exactly a warm person, but he was at least helpful.


My
conscience nagged me during every stage of planning for the first raid. I
wasn’t allowed to tell my new team all the info they would need to be truly
effective. Only about a hundred government officials in the whole world had
been given clearance to know about nightcrafters and the Rift. These boys would
be going into the mission with only the most rudimentary instructions and my
nightcrafting skills to guide them. To say it was a stressful situation would
be an extreme understatement.


On
top of all that, it was clear my Men with Guns didn’t quite respect my
leadership position. They knew I wasn’t one of them. They were all country
boys, raised in rural areas and taught how to shoot guns before they even hit
puberty. I was a city kid, through and through. They were trained killers. I
don’t even kill spiders.


But,
despite their disappointment in me, they were still psyched for this
super-secret, seemingly important mission. Too bad they didn’t know what they
were in for.


* * *


 


The
first raid — the one that didn’t go well — happened in a place called Long
Branch. It’s a beachside area in New Jersey that is technically a city since it has about forty thousand people living
there. But it feels like a town to me. New York is a city. This place didn’t
compare in my book.


Long
Branch is right on the Atlantic shore, and well within the border of the Rift’s
spread zone. The reports of odd night activity here were consistent, and
gradually becoming more common. The residents had been calling the local police
and news crews about strange shadowy figures in the evenings, odd sounds, and
missing pets. Telltale signs of visits from Rift-kind.


Generally
speaking, the things that live on the other side of the Rift stay there.
They’re happy to stay in the infinite blackness of their own world. But
nightcrafting pulls energy and matter directly from that mysterious place
beyond the Rift, and sometimes some unwanted things get dragged along. That’s
when people start hearing bumps in the night and whispers in the dark.


My
team arrived early in the day and set up base in an empty warehouse near the
beach. Along with my Men with Guns, Dominique sent a small crew of NATO doctors
and nurses with Top Secret Clearance. They had also been trained to deal with
unusual field injuries. Their orders were to stay in radio contact, wait at the
base in case anything happened, and keep it all hush-hush. I chatted with them
and they all seemed very knowledgeable and extremely professional, but I hoped
I wouldn’t have to see their skills in action.


Once
we had a field base set up, my Men with Guns were ready to go. We were set up
with a custom blue van as our mission vehicle. It was armored and had plenty of
specialized fittings for tactical operations. In our ears were specialized
miniature radios that we could use to keep in contact at a distance. We were
also dressed in utility worker gear. If any suspicious resident might have
problems with strange men walking around the neighborhood with flashlights, we’d
just say we were from the gas company and investigating a leak. Allen was
elected to drive, and we set out just before nightfall.


“Can
we finally know what it is we’re looking for?” Allen asked a few minutes after
we left base.


“The
details are still classified,” I told him. “Just stay on this road and I’ll let
you know when to stop.”


I
pulled out my mission laptop and looked through my notes. As prep for this
raid, I’d spent some hours sifting through the records from the Long Branch
police. The reports of strange activity that had attracted me here all followed
a pattern that created a circle around a spot in the middle of a residential
area. A quick GPS lookup gave me a list of addresses around that spot.


I
gave Allen directions to the target location, and in a few minutes we were
slowly rolling past a quaint colonial home with a white picket fence and an
American flag waving from a pole on the porch. This house seemed to be as good
a starting point as any.


“The
local police reports mentioned something about a prowler that showed up last
night,” I told the team. “The family dog was outside at the time. He barked at
the intruder, then abruptly stopped. They never found the prowler, or the dog.”


“So
are we looking for the thug, or the dog?” Carr asked.


“Neither,”
I said. “There’s something else going on here.”


Allen
parked about three blocks from the place. We all got out of the vehicle and
checked our gear. The Men with Guns were equipped with fully automatic pistols.
They were powerful weapons, but easy to conceal under the reflective utility
worker jackets we wore. Each gun had an attachment with a small, removable
flashlight under the barrel. But these weren’t ordinary lights. Newton had
designed them to emit powerful beams that would rip a Rift-kind apart with
ease. 


I
signaled the team to gather around me. “Everything you’re going to see during
this mission is classified,” I said. “You will not mention it to anyone outside
this team unless directly ordered to do so. If you find anything, or anyone,
that looks suspicious you will flash your lights on it. Let me repeat that. Use
your lights. You do not
fire unless you’re attacked first. Got that?”


“Yes,
sir,” they said in unison. Their voices were solid. Their faces were serious.
Despite their doubts about me, when the time came to do work they were all
business.


“Search
the perimeter of that house I pointed out,” I said, looking to Jackson, Brody,
and Carr. “Allen, check under the deck in the backyard.”


“The
deck?” Allen asked.


“Yes,”
I said. “Don’t crawl under there or anything. Just use your light to scan
anyplace someone might be hiding.”


Allen
gave me that narrow-eyed glare of his, but he did as he was told like a good
soldier. Rift-kind don’t usually hide around houses, so I felt he’d be okay.
Still, I dipped into the Rift for a second to make sure he wouldn’t find
anything that would try to eat his face off. The area was clear . . . for now.


Fifteen
minutes later, we regrouped back at the mission vehicle. Carr, Brody, and
Jackson seemed thoroughly bored, but Allen had a sour look on his face.


“Found
the dog,” he said. “It’s dead. Pretty messy.”


“Think
an animal did it?” I asked.


“Doubt
it,” Allen said. “Rover was ripped to pieces, and that was a big dog. There
ain’t no kind of animal around here that could do that.”


“Don’t
be so sure,” I said. I was sorry for the poor pup, but its death had provided
proof we were in the right spot. Now all I had to do was keep the civilians out
of our way while we dug deeper.


The
team stayed behind while I walked up to the front door of the house and rang
the doorbell. I’d read the police report thoroughly so I knew what to expect.
Anna Leeds lived here with her two teenage sons. She recently separated from
her husband and they were going through a nasty divorce, which led her to
initially believe that her ex may have stolen the family dog. The reality was
much worse: her family was now caught in the wake of a nightcrafter.


A
small, bushy-haired woman opened the door. She had dark circles forming under
her eyes and creases in her forehead. Just one look at her left no doubt that
her life was sad and stressful these days. “Hello, Mrs. Leeds,” I said. “You
called in a report about some suspicious sounds?”


She
nodded and eyed my uniform. “Our dog Bandit is missing too. Are you . . . from
the gas company?”


“Uh
. . . yes, actually. We were in the area looking for some possible leaks and
the police let us know about your report so we could keep an eye out.”


“Okay,”
Mrs. Leeds said. “So . . . ?”


“I’m
afraid we’ve found your dog,” I said. “I’m sorry to say he’s . . . uh . . .
passed away.”


She
covered her mouth with her hand. Her eyes watered. “Oh my god. How?”


“Uhm.
A mountain lion got him.”


“A
mountain lion?” Mrs. Leeds said in a low voice. “There are mountain lions in
New Jersey?”


“Well
. . . no, ma’am. We believe it might be a . . . an escaped pet or something
like that. Some rich guy probably illegally ordered one to impress his
friends.”


“Oh,”
Mrs. Leeds said.


“Mrs.
Leeds, I’m going to have to ask you and your family to stay in your home while
we try to track the mountain lion down until animal control arrives. It’s very
important that you stay inside tonight. Also, lock all your doors and keep all
the lights on. That should
keep the animal away from the house.”


Mrs.
Leeds looked terrified. I was sure I’d just given her reason for even more
sleepless nights. But her fear would keep her wary, and hopefully help keep her
family safe.


Once
Mrs. Leeds had shut and locked the door, I walked back to my Men with Guns.
Brody looked at me with a smirk. “So, we’re hunting a cougar now?”


“No,”
I said.


“Then
what are we hunting?” Carr said.


“A
different kind of creature,” I said.


“Huh?”
Allen said. “A description would be helpful.”


“You’ll
know it when you see it,” I said.


The
last bit of sun sank below the horizon, and dusk turned into night. I muttered
a simple spell to myself to prep for what was to come. The words themselves
didn’t have any power, but the repetition brought a change in my mental state
that allowed me to access the Rift more easily. The odd little mantra was one
of Kellar’s creations, and every time I repeated it I couldn’t help but recall
bittersweet memories. Those memories quickly faded as the spell focused my mind
on the dark. The Rift was strong here. We were close to the Atlantic Ocean,
where the Rift had spread the most over the past few centuries, and the power
of the darkness enveloped me.


Dominique
and Newton have asked me what the Rift feels like. It’s always hard to explain,
but the best I’ve been able to come up with is that it’s like swimming in a
lake of ink. The matter that oozes out of the Rift surrounds you, clings to
your skin, and blots out your features. You feel like you’re floating. You can
also feel ripples and waves from others playing in this ebony pond. As I
slipped into nightcrafting mode, I felt some of those waves washing over me in
rapid succession. Someone was drawing a lot of power from the Rift, and they
were close.


I
turned towards the source of the waves and ran forward. I didn’t spare a look
behind me, but I guessed that my teammates were silently following close
behind. I scrambled between trees and through bushes, letting the Rift guide me
to the source of the waves while making sure my own wake in the dark pond was
nothing more than tiny ripples.


I
stopped. I felt another presence in the Rift. Not a wave, nor a ripple, but
something entirely different. It instantly reminded me of an incident from
years ago. When I went for a swim in the Florida Keys as a child, a docile
nurse shark brushed up against my leg. The unexpected sensation of its rough
skin and the taut muscles beneath sent an indescribable shock through my
system. That’s what this was like, but worse. There was something else out
there and, unlike that shark I met on that day, this was no docile creature.


“Guys,
look out for trouble,” I whispered. The Men with Guns, following me diligently
as I had expected, immediately scrambled for cover and brought up their
weapons.


“I
got visual on a target,” Brody said. I looked up to where he was staring, and
found an ephemeral creature with tentacles hanging in the air a few feet ahead
of him. I knew what it was immediately: an inkwell.


I
breathed a sigh of relief. Inkwells aren’t predators (they don’t even have
teeth). This one was barely noticeable in the dark, but it was definitely
there. I was impressed that Brody was able to pick it out. But, just as I was
about to praise him for his find, the creature made a lunge towards him and he
did something tragically stupid.


I
can’t really blame him. His whole military career was spent training to do one
thing: shoot stuff. He was hardwired with a trigger finger, and my short
tutorial on Rift-kind extermination was hardly enough to change that. So,
instead of turning on his flashlight, he squeezed his trigger finger and let
off a few rounds. Then everything went to hell in the proverbial handbasket.


Brody’s
partners instantly reacted to the sound of gunfire. They crouched low, and
scanned the area for a target. Of course they weren’t expecting a floating
monster made of shadow, so they searched ground level for enemies. Meanwhile,
Brody’s new friend with the tentacles wasn’t too happy about all the attention.
The inkwell did the one thing it’s known for — squirting out a stream of
concentrated Rift material to cover its escape. It lashed out at Brody and
covered his face in a cloud of darkness.


That’s
when Carr finally saw the creature. His eyes grew as big as eggs when he
realized he was staring at a six-foot-long ephemeral horror with more tentacles
than he could count. He froze up for just a second, which was a good thing
because we didn’t need more bullets in the air. I pulled out my own flashlight
and shone it on the creature, but the inkwell was quick. I was only able to
disintegrate a few tentacles before the damn thing darted behind a group of
trees.


“W-what
the hell was . . . that?” Carr said. He started trembling.


“Stay
cool,” I said. “It’s gone.”


“Man
down!”


That
was Allen’s voice. His usual icy demeanor had been replaced with pure terror. I
looked to where he was kneeling, and Brody was lying on the ground next to him.


“What’s
wrong with him?” Jackson said as he watched Brody thrash violently on the
ground.


I
ran over to Brody and immediately knew what the problem was. “He’s dying.”


Like
an octopus shooting ink to defend itself, the creature had spurted out material
from the Rift straight into Brody’s face. When he inhaled, the stuff saturated
his lungs. Now it was suffocating him from within.


“He
can’t breathe,” Carr, said. “Maybe something’s stuck in his windpipe.”


“No,”
I said. “Let me handle it.” I opened myself to the Rift and tried to draw out
the stuff in Brody’s lungs, but it wouldn’t come out the same way it came in
and I couldn’t just yank it out of him without doing even more damage.


“What
the hell is wrong with him?” Allen asked.


I
was about to tell him, but then I saw we had company. A horde of shadowy
floating creatures was approaching. Our friend with the tentacles brought some
backup. The Men with Guns must have noticed my shocked expression, because they
all turned and looked to see what I was staring out. The nasties were just
barely visible in the moonlight, but they were definitely there, and coming at
us fast.


“Use
your lights!” I said. “Shooting at them won’t do a damn thing. Keep your lights
pointed at them. I’ll handle Brody. Man up and take these things down.”


The
Men with Guns snapped to attention once I said that. Their training came back
and so did their resolve. The soldiers formed a circle to protect me and Brody,
and they fired up their flashlights. With their backs to me and their eyes
focused on the night, I proceeded to do the only thing I could to save Brody’s
life.


First,
I had to end his thrashing, so I cast a quick immobilization spell to keep him
still. I ripped through his clothing and removed his bulletproof vest. Then I
unsheathed my field knife, took a deep breath, and stabbed him through his left
ribcage.


“Sorry
about this,” I muttered to Brody, knowing that the pain had to be incredible.
Moisture flowed freely from his eyes, and his breaths came in short, raspy
spurts.


I
stuck my flashlight deep into the bloody wound. If Brody could have found the
breath, he would have screamed. But I had no time to worry about his comfort.
He would thank me later, if he lived.


I
tapped the power button on the high-powered flashlight, and its brilliant,
focused beam illuminated Brody’s insides. I could feel the dark material in his
left lung gradually start to melt away, and his breathing improved a bit. With
each intake of breath, the material in his lung was forced to move, and more of
it was shifted into the light. For maximum coverage, I had to twist and turn
the flashlight to blast away as much of the darkness as possible. Brody’s eyes
continued to stream tears. A pool of blood spread beneath him.


“We
have to move!” Allen screamed behind me.


I
spared a glance over my shoulder and saw that the team had their hands full
with trying to keep their lights on a number of different Rift-kind, including
some types I’d never seen before. My squad wouldn’t hold for long, and every
second we spent dealing with the creatures was time our real quarry could use
to escape. There had to be a nightcrafter around here. That was the only way to
explain all this activity.


I
turned my attention back to Brody. The black Rift-material inside him had
largely dissipated in his left lung, but his right was still full of the stuff.
The hole I made in his side was bleeding profusely, and his eyes were losing
focus. He was breathing better, but he’d be dead soon if he didn’t get better
medical attention than I could provide.


“Allen,
pull your men back to the van!” I shouted. “Carry Brody back and get him to the
medical team. He should be able to breathe long enough to make the trip.”


Allen
looked at me, sweat covering his face. “What about these . . . things out
here?”


I
stood, and said. “I’ll take care of them.”


Allen
didn’t need any further instructions. He barked orders to his men, and they
provided cover for each other as they scooped up Brody and started to retreat.
The Rift-kind moved in to follow. An idea blossomed in my head, but it would
only work if these creatures were stupider and less aggressive than the
nachtjäger. I stepped in front of them and opened myself fully to the Rift,
drawing as much power from it as I could. It worked. Like moths to a flame, the
shadowy creatures focused their attention on me.


Then
I ran.


* * *


 


I’d
never had that many Rift-kind on my tail before, and it’s an experience I don’t
ever want to repeat. I could have thrown them off my trail, but I needed their
attention on me, and not my team or the residents of the neighborhood. I
focused my mind on my connection to the Rift so that I could find the person
that caused all this mess while trying to draw as much darkness to me as
possible. It was hard since my own frantic actions in the Rift created
interference. Still, somewhere off in the distance, I could feel another
presence.


My
target had taken off at a good pace, but they were still nearby for some
reason. Most nightcrafters would be completely out of the area by now. So my
quarry was either purposely hanging around, or they just didn’t know how to get
away faster. The second possibility ignited a spark of hope in me. Maybe I was
dealing with another novice. An idea popped into my head — a great idea. I just
hoped it wouldn’t get me killed.


I
ran towards the nightcrafter as fast as I could, but I was running out of
breath. I’d never been a particularly athletic guy, and my body was letting me
know it was none too pleased with all this activity. But the frightening chills
I felt from my pursuers kept me going inexorably forward.


I
felt the nightcrafter’s presence grow stronger. It was close now, and no longer
moving. Then the sensations shifted. The presence was now quickly diminishing,
and those waves in the Rift were becoming tiny ripples. My prey was trying to
hide. But where? I saw a group of hedges ahead. They were tall and overgrown;
some gardener had been lax on their duties. Perfect place to hide.


Energy
from the Rift still surrounded me and drew my friends with the tentacles
closer. With nothing but strength of will, I collapsed all that power into a
compact sphere. It was heavy like a massive little cannonball. I heaved it like
a shot putter, throwing it towards the fading presence in the distance. The
Rift-kind followed it, and ignored me. As they raced forward, they parted the
tall hedges.


Then
I saw her.


She
was around my age. Slender. Short. She was dressed in an oversized sweat shirt
and some loose jeans. Her face bore an expression that I could best describe as
“fucking pissed”. We locked eyes for only a moment, then my little ball of
Rift-material landed at her feet, and she had some inky new friends to deal
with.


The
girl was quick. As the dark creatures descended on her, she drew power from the
Rift with a deftness and confidence that I still lack. She brought up a
defensive wall that the creatures slammed right into. Like puppies that had
just bumped their noses on a glass door, the creatures yelped and turned tail.
She made it look all too easy, and I could tell by her expression that she was
quite satisfied with herself.


But
she forgot about the little ball of darkness at her feet.


I
couldn’t help but smile as I reached out and unraveled my trap. The
softball-sized sphere of condensed material from the Rift silently exploded as
I released the pressure inside, all at once. The force of the explosion was
incredible — far more than even I expected. The shock wave knocked me right on
my ass, and I was forty yards away. At the point of explosion, a crater two
feet deep blossomed into existence. The explosion blew the leaves off of nearby
trees and their branches twisted and splintered. It all lasted just a couple of
seconds, but it seemed to take forever. When it was over and I recovered
myself, I surveyed the scene.


“Well
I’ll be damned,” I said. “I really outdid myself this time.”


I
saw the limp form of the young woman I had chased. She was lying face down,
thirty feet away from where I last saw her. For a fleeting second I thought I
might have miscalculated and actually killed her. But I could still feel her
presence through the Rift, even though she was unconscious.


I
heard a series of chirps and buzzes amidst static, and realized that somewhere
along the line I’d taken out my radio earpiece, and it was now dangling in my
jacket. I fished it out and listened.


“Kal,”
Allen said. “Pick up if you’re there.”


“I’m
here,” I said.


“Where
are you? What happened?”


I
looked at the young lady I’d defeated, and felt the presence of the scared
Rift-kind diminishing as they fled toward the ocean. I steadied my voice and
said, “Mission accomplished.”






CHAPTER 5
 
 


The
worst part of nightcrafting too much is the hangover. I’m not talking about
anything like the aftermath of my beer binge with Newton in the Netherlands.
This is way different.


Imagine the
worst you’ve ever felt after a night of drinking, and then multiply that by three.
That’s what I was feeling. Had I been more versed in the ways of the dark, I
wouldn’t have felt this way. My tolerance would be higher, so to speak. But I’m
still a lightweight, and the events of the previous night left me drained. I
was exhausted, had a horrible headache, and the smallest sounds bellowed in my
ears and made the pain in my head even worse. There was no cure for this. Only
isolation and rest would put an end to my suffering.


But
I would find neither at my current location.


I
sat slumped over in a chair at Dominique’s office. The light coming through the
windows was killing me. Each shaft of sunlight felt like a hot laser boring a
hole directly into my soul. I just wanted to crawl into a dark, quiet place for
a few days and be oblivious to the world. Eventually, I realized that Dominique
was talking to me. It took considerable effort to focus on the words coming out
of her mouth.


“You
really screwed this up,” Dominique said.


“Really?”
I muttered. “I thought I did pretty well, all things considered.”


“You
and I have a very different view of success then,” Dominique said. “You almost
got your men, my men,
killed.”


“I
never said this would be a walk in the park.”


“You
also never said that you’d nearly obliterate a half acre of suburbia in New
Jersey.”


“I
didn’t mention that? Damn. I was sure I did.”


Dominique
gave me an evil stare that could have turned a pint of apple juice into piss.


“Look,”
I said, “obviously this could have gone better. But this was the first time
anybody has ever tried anything like this. Ever.
Yeah it was dirty, but I got the job done, and I’d appreciate it if
you’d get off my back about it.”


“You
have an attitude problem,” Dominique said.


“Getting
bitched at tends to bring out that side of me.”


“That’s
all you have to say for yourself?”


“Yup.
So am I fired, or what?”


“The
thought did cross my mind,” Dominique said. “But I’m feeling generous today. We
will proceed. But you have new constraints on your activities. I’m requiring
you to be more careful in your spell selection. No explosions.”


“No
explosions within a hundred yards of a residence,” I said.


“Deal,”
Dominique said. “Now let’s talk about what you actually did accomplish. This
young lady you captured . . . do you think she’ll be a useful asset?”


“For
now,” I said. “I figure she’ll be good practice as far as keeping nightcrafters
captive. She’s an amateur like me, so she won’t be an impossible challenge. But
she should put up a good fight, and that will give your guys some useful
experience. That kind of information will come in handy when we start bringing
in the heavy hitters.”


“I
only want Kellar,” Dominique said.


“I
understand that. But we have to take baby steps. Go too far too soon, and we
could end up unprepared with a master nightcrafter on our hands. Those guys are
more trouble than a sack of angry badgers.”


Dominique
leaned back in her chair and contemplated my words. “We’ll learn as much as we
can from her. Obviously, we’ll need more input from you on methods to keep her
where we want her. We have her sedated now, but she’s of little use to us in
that state. I want to be sure we can contain her once she’s awake.”


“I
have some ideas on that,” I said. “I’ve already sent them to Newton. He’s
working on it. You know how he is. He’ll probably have something amazing built
in less than a day.”


“Good,”
Dominique said.


“How’s
Brody?” I asked.


“Alive,”
Dominique answered. “Once your binding spell wore off, he was conscious long
enough to tell the doctors what you did. They figured out the rest on their
own, and finished the process. His lungs are fine.”


“Glad
to hear it,” I said.


“Have
you done something like that before?”


“Never.
That was one hundred percent improvisation. I hope the doctors were able to do
a better job at it than I did.”


“You
cut a man open without the slightest idea of what you were doing?”


I
shrugged. “It was either that, or watch him die.”


“I
see,” Dominique said.


“Well,”
I said, “I’m glad that all worked out. But I need to recover. I’m gonna take a
sick day . . . or two . . . or three.”


“You’ll
take one,” Dominique said. “No more. By the way, we’ve identified your
captive. Her name is Madison Finnestra. Ring a bell?”


“Nope.”


“She
was a graduate student studying physics at Columbia up until about six months
ago. Her instructors said she gradually missed more and more classes, until
eventually she stopped showing up at all.”


I
shrugged and said, “That’s a pretty standard story for new recruits.”


“She
has a family,” Dominique said. “They’d be happy to have her back.”


“She
will be back. When she’s done with her training.”


“Her
training is over, as far as
we’re concerned.”


I
shook my head and said, “We can try to keep her here, but I make no guarantees
she won’t be able to get out. I’ll do what I can, but . . .”


“But
what?”


“Honestly,
she may be out my league.”


“You
captured her.”


“Yeah,
but that’s not all there is to it. You ever caught a rattlesnake?”


Dominique
looked at me, confused. “What?”


“A
rattlesnake,” I said. “Have you ever caught one?”


“What
the hell? Of course not.”


“I
have,” I said. “Before he died, my uncle on my mom’s side had a ranch in
California. He used to catch rattlesnakes there. He took me along a couple
times when I was kid. The thing about catching rattlers is that it’s
surprisingly easy once you get over the fear of them. You don’t even have to be
in the vicinity of the snake to catch it. Just go where you know he lives, set
up some traps, and wait. But keeping that snake caught is an entirely different
story. Each minute you keep that thing captive is another chance for you to
slip up, make a mistake, and have the damn snake end your ass.”


Dominique
pursed her lips and stared at nothing in particular. “I’ll think about that.”


“You
do that. Well, I’m out. I gotta get some sleep before my head explodes.” I got
up and made my way to the door.


“Before
you leave,” Dominique said. “Did the girl see your face?”


“Yes,”
I said without looking back. “Why?”


“Just
curious,” she said. I left her office, went home, and passed out.






CHAPTER 6
 
 


Madison
tried to escape that night. I got the alert via an email written in cryptic
code phrases. I’m not sure what spell she used, but whatever it was left a
basketball-sized hole in a wall of her cell. That was about as far as she got
before Dominique turned the pain ray on her.


The
pain ray is a clever piece of work developed by the Army a few years ago. It
emits a low-frequency microwave blast that basically sets your skin on fire —
or at least that’s what it feels like.
In actuality, the weapon operates at a specific frequency that only affects the
surface of the skin and doesn’t do any serious long-term damage. I don’t have
first-hand experience with its effects, but I hear it gives you an overwhelming
desire to run the hell away from wherever the thing is pointed. Madison didn’t
see it coming the first time, and that’s what slowed her down long enough for
Dominique’s people to get her re-contained, but we all knew that trick wouldn’t
work again. Still, they managed to keep a nightcrafter imprisoned for a whole
day. That’s a pretty big accomplishment.


I
spent my off day sleeping, eating, and generally recovering from my “hangover”.
It takes a while for my body to get back to normal after that much time in the
Rift, but by the next morning I was feeling about halfway recovered.


Then
Dominique called me.


I
saw her name on the caller ID, and for a long moment I seriously considered not
answering. Then I remembered that she had goons who would show up at my
apartment in five minutes if she really needed me. To her credit, she at least
left me alone for almost twenty-four hours.


So
I answered the damn call.


“What?”
I grumbled into the phone’s speaker.


“We
need help with Madison,” Dominique said.


“What
kind of help?” I asked.


“She’s
getting more resourceful. We almost lost power in the entire detention facility
today.”


I
sighed. “Honestly, I don’t know how she’s doing it. I’d be pretty helpless if I
was in that kind of environment.”


“It
would seem we all need to step up our game. I’ll see you here in an hour.”


“Fine.”


I
showered and got dressed. I was just about to head out when I stopped for a
moment and considered where things were going. I turned out the lights and shut
the blinds, blotting out the morning sun. For the first time since capturing Madison,
I reached out into the growing darkness and felt the Rift there, strong as
ever. In fact, it was even easier to slip into that vast lake of power than
before. Things were different. Something had changed, and change in the Rift is
rarely a good thing.


I
had my suspicions about the cause of the change, but I had to deal with
Dominique and Madison first. Everything else would have to wait.


* * *


 


Madison
sat in a room overflowing with brilliant white light that beamed from lamps in
the floor and walls. The lamps themselves were placed behind thick panes of
bulletproof glass. Madison wore only a skin-tight white leotard made out of a
flimsy translucent material that let plenty of light flow through the fabric.
It was enough to allow her some modesty, but not much else.


There
was no furniture in the room besides a clear plastic table with matching
transparent chairs, and an inflatable transparent bed in a corner. Every part
of this room’s planning had started with ideas in an email I sent out yesterday,
and Newton had made sure that no detail was overlooked.


I
had originally lobbied for Madison to be moved to a location completely outside
the Rift zone, somewhere where there was no magic. But Dominique vetoed the
idea. She said we needed to learn more about the true capabilities of
nightcrafters and how to detain them regardless of where they were. She was
willing to risk the possibility that Madison might attempt to escape as long as
we got valuable information on her abilities in the process. It was very much
like keeping a live rattlesnake in a cage. The scientists who keep snakes do it
to get venom to make precious anti-venom that will save lives. I knew our goals
were just as noble, but the danger was just as great too.


Dominique
and I were currently behind the two-way mirror that served as one of the walls
of Madison’s cell. She stared at the mirror like she knew we were there, and I
felt like her bloodshot eyes were fixated on me.


“How
does she go to the bathroom?” I asked.


“There’s
a specialized room on the other side of the cell door,” Dominique said. “It has
similar security measures as this room, but allows her a modicum of privacy for
a brief time.”


“That’s
surprisingly decent of you,” I said.


“This
isn’t Abu Ghraib,” Dominique said with a sneer.


“Good
to know,” I said. “I still have questions about the legality of it all.”


“Unwarranted,”
Dominique said. “Madison was caught in the midst of an act that endangered
innocent people. Her detention is quite legal. We had the local police in Long
Branch file formal charges . . . without mentioning our involvement, of
course.”


“Those
records are public,” I said. “That will certainly get the attention of the
nightcrafters.”


“Yes,”
Dominique said. “I am counting on it. Hopefully her caretakers will reveal
their presence.”


“Careful what you wish for,” I said. “So what
do you want me to do?”


“Talk
to her.”


I
laughed. “What good will that do?”


“You’ve
been through the NATO course on interrogation,” Dominique said.


“You
mean that two week basic training thing?” I laughed again. “I don’t think that
really prepared me for this. I couldn’t get a confession out of a girl scout.”


Dominique
shrugged. The gesture momentarily made her seem less like a government robot.
“Give it a shot,” she said. “Every minute we keep her talking is a minute she’s
not figuring out another way to escape. Maybe you’ll even manage to get some
useful information out of her.”


“Fine,”
I said. “How do I get in there?”


“Go
outside and make two right turns,” Dominique said. “We’ll open the door for
you.”


I did as she said and found myself staring at
two armed guards in front of a massive steel door. It looked like it had been
acquired from an old bank vault. One of the guards fiddled with it and it swung
open, revealing the brightly lit chamber beyond. Madison was waiting. I could
tell she recognized me from our little encounter. She threw me a vile look that
reminded me of the glare my mother had once given me when I had called her a
bitch during a hormone-induced teenage rage.


I
hoped this encounter would end up better than that one did.


I
went into the room, took a couple steps forward, and immediately bumped my nose
on something I didn’t even know was there. I put a hand up and felt a
completely transparent Plexiglas wall in front of me. When the massive vault
door closed behind me, the wall automatically slid into the floor.


“Hello,
Madison,” I said.


“Eat
a dick,” she said.


I
allowed myself a tiny smirk. “Well . . . that’s not a very nice way to talk to
someone who’s trying to help you.”


“Help
me?” Madison said. “You’re the asshole who put me in here in the first place.
Who the hell are you anyway?”


“Me?”
I said. “I’m nobody special.”


“Then
why are you here?”


“Just
to talk.”


“Is
that why you kidnapped me?” she asked. “To talk? Is your social life that
messed up?”


“We
didn’t kidnap you,” I said. “You’re just here temporarily.”


“Why?”


“You’re
a nightcrafter,” I said.


“So
are you, apparently. So what?”


“You
were out doing some dangerous things. You put lives at risk.”


“You
mean yours? That was self-defense. ”


I
shook my head and sat down in one of the clear plastic chairs. “Did your
teacher ever tell you about the long term effects of the Rift?”


“The
hangover?”


“I’m
not talking about the effects on yourself,” I said. “The effects on everything
else. The power we use has a cost, and we ask others to pay it.”


Madison
just stared at me.


“The
Rift-kind,” I said. “They’re getting loose, and causing trouble. People like
you have changed their environment.”


Madison
smiled and leaned back in her chair. “So you’re some kind of weird
conservationist protecting the Rift?”


“You
might say that,” I said.


“Who
the hell are you? I mean, really. I’ve heard about some rogues in our ranks,
but this?” She moved her arms in a sweeping gesture towards the intense lights.
“This is insanity. This is criminal.”


“You
and I both know that nightcrafters don’t subscribe to the laws of ordinary
people. That’s why you’re here in the first place. You’ve been outside the
rules of the system and playing dangerous games.”


“The
rules don’t apply to us because the rules are shit,” Madison said. “People like
us do a lot of good in this world, and a lot of that is because we don’t have
to bother with a system created by the idiots in power.”


“That’s
what we tell ourselves to dodge the guilt and responsibility,” I said. “It’s
easy to think we’re the good guys, the mavericks bucking the system and helping
each other to be truly free. But the truth is that we’ve been putting millions
of lives at risk for our own personal gain. I’ve realized that. You, on the
other hand, seem ignorant of it. I’m just wondering if that ignorance is
willful or not.”


I
added that last line to goad her. I knew she was a smart woman — she went to
Columbia after all — and one of the quickest ways to make a well-educated
person mad is to imply that they’re stupid. She took the bait.


“Who
the hell are you calling ignorant?” she yelled. “You aren’t even a decent
nightcrafter! You just got lucky with your little trick, but I could tell
you’re just an amateur. You couldn’t even dispel a few inkwells. You’re a hack,
and you’re calling me
ignorant. I’m surprised Mater let idiots like you graduate. You must have
sneaked by while Kellar was in charge. I hear he’s always had a soft spot for
charity cases.”


Kellar.


Now
that was revealing. My eyebrows involuntarily shot up in surprise when she said
his name but, judging by Madison’s nasty grin, she mistook the gesture as a
sign that her insults had hit a sore spot. I’m glad she assumed I knew more
than I actually did while simultaneously calling me an idiot. I wanted to know
more, but I couldn’t risk revealing that I had no idea what the hell she was
talking about. So I calmed myself and stuck with my original plan.


“Look,”
I said, “I understand that you’re pissed off because you were tracked down,
knocked out, and locked up by a bunch of strange people. But you need to
understand what we’re after here. The Rift is dangerous. It’s a threat to
everyone’s security, and the nightcrafters have their heads stuck too far up
their asses to realize it.”


Madison
relaxed and she settled back in her chair. “The Rift isn’t that much of a
threat. We control it, not the other way around.”


“If
you have so much control, why do you let attacks by the Rift-kind happen?”


“We
don’t let them happen.
They’re accidents. Like people getting bitten by sharks. Crap just happens
sometimes.”


“A
surfer getting randomly bitten by a shark is an accident,” I said. “An innocent
kid getting eaten because sports fisherman were putting bloody bait in the
water to get a trophy fish? That’s something different.”


“We
didn’t open the Rift,” Madison said, without missing a beat.


“But
you are using it, and spreading it. Things are getting worse because of you.
Besides, did you ever think it might be a better idea to close the damn thing?”


“Nobody
can close it.”


“How
do you know? Have you tried?”


She
glared at me, silently.


“Exactly,”
I said. I sensed an opening and went in for the kill. “You don’t know because
you never tried and probably never even thought about it because you were too
caught up in your new powers and everything they could do for you. Your powers
and your teachers have you on a self-serving path that ignores the rest of the
world, and that’s why I call
you ignorant.”


“And
you think you can convince all the nightcrafters to quit the craft just to be
upstanding citizens?” Madison said.


“That
would be ideal,” I said.


She
scowled at me. “You’re a hopeless idealist.”


“And
you’re in denial,” I said.


“Kiss
my ass,” Madison said. “When the others find out about this, you’re dead.”


“Maybe,”
I said as I stood and carefully backed away, towards the door, “but you’re here
in the meantime. You might want to cooperate if you want to make your stay less
uncomfortable.”


I
left the room with Madison’s fierce eyes trying to stare a hole into me.
Without her magic, she wasn’t really a threat. More bark than bite. But I was
sure that if she ever did escape she would do everything in her power to make
me feel pain.


I
returned to the chamber behind the two-way mirror. After the extreme brightness
of the cell, I’d forgotten how dark it was in here. My eyes struggled to adjust
to the darkness as Dominique strode up to me and asked, “Who is Mater?”


“I
have no clue,” I said. “Maybe Madison’s teacher?”


Dominique
put her hand on her chin and nodded thoughtfully. “Mater means ’mother’ in
Latin. It would make sense.”


“Usually
nightcrafters and their students are matched up by gender,” I said. “Women
teach the girls and men teach the boys. It just works out better that way.”


“Madison
also mentioned Kellar,” Dominique said. “Your teacher.”


“Yeah,
I did catch that. Apparently Kellar’s not the head honcho anymore. Maybe he
retired.”


“Maybe,”
Dominique said. “And maybe this Mater person took his place. Regardless, it
seems like we have our first lead on the identity of another nightcrafter. See
how good you are at interrogations?”


“I
don’t know about all that,” I said. “She might not ever want to talk me again
after this.”


“We’ll
see about that,” Dominique said.


“You
really think Madison is going to tell us anything else?”


“No,”
Dominique said, directing her eyes back at Madison through the two-way glass.
“Not willingly, at least. But there are other ways.”


“Like
what?” I asked.


“There
are other ways,” she repeated. “You should go now. But don’t stray too far.
Madison may want to talk again soon.”


“It’s
Friday,” I said. “Maybe I made some weekend plans.”


“Maybe
I just canceled them,” Dominique said.


* * *


 


On
my way back home, I realized something. Dominique was my boss.


I
know it sounds idiotic, but the gravity of my situation never really sunk in
until that moment. Dominique knew where I lived, she knew my name, she knew my
social security number, and she had my DNA profile and fingerprints. Most
importantly, thanks to my exuberant willingness to help, she knew exactly how
to circumvent my abilities. She owned me. If things turned sour, I could end up
just as much of a prisoner as Madison.


I
had been so happy that someone was willing to help me stop the threat of the
Rift, I hadn’t even realized the trap I’d set for myself. I couldn’t back out
of this. I couldn’t just quit and say I’d had enough. If I wanted to escape I
would have to go underground, change my name, and live on the run. I didn’t
have the foggiest clue on how to do any of that. My only route to a normal life
without NATO was to complete my mission. The Rift would have to be closed.


I
drove back to my building and let the car idle outside. My mind was in a hundred
different places at once. I wanted to rest, and relax. But I also wanted to
keep moving. It was almost like staying in one spot would just remind me of how
trapped I was.


So
I put the car back in gear and kept driving.


I
roamed the city for hours, driving around every part I knew and a few
neighborhoods I’d never been in. When traffic threatened to get too congested,
I turned out of the city and got lost in suburbia. For a while I didn’t know
where I was, but that was okay. All that mattered was the freedom the road gave
me.


By
the time I got my bearings it was five in the morning. It would be dawn soon.
Once I knew where I was, I decided to visit a familiar spot. It was a place I
had not been to in a long while, and it was past time I went back for an
update. I drove west, out to Springfield Township in New Jersey.


The small city
was quiet at this hour, and I was the only person on the streets. I drove up to
a park near the border of the city and got out of the car. There’s a lamppost
in the middle of the park — ten feet of iron painted black. I think it’s been
there for over a hundred years.


When
Kellar first kicked me out and I had to learn how to live on my own, one of the
first things I did was explore the boundaries of the Rift. I soon learned that
certain parts of New Jersey were “dry” and completely devoid of any sign of the
Rift. Without the Rift, I was just another ordinary guy, so I wanted to get an
idea of how far I could go before I reached an area beyond the Rift’s invisible
well of power. The westernmost point used to be this lamppost at Blackstone
Park in Springfield Township.


Not
anymore.


I
walked twenty feet west from the lamppost and I could still feel the Rift here.
It was strong. Pulsing. Growing. Of course, I had always known that the Rift
was spreading. The mapping expedition in Europe had proved that. But I never
thought it would happen this fast.
And the worst part of it was that I felt responsible for some of it. I had
spent far too much time tapping into the Rift recently. I always told myself it
was for the greater good, but sometimes it was hard to reconcile that with my
conscience. That was especially true in times like this, when I could see the
direct effects of what people like me were doing.


Just
beyond that lamppost, in a quiet part of New Jersey that had never reported any
Rift-kind sightings before, was an elementary school. It’s a cute little
building with a rainbow-colored playground in the back and childish crayon
drawings plastering the windows. When I first came here, I pledged I’d never
see the day when the Rift spread to that perfect refuge of innocence. But I’d
failed these kids and their families. The darkness was on their doorstep. Maybe
nothing would happen this month, or this year, but eventually some kid would be
alone in that darkness, and something horrible would happen.






CHAPTER 7
 
 


I
stayed next to that lamppost in Springfield and watched the sun come up. I
hadn’t seen a sunrise in forever, maybe not since I was in grade school.
Watching that distant ball of fire gradually banish the darkness was a calming
experience.


I
didn’t go back home after that. Instead, I just went back to the NATO building.
I figured there would be plenty of work to do and tons of information to sift
through from Madison’s capture. It was early Saturday and there was certainly a
lull in the normal activity, but I wasn’t the only one at work. As I walked
through the halls, a few bleary-eyed staffers did their best to give me
welcoming morning greetings.


Dominique
gave me my own office in the building when I first signed up, although I’d only
been there once. It was in the middle of a crowded clutch of offices that held
junior team members and the assistants of NATO bigwigs. The area was always a
hive of activity, with eager young people hurrying off in every direction. I
felt strange being in a place that was so busy all of the time, but Dominique
felt the best thing to do was hide me in plain sight with all the other young
people.


I
got into my office, turned on the annoying fluorescent lights, and logged into
my computer. Then I typed out a message reporting my findings on the spread of
the Rift to Dominique. The message went out on an encrypted system that was
separate from the main email servers, so I wasn’t worried about the wrong eyes
taking a peek.


Once
that was done, I opened up my regular email inbox. To my surprise, it was full
of unread messages. A cursory glance showed that most of the items were just
standard protocol alerts; the usual minutiae of government work. As mundane as
it all was, I ended up totally absorbed by it. A boyish part of my brain was
still amazed that I’d ended up with a secret government job, and every little
message held promise of revealing some special knowledge. I lost myself in all
the messages for well over three hours, but I had only read through half of
them when my desk phone rang. I answered it.


“Come
to my office,” Dominique said. Then the line clicked off.


I
shut down my computer, locked my door, and made the long trip to Dominique’s
office in an entirely different area of the campus. Fifteen minutes and two
security checks later, I was sitting in a leather chair across from Dominique.
She didn’t even take her eyes off her computer screen when I walked in. I had
to sit there for a few minutes before she even spoke to me.


“Based
on your new observations in Springfield,” she said, “I had the science team do
some estimates on the new spread of the Rift.” She pulled up a global map on
her computer screen, with the familiar outline of the NATO Rift map overlaid in
black. “This is our original map,” she said. Then she hit the Enter key, and
another image popped up. In this one, the black blob in the North Atlantic was
significantly larger. Its spread was still limited to the east coast of North
America and the west coast of Africa, but in Europe the dark spot had moved
considerably eastward, nearly blanketing all of Sweden and Germany now.


“Why
is the spread uneven?” I asked.


“The
geeks were hoping you knew the answer to that question,” Dominique said.
“They’re fairly sure these calculations are a good estimate, and the numbers
are supported by reports of what appear to be Rift-kind encounters. I also
called up some European field agents when I got your message. I had them do
some quick activity measurements in the Rift frequency and their data also
supports the calculations. It seems clear that the Rift has spread, and the
spread has been more dramatic in Europe. But we still don’t know exactly how
far yet.”


“That
sucks.”


“More
than you know,” Dominique said. “There have already been reports of increased
Rift-kind activity. Newton estimates that half a million more people just
became unknowing residents of the Rift zone. Things aren’t so bad in Africa
because a lot of the affected area is just empty desert. But the Scandinavians
are about to get a lot of unwelcome night visitors.”


“What
do you want me to do?” I asked.


“Find
the reason the Rift is spreading so quickly, and end it. That little
incident we had in Long Branch will be nothing compared to what we’re going to
start seeing soon.”


I
shook my head and rubbed my forehead. “I guess I have to figure out a way to
save the world.”


“It
would seem so,” Dominique said. “But we do that kind of thing all the time
around here. Don’t expect a raise.”


* * *


 


After
that little chat with Dominique, I went back to my office and took a nap. The
conversation had drained me, and I’d already been running around with no sleep.
I needed rest and the office was quiet and my chair reclined far enough to make
a decent bed. I slept peacefully.


When
I woke up the sun had shifted and the day was almost gone. I decided it was
time to go home. I hadn’t been back in almost two days. I needed food, a
shower, and the kind of relaxation I’d never be able to get here. On my way
back I stopped by the neighborhood grocery store and picked up a few fresh
things. I’d been eating whatever was convenient for the past few days, and I
could feel my gut starting to bloat. Man, I missed having the metabolism of a
sixteen-year-old.


Everything
was absolutely normal that night. The security guards in the lobby were
relaxed. The neighbors seemed chipper and greeted me as I walked down the
hallway to my apartment. Once I got into my place and put my groceries down, I
took a quick dip into the Rift to see if anything was amiss, but I found
nothing. I extended my presence further, waiting for even the tiniest ripples
in the Rift. Everything seemed nice and quiet.


Too quiet.


Even
the Rift-kind were still, as if they were watching and waiting for something
they knew was about to happen. It was like there was a predator on the prowl,
and all the Rift’s denizens were too afraid to move and possibly attract
unwanted attention.


“Oh
shit,” I said.


But
the trap was already sprung. I felt an irresistible force pulling me down,
bending me over backwards, and then there was only the dark.






CHAPTER 8
 
 


I
was disoriented for a long time. Eventually my head stopped spinning and my
body hit solid ground again. My new surroundings were cold, black, and quiet.
Only the sound of my own breathing disturbing the silence. The chilly air made
me shiver. Despite my circumstances, I wasn’t afraid. The deep darkness was
like an old friend draping their arm around my shoulders.


I
got up off the ground and felt a great deal of relief when I realized I wasn’t
tied up or restrained in any way. Then I groped myself in the dark to make sure
there weren’t injuries. I was fine, all things considered. I reached into my
jacket pocket for my cell phone, but it was gone. It had either fallen out
during my rough teleportation, or had been removed by some spell. Fortunately
all the info on my phone was thoroughly encrypted and, as far as I knew, magic
hadn’t figured out a way around that yet.


I
focused my mind and found the Rift there waiting for me. I could sense my
surroundings using the echolocation-like sense that the magic provided. I was
in a circular cell made of stone. It was maybe ten feet wide. There was a
singular door, wide and made of metal. Besides that, there was nothing.


A
sudden breeze caressed my face. I felt another presence in the room, and in the
Rift. “Time for your meeting,” said a masculine voice in the dark. Then it felt
like the room was spinning, and I think I blacked out. It’s hard to tell when
you’re in a room that’s completely dark, but I had a vague sense that I’d lost
consciousness for a second or two.


Gradually,
the darkness faded and my eyes adjusted to a new azure glow. I was in a
different chamber now, and it was at the end of a long hallway. Small spheres
of ghostly blue light dotted the darkness along the walls of the narrow, tall
hall. The spheres hovered above short glass jars filled with a watery fuel. The
floor was made of something that looked like black marble, the walls were
glistening obsidian, and the ceiling was some sort of wood painted blood red.


An
unseen hand forced me towards a great wooden door with enormous iron knockers.
The door opened inwards, and a wave of heat and aromas assaulted me. The warmth
was very welcoming after the coldness of my cell. The chamber’s interior was
dimly lit with the same blue lights in the hallway. Once I entered, the doors
closed behind me.


To my left sat
a dark-skinned woman whom I could best describe as “hefty”. Her desk was
covered in books, loose sheets of paper, and jars of unidentifiable liquids.
The innumerable shelves that covered the walls were littered with similar
objects.


“You
have two minutes of my time,” she said in some sort of British accent. Or maybe
it was Australian, or South African. I couldn’t tell.


“Who
are you?” I asked.


“Everyone
here calls me Mater,” she said.


Ah
ha. The plot thickens.


“I’m
assuming Mater is an alias,” I said. “Could you tell me your birth name?”


“No.”


“Okay.
How about your date of birth?


She
smiled. “It’s not polite to ask a lady that question.”


“Okay
then. What am I doing here?”


“Penance,”
she said. “You’ve had your nose deep in our business. That has consequences.”


“So,
are you going to kill me?”


She
tilted her head and smiled. “We’re not murderers, Mr. Kai.”


“Call
me Kal,” I said, unsurprised that she knew my name. She obviously knew where I
lived, and how to set a trap for me. “So you’re not murderers but you have no
problem with kidnapping?”


“Please,
boy. You started this, remember?”


“Started
what?”


Mater
leaned in, glaring at me with impossibly dark eyes. “You kidnapped first. We’re
just responding in kind.”


“Ah,”
I said.


Mater
gave me a curt nod. “Now, it’s time for some questions of my own. What are you
trying to do with Madison?”


“I
don’t know what you’re talking about.”


“Boy,
just get on with it and we’ll end this gently. You won’t even remember any of
it.”


“And
if I refuse?”


“We
keep you in your cell until you break down and give up . . . just like you did
last time. I always told Kellar that you didn’t have resolve. Was right about
that, wasn’t I?”


I
paused for a moment. I needed to let the flash of hot anger pass. Then I said,
“A lot of things have changed since then. I might last longer than you think,
and some dangerous people might come looking for me.”


“No
doubt someone will be looking for you,” Mater said. “But they will not be
finding you.”


Something
about the way she said that set off a bunch of warning klaxons in my head.
There was smarmy conceit in her voice. She knew something I didn’t. She
probably knew a lot of things I didn’t, but there was something specific
to this particular situation that I was clearly unaware of, and it bothered me.


Before
I could ask any more questions, Mater waved her hand and I was enveloped in
darkness again. Warmth leeched out of my body as I was surrounded by bitter
cold, and I realized I was no longer in Mater’s office. I was back in my cell.
I reached out into the Rift to cast a warming spell, and it actually worked.
That struck me as very odd. I was supposed to be a prisoner.


My
magic felt strong here. In fact, it was stronger than ever. Through my
Rift-sense I could still detect the heavy metal door to my cell. I had a
thought, and a thought turned into an idea, and an idea turned into conviction.


I
summoned as much power to myself as I could, just like I did in that little
neighborhood in Long Branch when I beat Madison. I condensed all that raw power
into a little ball of roiling magic. Then I hurled it at the door and hoped I
wasn’t about to blow myself to pieces.


The
door collapsed with a CRASH so loud it hurt my ears. The thick metal crumpled
like it was just aluminum foil, and new air flooded the cell. It smelled odd,
kind of like ozone. And this new breeze was even colder than the air in the
cell. My skin broke out into goosebumps as I stepped outside, ready to react to
whatever would happen next. I expected guards to come rushing at me at any
second.


There
was nothing.


There
was only more darkness outside the cell. No walls. No guards. I reached down to
the ground I was standing on to try to get an idea of what was going on. The
floor was a mystery like everything else here. It wasn’t grass or stone or
carpet or tile. It was just . . . something.


While
my mind tried to process this information, I felt a wave of activity through
the Rift. Creatures had joined me. I could not see them, and I couldn’t hear
them. But I could feel them through the magic, and that gave me more
information than eyes or ears ever could. They were small creatures, two-legged
and furry. They danced about and tackled each other in carefree playfulness.
I’d never encountered any Rift-kind like them before, and I’d certainly never
seen any creatures from the Rift actually frolicking with each other. It was
like these creatures were relaxed and comfortable, like they were home.


That’s
when I realized exactly where I was.


I
was on the other side of the
Rift.


The
nightcrafters had figured out a way to put people through the Rift. That’s
where those people I’d been following in London had mysteriously vanished to. I
lost track of them because they had gone over to the other side, into another
realm where they would have all the power they could ever dream of in a world
of eternal night.


Mater
would certainly have all the time she needed for me to crack. No one would
believe I was here. Even if Newton and his team could somehow figure out where
I’d been transported, they’d have no way to get here. There would be no rescue
team. I didn’t have the option of waiting things out. I’d have to figure out a
way to escape on my own, and soon.


* * *


 


There
was no place for me to go in the vast emptiness that existed here. I wondered
if some parts of this place might have interesting land features like hills,
valleys, and maybe even lakes if something like water existed here. But I
definitely didn’t want to go exploring. So I went back into my cell, and
waited.


I
fell asleep at some point. When I woke, I opened my eyes slowly and it was just
the same as having them closed. I reached into the Rift to expand my senses,
and felt another presence in the room.


I
jumped to my feet out of reflex and turned in the direction of the presence. I
extended myself into the Rift even further and got ready to cast as much magic
as I could muster. But just as quickly as I drew power to me, it was drained
away back towards the other person in the room. Then I heard a laugh in the
dark. The voice paralyzed me, but that had nothing to do with any magic. It was
a familiar voice that I hadn’t heard in years, and it wasn’t until this point
that I realized I’d missed it.


After
a couple of seconds I was able to regain my composure, and I said, “Did you
come here just to tease me, Kellar?”


“No,”
Kellar answered. “I came to talk.”


I
tried to strengthen myself with magic again, but my attempt failed. Kellar
could apparently block my access to the Rift’s power even though it surrounded
me. I figured that was why my captors had no qualms about leaving me in the
dark. They could restrict my nightcrafting as they pleased. I couldn’t see
Kellar’s face in this total darkness, but I knew he was smiling.


“You’re
here to talk?” I asked Kellar. “Or interrogate?”


Kellar
laughed again and said, “There are many things you never learned. And I doubt
you remember everything you did learn. So trust me when I say you’re
pretty helpless here, and you should cooperate if you want to go back home
within the next decade.”


“And
how exactly do you think I should . . . cooperate?”


“Easy,”
Kellar said. “Just answer a simple question. What do you want from me?”


“What
makes you think I want something from you?” I said.


“You
kidnapped Madison,” Kellar said, and I could hear a little anger creeping into
his voice. “Given our history, I think it’s safe to assume this supremely
stupid act was some kind of misguided attempt to get my attention. So,
congratulations. I’m here. Now, what do you want? Are you just trying to make
my life difficult?”


“No.”


“Well
that’s certainly what you’ve done. I’ve had a hell of a lot of questions to
answer recently. Mater has been bitching at me constantly since you reappeared
with an apparent knack for things you should have no knowledge of anymore.”


“So
you answer to Mater now?” I asked.


“I
answer to no one,” Kellar said. “I simply got tired of everyone looking to me
for all the answers. And everything was wonderfully quiet until you showed up
again.”


“Sorry
to ruin your retirement,” I said.


“I
don’t think you’re sorry at all. I think you’re reveling in it. I even think
this is a better outcome than what you originally expected. But I still don’t
know exactly what it is you expected to gain from all this. So, we return to
the question you still haven’t answered. What do you want?”


I
took a moment to think, and then said, “I want answers.”


“To
what questions?”


“Why
are nightcrafters such assholes?” I said.


“Because
only assholes know how to wield power,” Kellar said without missing a beat.
“Next question.”


“Why
did you leave me with these memories?”


He
paused. Everything about him paused. I think he even stopped breathing. I
cursed the darkness. I wanted to see his face. I wanted to look into his eyes
and see the truth there.


“I’ll
make you an offer,” he said after a few moments of silence. “Tell me what I
want to know, and I’ll tell you what you want to know. A fair deal.”


Kellar
had always been a seductive manipulator. He knew how to get what he wanted by
finding a person’s deepest desires and exploiting them. He knew the question
that had burned in my mind for all this time, and now he was taking full
advantage by offering me answers. I knew that he would keep his word — he would
tell me exactly what his motivations were if I just gave him what he wanted. It
was tempting. Very tempting.


“No
deal,” I said.


“That
is unfortunate,” Kellar said. “But I’ll give it time. As you know, the dark has
a way of convincing people to change their minds.”


“How
long are you going to keep me here?” I asked.


“That,”
Kellar said, “is entirely up to you.”


I
felt his presence disappear. Kellar had left me alone and in the dark, just as
he had long ago when all of this started.






CHAPTER 9
 
 


I
was seventeen when I first met Kellar at that acting school.


For
years after, I was his shadow. Where he went, I went. Sometimes our travels led
us to interesting places. There was one time we went on a private yacht to play
around with magic in the middle of the ocean. I still remember it like it was
yesterday. There’s nothing like night magic in the middle of the vast emptiness
of the ocean. We created waves twenty feet high, and lifted whole schools of fish out of the water to
make them twirl in the air. That was a life-changing experience, but that kind
of outdoor training was rare. Most of the time, my training required me to practice
in some dark room somewhere.


While
normal teens were out enjoying their high school prom and graduation, I was
learning the dark arts . . . the real dark arts. I spent hours upon
hours in total darkness. There were times when I desperately longed for the
light. Light deprivation has been used as a form of torture by some. For the
nightcrafters, that torture is supposed to become comforting. But humans were
born to be children of the sun, and nightcrafters-in-training often crack after
months away from its warm embrace.


It’s
not just about not seeing the light. As Kellar informed me before I started the
deep training, our bodies react to light and produce hormones that keep us
mentally and physically healthy. Without that natural regular dose of sunshine,
depression starts to set in. Anyone who has been through a murky Midwestern
winter can tell you the truth in that. Throw in the additional effects of being
essentially blind for extended periods, and having to worry about nightmarish
creatures devouring you alive if you slip up, and you’ve got a challenge only
the toughest students survive.


I
was nineteen when it all went to shit for me. Kellar had me training in the
basement of an abandoned school at the time. When the school had still been
open, the basement level had small rectangular windows right at the bottom of
the building so the basement rooms could get natural light, but when I was
there they were all boarded up and blacked out. Although the school had been
empty for years, it still smelled of rubber cement and crayons. Sheets of paper
ruffled under my feet like flat, fallen leaves.


The
school had a long and sordid history that led to its closing. There were
stories of severe punishment, teacher suicides, and a janitor who went
insane. Some people thought the place was haunted, or cursed. The truth was
that it just happened to be on a Rift hotspot.


According
to Kellar, hotspots are a mystery even to the most experienced nightcrafters.
For some reason, there are rare areas where the power pouring out of the Rift
is just incredible. When I connected with the Rift in the darkness of that
basement, it didn’t feel like I was floating in an inky lake. It was a vast
ocean, and the waves were much bigger. Kellar tasked me with controlling all
that raw power. It was supposed to be a major milestone in my training as a
master of the dark.


When
we arrived at the school, Kellar taught me the spells I’d need to strengthen my
connection to the Rift without losing myself. Soon, I was able to attain a
deeper connection with the magic. Magic was no longer just something I did — it
was what I was. I felt like part of me was melting into the dark. I felt like I
could do anything, know anything. For a while I felt like I never wanted to
leave the dark.


Kellar
sensed the change happening in me and, as he often did, pushed me to the
breaking point. The final step in this training exercise involved controlling a
pack of nachtjäger. Kellar summoned them and they appeared almost instantly.
The creatures coalesced out of the dark like a gas quickly transforming into a
solid. They were shadows given form and they were just as terrifying as they’d
always been, even with my newly strengthened connection to the Rift. Up until
that point, I’d spent my short nightcrafting career avoiding nachtjäger or
trying to throw them off my trail. But that night was different. That night, I
became their master.


I’m
not sure exactly how it happened. It was like a switch went on inside me and
there was no more fear. With that confidence came a new surge of strength that
exuded throughout the Rift. The nachtjäger felt it immediately, and they backed
off. They lowered their heads. Their fearsome jaws closed, and they were
silent. They were like little puppies cowering before an angry master. For just
a moment, they were afraid of me.


It
should have been thrilling. I was supposed to be ecstatic about my newfound
mastery of the dark and the most dangerous creatures in it. But I didn’t feel
any of that. Something was missing. Even though I got my first glimpse of the
true potential of a nightcrafter, I wasn’t satisfied.


I
wasn’t happy.


All
that time in the dark had drained me of happiness. Even the thing that I worked
so hard for didn’t bring me joy. All I felt was a sterile sense of accomplishment.
It was power for power’s sake, and it left me feeling hollow inside. It’s
terrifying to get the thing you desperately wanted for so long, and then
realize you don’t want it anymore. In an instant, I was lost.


I
lost my focus, and I lost my control of the magic. The nachtjäger could feel my
despair. They sniffed it out like fresh blood, and I could feel their hunger
and excitement grow. They were no longer afraid of me. I was prey now. But I
didn’t care. Nothing mattered.


Just
as the nachtjäger were closing in, Kellar brought up an incredible wave of
force that knocked them back. Fear found them again, and they disappeared back
through the Rift. I must have fainted after that, or Kellar put me to sleep.
When I awoke I was in my bed back home — he had brought me back to my parent’s
place. I’ll never forget his expression. He looked like a man who had just lost
his best friend.


He
left after that and I didn’t see him again. My parents were overjoyed to see me
— I’d been missing for months. But I had changed. I wasn’t their little boy
anymore, and things between us were never the same.


I
never got over Kellar leaving me. That image of his face, shrouded in the
deepest kind of disappointment, was burned into my mind. Dominique would
probably say that I have issues with failure, but that’s not it. I don’t feel
like I failed. I didn’t quit. I didn’t screw up any spells. In fact, I was
doing pretty well. The end of my magic career had nothing to do with ability. I
just simply and suddenly came to the realization that the nightcraft would
require me to sacrifice something I would not give up — my happiness. I refused
to become a man who would sacrifice genuine joy for the thrill of power.


So
I didn’t care about not being a member of the special nightcrafter club. I just
wanted to know why Kellar left me with all that knowledge intact. Nightcrafter
protocol demanded that he void my memory after I washed out. But why didn’t he?
The question nagged at me for years, and for a long time I wasn’t sure exactly
why I cared. Then one day, I had an epiphany.


I
cared because I loved him. I really did. He was the closest thing to an older
brother that I’d ever had, and if he saw something special in me — something
worth breaking the rules for — that would mean the world to me. Even now, after
all this time, I secretly desire his approval, even though I know I will never
choose the path he did.


* * *


 


I
think two more days passed before anyone else came to check on me. I can’t be
totally sure because there was no daylight to mark the passage of time. But the
scraggly, uneven stubble on my face provided enough info for a guess. I was
starting to wonder how long it would take for me starve to death when Kellar’s
presence appeared in the cell again.


“We’re
sending you home,” he said.


“Really?”


“Yes,”
he said. “Mater wanted to keep you here, of course. She believes you kidnapped
Madison for some reason. But I don’t believe that.”


“What
do you believe?”


“I
believe you bested Madison and she’s embarrassed enough to go into hiding for a
while,” Kellar said. “She is a very proud girl, after all. She’ll show up again
after she’s done licking her wounds.”


“So
you’re just going to send me back home?”


“Yes,”
Kellar said. “But stay out of nightcrafter business. Even my influence has its
limits, and I won’t be able to get you out of trouble again.”


“But—”


I
never got to finish the sentence. I felt the sensation of being bent backwards
again, and the world swirled away. I heard Kellar laugh one more time before my
body was shoved through the Rift.


* * *


 


I
don’t think I’ve ever been so happy to see the New York skyline.


Kellar’s
spell had dumped me into a dark, vacant alley right in the middle of Times
Square — the last place I would have expected. This was one of the few areas in
the city that was so bright that even nighttime nightcrafting was nearly
impossible. I’d never been able to do any magic here. But once I got over my
initial shock, relief and excitement hit me. I was free.


I
reflexively reached for my cell phone and remembered that it was gone. I hated
that. Like most people, I’d stopped committing most phone numbers to memory
long ago and relied on my phone’s contact database. But NATO training had
drilled exactly two phone numbers into my head. One of them happened to be a
special toll-free number that redirected straight to Dominique’s phone. I had
to call her first. There was no doubt she was freaking out about my sudden
disappearance, and I expected the Boys in Black to come pick me up soon. 


I
looked for one of those rare things that hardly anyone thinks about these days
— a pay phone. I had to scan the bright Times Square streets for a good fifteen
minutes before I found one. It looked like it had a decade worth of grime,
sweat, and spittle on it. But it was my only choice at the moment.


I
picked up the sticky pay phone receiver and punched in some numbers on the
stubborn keypad. My finger was about two millimeters from the last number when
I realized how ridiculously stupid I was.


This
was exactly what Kellar
wanted.


The
nightcrafters were pulling a very old trick, one I’d learned about in one of my
haphazard NATO training courses. Let your captive go free and see who they run
to. They had dropped me off at Times Square because it wreaked havoc with my nightcrafting abilities. I could have
been surrounded by nightcrafters and not even know it because the lights
totally threw me off. Kellar and his friends were probably just waiting for me
to run back to my team so they could figure out who I was working for. All that
time they kept me in the dark was just meant to mess with my head and make me
more eager to get back to base. They were hoping I wouldn’t be thinking
straight.


Fortunately
I wasn’t quite dumb enough to prove them right.


So,
instead of dialing Dominique, I dialed the second number that NATO training had
burned into my memory. NATO had a phone system set up for field operatives. All
I had to do was dial a number that was ostensibly for an information service.
It had an automated voice response system with recordings from a cheery gal,
and to the outside world it was listed as a simple information service that
would actually help you out if you asked normal questions. But one of its
secret features was a system used to send emergency codes to a NATO routing
system. I was sure the nightcrafters wouldn’t know about it. Only a handful of
people in the whole world did, and all of them worked for Dominique.


The
line rang twice. Once I heard the bubbly, recorded voice of the receptionist
asking what I needed help with, I dialed in a four digit code that indicated I
was being tailed and I needed covert extraction. The message would be routed
through the NATO alert system straight to Dominique, and then Newton. I hoped
that they’d come up with some clever idea to get me out of this without
revealing NATO’s involvement to the nightcrafters. If Kellar and his buddies
found out who I was working for, the operation would be shut down in a matter
of hours, and we’d probably all end up with voided memories. 


So
I decided to chill out in Times Square for a while, and watch the pretty lights
until somebody came to save me.


* * *


 


I
wanted to shop.


It
was an odd compulsion. I had just been freed from days of captivity, and most
likely being watched by nightcrafters waiting to capture me again along with my
friends. But the hours I spent staring at the huge, bright digital signs in
Times Square still made me want to spend money like a billionaire’s wife. I
guess all that advertising works.


I
resisted the urge to go window shopping, and settled on a trip to McDonald’s
instead. I’d left my wallet on my dining room table before the nightcrafters
nabbed me, but I was lucky to have a spare five dollar bill in a small side
pocket in my jeans. I ordered some cheap crap off of the value menu and a small
drink. I hadn’t eaten much in the past three days, and that Coke tasted like
the nectar of the gods.


I
nervously watched the hours pass, and there was no sign of my cavalry. I
considered leaving Times Square, but that seemed too dangerous. This place was
nice and public, and the light from the bright signs would hinder the other
nightcrafters just as much as it would limit my magic. Staying here was my best
chance at staying alive.


After
a while, my patience ran out and I started to wonder if my message even got
through. I stepped outside the McDonald’s for some fresh air to clear my head,
and immediately encountered a haggard homeless fellow. He was dressed in dirty
rags, and he had a beard littered with various things I didn’t care to identify
— especially right after I’d eaten.


“Got
any change, bro?” the derelict said to me.


“Nope,”
I said. It was true. I’d spent all my money on my value meal feast. “I thought
the city got rid of all the homeless people in this area.”


“They
did,” the bum said. Then he winked at me.


For
a moment I wondered if my life was deteriorating so badly that a vagrant
hitting on me would be the highlight of my day. Then I realized this man’s
voice sounded familiar.


“That’s
all right, man,” he said. “I hear the best spot to find what I’m looking for is
in front of the Italian restaurant down there.” He winked at me again, and this
time I noticed something familiar in his clear blue eyes.


That’s
when the light bulb went off in my head. This wasn’t some random bum.


This
was Newton.


I
had no idea what the hell Newton was up to, or what convinced him to try the
disguise, but I could tell by the twinkle in his eye and the giggle in his
voice that he enjoyed it. I, however, was not so happy about the situation. It
must have taken him quite some time to create a disguise that convincing. That
was time that could have been used to figure a way to get my ass out of my
current predicament.


Once
I got over my irritation, I realized two things. One, the cavalry was near.
Two, Newton had given me a clue. So I headed to the Italian restaurant a couple
blocks down.


The
digital signage in Times Square told me it was just past midnight on a
Saturday, and the area was full of locals and tourists enjoying their weekends.
I tried to use my eyes to pick out possible nightcrafters in the crowd, but I
wasn’t having any luck. I made an attempt to access the Rift but, as expected,
had no luck.


I
made it to the spot that Newton mentioned, and found nothing out of place. I
didn’t even see Newton. My casual calm was starting to wear off. I had a
feeling something big was about to happen, but I had no clues and no magic to
help me. While I was figuring out what to do next, the shit hit the fan.


First,
I heard the sirens. They seemed to come from everywhere at once, assaulting the
ears of everyone on the street. A few seconds later, a cacophony of tire
screeches joined the sirens as speeding police vehicles came to a grinding
halt. Cops flooded into the area. Behind me, a fire truck’s horn blasted a deep
note. The scene was filled with ear-splitting noise and frantic energy.


A
pale, pot-bellied police officer popped out of his squad car and shouted, “We
need everybody outta here, now!”


“What’s
going on?” a frightened woman in the crowd asked.


The
cop didn’t even look at her as he pushed her forward. “No time for questions,”
he said. “Just move! Go go go!” The officer was abrasive, to say the least. But
I could tell from the look on his face that he wasn’t being a dick because he
was mad. He was terrified.


I
gave the group of policemen a thorough visual analysis. Most of them looked
like old NYPD vets who had seen plenty of crowd control situations. They
reacted with practiced precision, despite their obvious nervousness. But a
jittery, fresh-faced young man to my left had a demeanor that practically
screamed, “I’m a rookie!”


I instantly
came up with a nickname for him: Mr. Green.


As
more cops entered the area and ushered people away, the older officers motioned
for Mr. Green to stay behind them. He stood near the open driver’s side door of
his squad car as the others formed a line. The people in the street were
understandably confused and angered at the rude intrusion of the police, and
classic New York tempers were starting to show. As the yelling started, the
sound of the police radio chatter was mostly drowned out. But, apparently, Mr.
Green was still able to hear a message from dispatch on his dashboard radio. He
cupped his hands to his mouth, and started to shout.


“Hey
Al, the bomb squad’s—”


Mr.
Green stopped in mid-sentence and his eyes widened. I was sure he just realized
he’d spilled the beans. The word “bomb” drew everyone’s attention, despite the
noise. Those within earshot reflexively repeated the word, then people near
them did the same, until the frightened mutterings passed over the entire crowd
in a wave.


Then
everybody scattered like roaches when the lights turn on.


I’ve
often seen video of the Running of the Bulls in Pamplona, where hordes of
people run like hell to keep a stampede of huge bulls from trampling or goring
them. Now I found myself in front of a similar crazed mob looking to escape.
But there was no massive angry bull driving these people. Instead, it was the
fear of death and mutilation in a fiery explosion.


I
had about two seconds to make a decision. I could stay, and hope that Newton
and the team would extract me eventually, or I could run for my life. I was
just about to turn and run like I stole something when somebody grabbed me.


I
turned to see who it was and got a face full of some kind of spray. The next
few seconds were a blur of images. I was dragged through some sort of building
with old and dirty floor tiles. Then I was in a kitchen. Then I was in an
alley, next to a large gray van. My brain was hardly working at that point, but
I knew I didn’t want to be in that van. I fought my captors, but they were
strong, and the substance they sprayed in my face had my head spinning. I saw
the van’s rear doors open, then I blacked out. 


When
I woke up, I found that I’d been cuffed, blindfolded, and gagged. I raised my
head.


“You’re
safe here,” an unfamiliar male voice said. “Just chill out and wait.”


So I’ve been kidnapped . . . again.


I
put my head back down and did my best to assess the situation. I couldn’t see,
and I couldn’t talk, but I could still hear and feel. The ambient sounds and
occasional bumps told me I was in a moving vehicle on a paved road.


The
ride stopped. I felt two pairs of strong hands grab me by the arms and pull me
up. My captors led me out of what I guessed to be the same cargo van I’d seen
earlier. I heard the rear doors open, and heat from above warmed my forehead. A
clean, natural breeze caressed my face. I was outdoors, and it was daytime. For
a moment I felt safe.


But
it didn’t last long. The guys gripping my arms pushed me forward and the sun
and wind were quickly replaced by the buzz of fluorescent lighting and the
stagnant air of a stuffy building. My burly companions marched me down a
winding corridor for a while before I heard a door click open and I was led
inside. Someone pushed me down into a surprisingly comfortable chair and then
started asking questions.


“Did
they feed you anything?” Voice #1 said.


I
shook my head.


“Did
they mark you in any way?” Voice #2 said.


I
shook my head again.


“Did
you tell them any sensitive information?”


This
was starting to get annoying. I wanted to tell these punks off, but I still had
a gag in my mouth. I mumbled something and shook my head around. My captors got
the point and removed the gag.


“You
have something to say?” Voice #1 said.


“Two
things, actually,” I said. “First, you guys really could use some hospitality
lessons. Second, I didn’t say anything to them and I really don’t have
anything to say to you.”


One
of the men chuckled, then they were both silent. Then I heard footsteps coming
towards me, then around to my back. I started to think my mouth had gotten me
into more trouble.


“The
MI6 crew says you were missing for a while,” Voice #2 said as he started to take
off my handcuffs. “They’ll be happy to have you back.”


MI6? The British intelligence agency? What did
the Brits have to do with this?


“Sorry
for all the mess,” Voice #1 said, “we’ll get you back to Liverpool after we
clear some stuff up.”


I
would’ve asked him what the hell they were talking about, but they left before
I could say another word. With my hands free now, I removed the blindfold and
saw that I was in a plain room with smooth concrete floors and walls. The
ceiling was about twenty feet up and a single overhead lamp fed bright light
into the chamber. Besides my chair, the only other furniture was a translucent
inflatable bed in the corner. It was the same kind of plastic furnishing I’d
seen in Madison’s cell.


I
thought about escaping. The setup here wasn’t as elaborate as the cell Madison
was in. I could probably break out if I put my mind to it. But the cavalier
behavior of my captors and their odd politeness made me feel like I was safer
here than anywhere else right now.


So
I spent two more days in that place. They fed me once a day and let me have a
couple of trips to a basic bathroom with two men in black masks as my escorts.
The blindfold and gag stayed off, but my mysterious captors made it very clear
that I was not to speak a word. The guys were relatively nice, and I got the
sense that they felt like they were doing me a favor, so I didn’t fight it. The
important thing was that I was still alive. Given the circumstances, that was
quite an accomplishment.


Late
on the last day of my captivity, I was sleeping on that stupid inflatable bed
with my head facing away from the door. I dreamed about taking a walk in
Central Park, with the grass between my toes. It felt like an eternity since
I’d had a chance to feel grass. The sound of the door opening woke me from
slumber. I turned, and looked up.


Dominique
was there . . . staring at me.


I
blinked, and rubbed my eyes. I wasn’t quite sure if I was still dreaming.
Dominique said, “Your vacation is over. Time to get back to work.” Then I knew
I was very much awake.


* * *


 


“What
the hell was all this MI6
bullshit about?” I yelled.


“We
had to be sure you were clean,” Dominique said. “We have no way of knowing what
kind of tricks the nightcrafters can pull, so we set up a decoy operation. The
operatives were fed a fake story about England’s secret service, which they
then passed to you after creating the diversion with the bomb threat. If
something oddly drastic and coincidental had happened to the Brits after your
capture, we would’ve known you were bugged.”


“So
this was all just more misdirection,” I said.


Dominique
nodded. “We’re in the spy game, Kal. The first rule of our profession is to get
your target to show all their cards, while showing none of your own.”


“And
what if they were monitoring me?” I said. “Your little story could have screwed
the British government.”


“There’s
more to it than that,” Dominique said. “We have some intelligence that suggests
there might actually be a nightcrafter in their ranks. That fake story we used
to cover your extraction would’ve also been a good way to smoke them out. But,
as it turns out, you were clean and apparently so are our friends in MI6. So we
pick up where we left off and proceed.”


“Well
I’m glad this shit is over now,” I said. “What’s next?”


“I’m
taking you out of here,” Dominique said. “There’s a mobile command vehicle
outside. We have work to do on the way back to headquarters and there’s no time
to lose.”


She
turned and walked out the door. I followed closely and got my first look at the
place I’d been in. It was just a typical office building. Nothing special about
it. We walked along some service corridors until we reached a door and exited
the building. We were now in an alley behind the structure. The sun was bright
and the sky was clear. It was the first time I’d laid eyes on daylight in
nearly a week, and I almost cried.


The
command vehicle was in the alley, freshly waxed and glistening in the sunlight.
It was a re-purposed Mercedes-Benz utility van with a cargo area tall enough for
me to stand up straight. I’d seen this type of van before, and it was usually
reconfigured as a mini party bus designed for prom nights and other events for
people with poor taste and a little bit of disposable income. It was perfect
camouflage. We jumped in, and found Newton sitting in front of an array of
computer screens that were bolted to the big van’s walls. There were no windows
in here, much to my dismay, but the vehicle had ample artificial light.


“Newton
will fill you in on the updates while we move,” Dominique said. There was a
slim metal door that connected the rear of the van to the driver’s area. She
banged the door three times and the vehicle started moving.


“Ah
yes, Newton,” I said. “The master of disguise.”


Newton
smiled. “Cool make-up, wasn’t it? Itched like hell though.”


“Was
all that really necessary?” I asked.


“It
worked, didn’t it?”


“You
sure about that?” I asked. “If you hadn’t been so busy putting your Halloween
costume on, you might have been able to figure out more about what really
happened out there. There had to be a bunch of nightcrafters out there watching
me and we didn’t nab a single one of them.”


Newton
frowned comically and put a hand on his heart. “I’m hurt. You think I was just
having fun out there while you were cold, scared, and out on the streets?”


“Weren’t
you?”


Newton
smiled. “Well, yeah. I was. But that’s not all
I was doing. I did quite a lot of work, you ungrateful bastard. You’re going to
be apologizing to me in a few minutes.”


Newton
turned to his keyboard and typed in a few commands. The screens in front of me
came alive with a varied display of video, graphs, and animations.


“Two
minutes after your call came in,” Newton said, “we pinpointed your location and
started prepping a field team. We’d been working on some things based on the
data we got back from that operation in Long Branch, so we were much better
prepared. We saturated the place with equipment to get a full view of what was
going on before we approached you. That’s
why it took so long to pick you up.”


I
crossed my arms and said, “Go on.”


“At
first,” Newton continued, “the instruments didn’t pick up anything special, and
we really weren’t sure if you were even being watched at all. But then you went
to the McDonald’s, and something interesting happened.”     


Newton
clicked a few things on his computer and a screen to my left displayed a scene
with roughly human-shaped blobs moving about inside various buildings in Times
Square. The blobs were all orange, red, and blue.


“Look
here,” Newton said as he pointed to an area on the screen. A few seconds later,
a pair of red and orange blobs disappeared from the image.


“This
is data from our infrared sensors,” Newton said. “I figured it would be useful
to get as much info as possible, so we were reading heat signatures in addition
to everything else. And these two people just disappeared when you moved a
couple of blocks south from where they dropped you off. Then, about five
seconds after they vanished, we got this.” Newton pulled up another infrared
camera feed from a different location, and it looked just about the same as the
previous one, until two blue blobs appeared and rapidly shifted to orange
again.


“Those
two guys appear out of nowhere,” Newton said. He switched the screen to regular
video view, and the windows of the building in question were dark. Newton
toggled back to the infrared view and the blobs reappeared. “The building they
were in had no lights on. The heat readings from these guys show that their
surface temps start out really cold when they first appear, then they gradually
heat back up. That by itself is odd, but it could be explained away. Maybe they
stepped in front of an air conditioning flow or something. The truly weird
thing here is that the heat signatures are disappearing and reappearing for
some reason. At first it seemed like the sensors just stopped recording data,
or those people had stepped in front of something that blocked the heat. But
further investigation showed that neither hypothesis was true. The equipment was
fine, and there were no obstructions. We even scouted the rooms later to make
sure. The heat signatures just disappeared, then shortly reappeared someplace
else. And every time they reappeared they were closer to your position. These
people were following you, without following you.”


“And
what does that mean?” I asked.


“I
have a theory,” Newton said. “This theory also explains why that group of
nightcrafters back in Europe just disappeared. I think the nightcrafters
figured out a way to go—”


“Into
the Rift,” I said.


The
excited expression on Newton’s face melted away. “How did you know?”


“Because
I was there,” I said. “They put me over to the other side. Kept me there for
days.”


Dominique
and Newton exchanged awed looks, then Dominique said, “We really need to have a
proper debriefing.”


“Later,”
I said. “Newton’s little video is interesting. These nightcrafters are crossing
big distances pretty fast.”


“Yeah,”
Newton said. “My hypothesis is that these guys are phasing.”


“Phasing?”
I asked.


“Yes.
Phasing between two different . . . well . . . let’s just call them dimensions
for lack of a better word. They’re creating a phase shift in various
electromagnetic and gravitational waves to—“


“Give
me the dummy version,” I said.


Newton
shrugged. “These nightcrafters slip into a different dimension, travel, and
then slip back into ours.”


“And
what dimension would they be phasing into?” I asked.


“The
Rift, of course.”


“So
now you’re calling the Rift a different dimension?”


“That’s
the best way I can think of it,” Newton said. “The math supports the theory,
and so does the observable evidence. Think about it this way. Imagine you lived
in a two-dimensional world. You can only see what’s in front of you, behind
you, and to your sides. You can’t look up or down, and you can’t move up or
down either. If that were how the universe worked, adding that third dimension,
up and down, would change everything.


“A
person who could go up and down in a side-to-side world would be able to do
things totally outside the comprehension of everyone else. Somebody who could
enter the third dimension would, from your perspective, just disappear. But
that person could travel in ways that were unencumbered by the things you would
experience in your 2D world. It’s just like how helicopter travel is faster
because it can skip right over all the cars and buildings and trees and
everything else that gets in our way on the ground. There’s nothing in the Rift
that slows these nightcrafters down. They can move freely through empty space
over there, then come back here exactly where they need to be. It’s magic to
the untrained eye, but in reality it’s just some next-level science.”


“I
get it,” I said. “But the nightcrafters couldn’t do this before. That’s what
confuses me. Everybody who ever tried to transport themselves over to the Rift
ended up dead. It just wasn’t possible.”


“Correction,”
Newton said with a finger pointed at me. “It wasn’t possible back when you were
Kellar’s student. But I imagine that the practice of nightcrafting isn’t
static. It must evolve and advance just like our technology, and it would seem
that someone has made a breakthrough roughly equivalent to manned flight. Once
humankind figured out how to build airplanes, everything changed. We mastered a
whole new dimension.”


I
paused for a moment and reflected on what Newton was saying. It all made sense.
As usual, Newton managed to find a way to make advanced topics seems like
child’s play, but in this case he was describing a major advancement that could
put the nightcrafters even further ahead in the game. “If what you’re saying is
true,” I said, “we’ve got a massive problem on our hands.”


“I’d
agree,” Dominique said. “If the nightcrafters can go into the Rift, and take
other people with them, that makes them an exponentially more dangerous threat
than we thought. We will need to expedite our plans to close the Rift.”


“Have
you guys figured out how you’re going to do that?” I asked.


Dominique
shook her head. “Still working on it.”


“Let’s
put that at the top of our priority list,” I said. “But right now I need to get
some sleep. I spent a few days in a different dimension apparently, and I need
to get my head right. Preferably while in someplace comfortable.”


“You
can’t go back to your apartment,” Dominique said. “The nightcrafters will
obviously be looking for you there.”


“You’re
right, of course,” I said. “Maybe I can go someplace else safe. Like my . . .”
I stopped in mid-sentence. A chilling thought occurred to me. “My parents,” I
said in nearly a whisper. “The nightcrafters know who I am. Kellar knows
everything about my past. They can get to my mom and dad.”


“Calm
down,” Dominique said with a firm hand on my shoulder. “I’ve already had them
placed under protective custody.”


A
wave of relief washed over me. For a second, I was terrified that Kellar might
have gotten to my family. “Thank you. How are they?”


“They’re
safe and comfortable,” she said. “I sent a field team to pose as FBI agents to
go get them, and we fabricated a convincing cover story about a former business
partner of your mother being a confirmed serial killer and we had reason to
believe she might be next on his list. We made it clear that it was in their
best interests to lie low for their own safety. They’re being kept in a secure
and secret location.”


“Where?”
I asked.


“Did
you miss the part where I said secret?”


The
relief I’d felt was quickly replaced with a prickly suspicion. “They’re my
parents,” I said. “I have a right to know where the hell they are.”


“It’s
best for their safety to keep that information strictly secret,” Dominique
said. “I have quite a bit more experience in this kind of thing than you do, so
it’s in your best interests to let me handle this.”


“Uh
huh,” I said. “So when did you give the order to have my folks rounded up?”


“Early
enough to ensure the nightcrafters didn’t get to them first.”


“But
you didn’t know it was the nightcrafters that took me.”


“It
wasn’t hard to guess,” Dominique said.


“So
you just went and grabbed my mom and dad as soon as I disappeared?”


“It
wasn’t immediately after, but I did act quickly. Do you have a point you’re
driving at?”


“You
didn’t grab my parents to protect them from the nightcrafters,” I said. “You
did it to cover your ass in case I switched sides.”


She
paused for a long moment, and stared at me with cold eyes. “We have an
operation to protect,” she said.


“I
don’t give a damn about your operation,” I said. “This is my family we’re
talking about.”


“We
all have families,” Dominique said. “This isn’t about you, me, or any individual
here. Listen closely to what I’m about to say, because I cannot stress it
enough. If anybody outside of our team learns about our involvement with you,
it’s over. The nightcrafters have their hooks into everything. Police,
government, corporations . . . it’s all compromised. Once they know it was this
department that interfered with them, they’ll shut us down, and a few weeks
later we’ll all suffer some unfortunate accidents or mysterious disappearances.
We’ve all got skin in this game, Kal. We’re all dead if any of us makes a
mistake.”


“I
know that better than anybody,” I said.


“Then
grow up and realize this isn’t about you and your feelings,” Dominique said.
“When you turned up missing I damn near had a heart attack. Getting your
parents to a safe and controlled location was the only option I had. If the
nightcrafters hadn’t freed you when they did, I don’t know what else we would
have been forced to do.”


Dominique
didn’t give me a chance to respond. She stood up, opened the slender door that
led to the driver’s cabin, and slammed it behind her. Conversation over.


Newton
reached over and gave my shoulder a gentle squeeze. “It will all be okay,” he
said, his voice sweet and genuine. “When this is over, your parents will be
returned to their home safe and sound.”


I
put my head in my hands and said, “You assume this will ever be over.”






CHAPTER 10
 
 


I
ended up sleeping in my office for a while. It was the only safe place we could
think of. Newton found a pretty comfortable cot and a few fluffy pillows to
make things easier. There was a shower set up in his chemistry lab, and I used
that to keep myself clean. The shower was meant for washing off dangerous
chemicals in emergencies, but it worked just as well for washing off a day’s
worth of sweat and frustration.


On
the third day, I started to go a little crazy. I hadn’t been home, I hadn’t
gotten decent sleep in forever, and I hadn’t even dipped into the Rift for fear
of attracting attention. I was lost in a limbo worse than the world beyond the
Rift. At least there I felt powerful. Here, in this bland captivity, I felt
powerless.


To
ease my nerves, I started taking long walks around the complex during peak
hours. In the morning I woke up around eight and blended in with the hordes of
government workers showing up for yet another day of the old grind. In the
evening I fed off the eagerness of those same people quickly heading home to
familiarity and family. I lost track of how long I did this. I was getting
pretty used to the routine, until one day Newton rushed up to me with a very
concerned look on his face.


“Have
you been nightcrafting in the west wing?” he asked.


“No.
I haven’t even been to that part of the building in about a week. Why?”


“I’ve
been running the scanners in various parts of the building to test their
range,” Newton said. “I’m pretty sure the effective range of these scanners is
fifty yards, but I’ve been getting a strong, moving signal at the Rift
frequency far away from you.”


I
shrugged. “Maybe it is just me. I’ve been trying to stay out of the Rift since
the last incident. But maybe I’m doing something subconsciously.”


“Doubtful,”
Newton said. “And you’ve said you haven’t even been in the west wing. I don’t
think it’s plausible that you subconsciously wandered over there.”


“Maybe
the range of my presence in the Rift spikes sometimes?”


Newton
shook his head emphatically. “No. I’ve got gigabytes of data on you and your
detectable signal range has never varied that much.”


“So
what does this mean?”


“There’s
only one thing it could mean,” Newton said. “There’s another nightcrafter
here.”


* * *


 


“Do
we have any idea who this new nightmare is?” Dominique asked.


Newton
dragged me to her office minutes after he put that heavy revelation on me.
Dominique took the news surprisingly well. I had expected her to freak out. But
her only reaction was a raised eyebrow then she went to work on solving this
new problem. I have to admit I admire her focus.


“We
don’t have any suspects yet,” Newton said, “but my scans show that they’re
always in the west wing. Lots of ambassadors there.”


“Could
it be one of the UN attaches?” Dominique asked.


“I
really doubt that,” I said. “Politicians and bureaucrats are all about gaining
power through deals and lies. Nightcrafters don’t need that. Their power is
inherent. No nightcrafter would go through all that political bullshit when all
the power they need is right at their fingertips.”


“Good
point,” Dominique said. “So what does that leave us?”


“Could
be a spy posing as one of the temporary staff,” Newton said.


“Well
let’s back up for a second,” I said. “Maybe we should first be thinking about why a nightcrafter would be here
and actively accessing the Rift. Then we can narrow down who it is.”


Dominique
rubbed her chin and stared into empty space. “It’s possible the nightcrafters
who captured you think that you got help from a government. Either foreign or
domestic.”


“Or
maybe they want to use government resources to find me,” I said, “Or maybe
they’re trying to find my parents. If your precaution was right and the
nightcrafters did want to use them against me, I’m sure they’d be curious about
their sudden disappearance. They might just be poking around to see if a
government operation has them holed up somewhere.”


Dominique
nodded, folded her hands, and rested her chin upon them. “We have two options:
find the mole and eliminate them, or move our operation to another location.”


“Finding
him may be difficult and dangerous,” I said. “This guy is most likely a pro. I
didn’t even detect his presence.”


“Don’t
assume it’s a man,” Dominique said.


“You’re
right,” I said. “It could be anybody. But my point stands. Whoever it is,
they’re pretty good at hiding their nightcrafting. Which means they’re probably
out of my league.”


“You
said Madison was out of your league,” Dominique said. “She’s still in our
custody.”


“Which
could be another reason why we have a nightcrafter here,” I said. “They could
be looking for her.”


Dominique
said, “And we certainly can’t let them find her, or you. So we have to act now.
I’ll get the plan sorted out in an hour.”


“What
plan?” I asked.


“You’re
leaving,” she said.


“What?”


“The
nightcrafters are proving to be very resourceful,” Dominique said. “They found
your apartment, which I went through considerable trouble to conceal. Now,
they’re apparently just down the hall. This is too close for comfort.”


“Yes,”
Newton said, “but that makes this a perfect opportunity to hunt a high-level
nightcrafter and get the answers we were after in the first place.”


“It’s
too risky,” Dominique said. “If we make the smallest mistake, we’ll reveal
NATO’s involvement in Madison’s capture. The fact that we haven’t all
disappeared yet shows that the nightcrafters don’t know anything. They’re just
looking. Let’s make sure they don’t find anything.”


“Where
do you want me to go?” I said. “I can’t go back to my apartment, I can’t stay
here, and I can’t go back to my parents’ place.”


Dominique
turned to Newton. “You said you had some ideas on how to figure out how the
nightcrafters are phasing into the Rift.”


“Yeah,
but they’re just ideas. I can’t—”


“You
can, and you will,” Dominique said. “You have a willing and able nightcrafter
at your disposal. Make it happen.”


“It
would be the toughest reverse engineering hack I’ve ever done,” Newton said.


“But
you like challenges,” Dominique said. “And we don’t really have a choice.”


“All
my equipment is here,” Newton continued. “A lot of it is custom.”


“We’ll
move it,” Dominique said. “Equipment gets moved all the time. No one will
notice. Are you done trying to find ways out of this now?”


“I
guess so,” Newton said, his shoulders sagging. “So where are we going?”


Dominique
gave him a wicked grin and said, “I have just the place in mind.”


* * *


 


Dominique
called in some favors with a few Canadian friends and got us a nice little
cabin in a remote part of the island of Newfoundland. The only connection to
the rest of civilization was a single highway that snaked through the thick
forests on the island. When we drove to the cabin for the first time, I didn’t
see a single person along the way. No cars. No stores. No houses. Nothing.


“This
is going to be boring,” I said when it became obvious that we were going to be
in the middle of nowhere. I was a city boy, born and raised, and this little
trip into the country made me nervous. Newton, on the other hand, was happy as
hell and drove at a leisurely pace so he could take in all of the forest.


Dominique
had chosen the location for its remoteness, but there was an additional benefit
that was just as important. Newfoundland is in the easternmost province of
Canada, and our cabin was located on the easternmost part of the island. In
fact, we were about as far east as you could get in North America if you
excluded Greenland. We were far on the extremes of the Atlantic coast, and
twelve hundred miles from New York City. The Rift had spread to this place at
least two hundred years ago by Newton’s estimates, and hardly anyone lived
here. It was a perfect location for unhindered nightcrafting.


But
that’s all I could say in favor of the place. At first, I wondered why
Dominique had been so sure that no other nightcrafters would be here. It seemed
like an ideal training spot if nothing else. But then I saw the vast, raw
wilderness and the long vacant roads we took to get to our destination.
Nightcrafters are all about power and influence, and there’s no point if
there’s no one else around to exert that power on. A nightcrafter would have no
interest lording over rocks and evergreen trees.


Our
cabin was a simple thing; a little two bedroom house with a gray roof, white
window frames, and hunter green siding. It rested on a windswept hill with lots
of tall grass and heavy gray stones, but no trees. The tree line was a quarter
mile west, and the open ocean was a quarter mile east.


“The
locals don’t come around here,” Newton said once we stopped and got out of our
cargo van. “There have been too many tales of odd things happening at night;
creatures coming out of the ocean and such. The region’s folklore is full of
the stuff. We’re guaranteed not to have another person around for miles.”


“And
nothing else either,” I said.


“It’ll
be good for our focus,” Newton said. “No distractions, and no interference for
my equipment.” Newton patted the side of the van. Inside was a large collection
of his favorite gadgets, and all of them were meant for deep study of the Rift
and my ability to manipulate it.


“Should
we start tonight?” I asked.


“Nah,
let’s get settled in first,” Newton said. “It’s been a long trip.”


We
unpacked the van quickly. Newton had tons of stuff but most of it was
machinery. His personal items fit in an Army-style duffel bag. But I had packed
even lighter. I had one tiny suitcase and an old tablet computer full of
digital books I’d been meaning to read for years.


The
equipment Newton brought was heavy, and I wished that we had arrived at night
so I could cast some featherweight spells to ease the pain. But it was midday
and the sky was still bright despite a thin layer of clouds masking the sun. My
back ached by the time we got all the stuff into the cabin.


I
took a nap after we were done unloading, and night had arrived by the time I
woke up. I looked around for Newton but didn’t find him in any of the rooms. I
took a quick look out the patio windows and found him out on the small deck
behind the cabin. He was stretched out on a blanket with his duffel bag beside
him. I stepped outside and shivered a little as my bare feet touched the
weathered wood of the deck.


The
features of the landscape were blotted out by the night. There were no lights
for miles around except the electric lantern Newton had placed on the deck
beside him. It emitted a soft glow that provided him protection from whatever
Rift-kind might be lurking in the shadows without ruining the nighttime atmosphere.


Newton
turned around and smiled at me. “The sleeper has awakened. Care to join me for
some stargazing? It’s beautiful out here.”


I
looked up and saw what he meant. The sky was full of pinpricks of light, with a
soft cosmic haze in the background. And there was a bonus feature among the
stars tonight: long, brief streaks of red and green flashed in the darkness.


“Meteor
shower tonight,” Newton said. “One of the best in a long time.”


I’d
never seen a meteor shower. Never really could. Years of city life, smog, and
light pollution had prevented that. But now I was seeing with my own eyes how
beautiful shooting stars could be. The heavens were putting on a light show for
the ages. Every few seconds, streaks of light shot across the whole sky. Sometimes
there were a few at once, all traveling in the same direction. It almost looked
like they were chasing each other. I hadn’t seen a night sky so awe-inspiring
since my trip to Europe with Newton’s cartography team. But this time Newton
and I were alone, and with no set work schedule to force us to toil through the
night. We could just relax and enjoy the evening, something I couldn’t recall
doing in quite some time.


I
sat next to him and watched the show. He handed me a pillow and we just watched
in silence for a long time.


“Are
you scared?” Newton asked, after maybe twenty minutes.


“Should
I be?” I said. “No chance of one of these meteors hitting us, right?”


“Not
what I meant,” Newton said. “Are you scared about these . . . recent events?”


“Why
would I be scared?”


“You’ve
got a bunch of angry wizards on your tail,” Newton said. “Sounds like grounds
to be scared shitless to me.”


“They
won’t kill me as long as they don’t know what we’re trying to do,” I said.
“Right now they’re just pissed that I kidnapped one of their junior members.
That’s all.”


“But
if they find out we’re trying to destroy the very thing that gives them all
their power . . .”


“Yup,”
I said. “They’d be livid.”


Newton
gave me a sideways glare. “So again . . . why aren’t you scared shitless?”


“Training,”
I said. “Nightcrafter training rips fear out of you. It throws you right into
the darkness with no preparation, like teaching a kid to swim by throwing him
in the pool. You sink, or you swim. If you come out of it alive, the fear isn’t
in you anymore.”


“What
about your parents?” Newton asked. “Not afraid for them?”


“I
am concerned for them. Not
afraid. Big difference.”


“I
suppose so,” Newton said, returning his attention back to the shooting stars.


“Are
you scared?” I asked him.


“Yes.”


“You
shouldn’t be,” I said. “The nightcrafters won’t find us out here, and Dominique
is smart. They’ll never learn about your involvement.”


“That’s
not what I’m afraid of,” Newton said. “I’m afraid that they’ll win. I’m afraid
that we won’t be able to figure out how to stop them.”


“I
get a sense there’s more to it than that.”


“Like
what?” Newton asked.


“Well,”
I said, “maybe you’re afraid of what life means now that you don’t have a neat
and tidy explanation for everything in the universe.”


“What?”
Newton said with a laugh. “No, not even close. First of all, I’ve already been
able to apply a number of scientific principles to nightcrafting. The ELF
frequency is one of them, and the whole point of our little trip here is to
figure out how the nightcrafters phase into the Rift. Yes, there are still a
lot of questions to be answered, but just because I haven’t found answers yet doesn’t mean there aren’t any.”


“Point
taken,” I said.


“There
are plenty of things we don’t have pitch-perfect science for,” Newton
continued. “But all the mysteries fall away given enough time and research. We
didn’t know how bumblebees are able to fly until we invented high speed
photography. Isaac Newton pioneered the concept of gravity over three hundred
years ago, but we still don’t
know how it really works. We know what it does, we have a fair idea of what
generates it, and there are all sorts of equations for it based on centuries of
analysis and observation. But the question of what exactly it is remains
unanswered. There have always been these annoying gaps in our knowledge. But,
just like the flight of the bumblebee, each of those mysteries will be answered
in time.”


“And
how much time do you think you need to answer the phasing problem?” I asked.


“How
much do I need? I have no
idea. How much will I get? Probably three weeks. Then Dominique will start
demanding answers. We have to do this before her mood changes.”


“Sounds
like tomorrow is going to be busy then,” I said.


“Yep.
Which is why we should make the most of today.” Newton reached into his duffel
bag and retrieved a big bottle of red wine. “Canada is more of a beer country,”
he said, “but we did beer last time. Wine is a nice change of pace.”


“Is
it sweet?” I asked.


“Of
course.” Newton poured two plastic cups full of the amethyst liquid. I usually
avoided red wine. I find even the “sweet” ones to be bitter. But this
particular brand had a flowery sweetness that reminded me of pure grape juice —
grape juice with ten percent alcohol content.


“This
is pretty good,” I said. “Did you bring food?”


“Just
enough to last us,” Newton said. “Potatoes. Jerky. Cured meats. Nuts. Canned
veggies. The kind of stuff you’d find in someone’s bomb shelter.” He pulled out
a package labeled “Teriyaki Beef Jerky” and passed it to me. I bit into a strip
of the dark leathery meat. Chewy, but not bad.


As
I chewed I said, “Is this your stash from when you and your buddies go camping
or something?”


“I
don’t have camping buddies,” Newton said. “Not many buddies at all these days,
as a matter of fact. I haven’t had the opportunity for much social interaction.
The job requires too much of my time. That’s been especially true recently.”


“I’m
sure a clever fellow like you could make the time if he wanted.”


“Time
spent fraternizing is time not spent figuring out how to stay one step ahead of
the nightcrafters,” Newton said. “Besides . . . I’m not exactly a people
person.”


“Oh
come on,” I said. “You’re great with people.”


“I’m
great with you,” Newton said. “Not so much with others.”


“And
why is that?” I asked.


“Long
story.”


“We
have time,” I said. “And I never got a chance to look at your file. So the only
way I’m going to learn more about you is if you tell me.”


“You
really want me to spill my guts about why I don’t have a social life?”


I
took another sip of wine and said, “Absolutely.”


“Okay
then,” Newton said. He paused for a long while, and it seemed like he was
debating whether he should go on. “When I started college, I decided to do a
double major in physics and psychology,” he said. “I wanted to be a therapist
like my mother, but she never liked the idea.”


“Why
not?”


“She
used to warn me about the job all the time,” Newton said. “All those hours
spent listening to other people’s problems, getting in their heads, hearing their
darkest secrets. She said it changed her. It made her cynical and pessimistic.
She said she didn’t want that for me.”


“Sounds
like she was just looking out for you,” I said.


“She
was, and I appreciated that. But I was convinced that I would learn from her
experience and not make the same mistakes. So I went full out, balls to the
wall and studied everything I could about psychology. I was good at it, and I
loved being good at it. I loved being able to read people. It was the next best
thing to telepathy. But . . . it had a negative effect on my romantic life. I
would go out on dates and instantly start psychoanalyzing. Jerry had an Oedipus
complex. Mike was a classic case of social anxiety disorder. Ken probably had
body dysmorphic disorder. Robbie grew up with a schizophrenic mother. A lot of
times, when I try to get close to people, I don’t really see them as just
people. I see them as cases. Everyone has a file in my head. Everyone’s
foibles and faults and fixations are well cataloged. It’s great for navigating
the political environment of a government workplace, but it’s horrible for
anything remotely close to a normal dating life.”


“That
sounds a little dramatic,” I said. “It’s just a bad habit. You can fix that.
Just be more aware of what you’re doing in the moment.”


“So,”
Newton said, “you want me to be more like you?”


“Well,
I wasn’t trying to be all egotistical. But . . . yes, I guess. Be more like
me.”


We
both laughed and took another sip of wine.


“And
what about me?” I asked after letting the wine warm my insides. “Do you see me
as a case too? Which psychological disorder do I have?”


“You,”
Newton said as he tilted his plastic cup towards me, “are something of an
anomaly.”


“Oh
really? In what way?”


“You’re
completely sane,” Newton said.


I
laughed. “And that’s an anomaly?”


“Yes,
sir. We live in a crazy world, so it’s expected for most of us to be a little
crazy. But you’re not. You’re compassionate. You’re selfless. You’re calm.
You’re fearless, but in a rational way. But you’re also blissfully self-aware.
You know your limitations, and your virtues, and you’re content with all of it.
You’re the most well-balanced person I know.”


“Thanks,
I guess.”


“It’s
what makes you so attractive, and so intimidating.”


I
pointed a finger to my chest. “Me? Intimidating. You’re the one with the two
hundred IQ.”


“Whatever,”
Newton said and waved his hand in a dismissive gesture. “IQ only intimidates
people who care about such things. Smarts alone don’t bring people to your
cause. Charisma does that. You have a charm and cleverness that’s just
disarming.”


“I’ll
keep that in mind next time I get kidnapped,” I said. “Maybe I’ll be able to
disarm my captors with pure charm.”


“See?”
Newton said, smiling. “That’s exactly what I’m talking about. Quite endearing.”


“You
should give yourself some credit,” I said. “You’re endearing in your own way.
Why do you think I keep letting you plug me into machines?”


“Because
Dominique has you by the balls,” Newton said. “And because you know my research
is a means to a great end. Nothing to do with me.”


I
took another sip of wine. “You sure about that?”


“Yes,”
Newton said. “People say they can’t get close to me because they feel like I
see right through them. They feel like I’m always analyzing. And they’re right.
That’s who I am. That’s what I do. People say that they want to be understood,
but I say that’s bullshit. What people want is validation, not understanding. But
my mind isn’t wired that way. I’m a scientist. I’m not interested in placating
prevarications. I’m only after the truth, and the truth scares the shit out of
most people. People want to believe that they’re pretty when they’re actually
average. They want to believe they still have a shot at being a star even
though they’re past their prime. They want to believe their actions are
justified, even though they’re acting out of selfishness or fear. Most people
like to spend their lives avoiding the harsh truths, and it’s hard to do that
when you’ve got somebody like me constantly pointing them out. But that’s what
makes you so special. You don’t want that validation. You don’t give a
damn. You’re fully self-aware, and comfortable with your place in the world.”


“That
could just be a nightcrafter thing,” I said.


Newton
nodded. “Possible, but I don’t think that’s the only factor. I’ve only seen two
nightcrafters up close, but I know Madison isn’t like you. If she was, you
wouldn’t have been able to push her buttons so easily.”


“It
wasn’t that big of a deal,” I said.


“Modesty
is also one of your charming qualities.”


“Honesty
is one of yours,” I said.


“First
time I’ve heard that,” Newton said. “You must be trying to flatter me.”


“Well,
maybe a little bit but it’s still true. I like that you don’t tell people only
what they want to hear. You speak your mind. I don’t think you could be
duplicitous even if you tried. You don’t have a dishonest bone in you.”


“That’s
a vice, not a virtue,” Newton said. “Sometimes I wish I could be a little more
dishonest, for the sake of others. Lies of various magnitude help people cope
with uncomfortable realities.”


“That’s
their weakness,” I said. “Not yours. Besides, there are still those of
us that prefer a hard truth to a comforting lie.”


“Here’s
a hard truth,” Newton said. “I’m falling for you.”


“I
know,” I said before I even knew my mouth was moving. Hadn’t meant to do that
but it was out now. I could see by the look on Newton’s face that he was
bracing himself to be hurt by whatever I was going to say next. I could see how
vulnerable he was at that moment, how he had opened himself up to me. I could
see how much he wanted me to want him. He had me, right then.


“I
have feelings for you too,” I said.


Newton
relaxed. All the tension went out of his face and that adorable smile of his
came back. “Well, that’s very good to know. Really great. But . . .”


“But
what?”


Newton
sighed and stared at the little beads of wine left in his cup. “You know that
it could never work, right?”


“Why
not?” I asked.


“Circumstance,”
Newton said. “When Dominique said you were missing, it felt like someone had
poured a bucket of ice water on me. We went to your apartment and ran all sorts
of tests, which didn’t really yield much. But then we got the call, the one you
made in Times Square, and it was like the happiest moment of my life. It felt like
a thousand Christmas mornings rolled up into one moment. I can’t afford to be
that attached to you. And you certainly can’t be attached to me. These are
dangerous times, for both of us. You and I have an extremely important job to
do. Further emotional entanglement would only complicate that.”


“Maybe,”
I said. “But once this is over—”


“You
assume this will ever be over,” Newton said.


Ah,
sweet irony. The clever bastard was using my own words against me. It was
bitter medicine, but effective. I willed the hurt away so my voice would be
steady as I said, “I hope we can at least be friends.”


“No
need to hope,” he said. “We already are.”


We
refilled our cups after that, and resumed our stargazing in silence. When the
night breeze got too chilly we headed into the cabin and drank even more. The
wine dulled our senses and coaxed us into easy relaxation. Newton produced a
heavy blanket from somewhere and somehow we ended up huddling for warmth under
it. In our mildly intoxicated state, his hand found mine. I grasped it lightly.
Our fingers intertwined. His head rested on my shoulder. The last thought I can
remember before sleep took over was that it had been a long time since I’d
found someone I wanted to wake up next to.


But
in the morning he wasn’t there.


* * *


 


After
I got over the disappointment of not seeing Newton beside me, I shook off the
light hangover and went looking for him. A few minutes later I found him in the
basement. He had spent some time assembling the lab equipment by himself, and
at the moment he was peering into some machine while holding a flat-head
screwdriver in one hand and a flashlight in the other.


“You’ve
been busy,” I said.


“Mhmm,”
he muttered without taking his attention off his work.


“Need
any help?”


“Uh
uh,” Newton replied.


“O
. . . kay then. I’m going to go for a run,” I said. “Will you be joining me?”


“Afraid
not,” Newton said, and I was glad he used actual words. “The data from the
Times Square event is troubling. I need to figure some stuff out. The
nightcrafters are further ahead in the game than we thought, and we need to
catch up fast.”


“I
see,” I said. “I guess I’ll leave you to it then.”


“Wait,”
Newton said. “There’s something I have to ask you.”


My
insides did a backflip. I wondered if he would ask about last night. But
instead he said, “This phasing ability that allows people to go into the Rift
is a new spell, right? Nightcrafters couldn’t do this before.”


I
let out a breath I didn’t realize I’d been holding in. “As far as I know, they
couldn’t.”


“So
none of the nightcrafters would have that much practice with it,” Newton said.
“Most of them would have to speak the words?”


“Yes.”


“Thanks,”
Newton said. I waited for him to say something else, but he didn’t. He just
kept his eyes on the equipment.


“Okay
then,” I said. “I have my phone with me. Call me if you need anything.”


“If
you see anyone,” Newton said, “run the other way. It’s doubtful there’s anyone
out here who would recognize you, but one can never be too safe.”


“Right,”
I said. I stood there for a few more seconds just to see if Newton would say
anything else. But he was absorbed in his work. I realized that he was totally
serious about what he said last night. We had a world to save. No time for
anything else.


I
left the cabin and jogged at an easy pace. It felt good to run. It felt good to
be free. The air was fresh
and cool and smelled like the sea. My days of captivity with the nightcrafters
had been filled with sweat and fear and darkness. But this was different. I
felt alive again.


The
landscape here was flat and open. I ran along old dirt roads that looked like
they had been created decades ago and abandoned shortly afterward. Wild grass
and moss covered most of the area, but there were also spots of bare earth and
rock. There were a few short and stout trees here and there, but for the most
part it was all just open land under an uninterrupted sky. The wind was crisp
and hit me full on, but I didn’t mind. It was a glorious day and I was glad to
be able to enjoy it. I kept running.


Unfortunately,
I’d never been much of an athlete. Sometime around the third mile, I started
wheezing like a fat man chasing an ice cream truck. My legs and lungs burned. I
bent over, placed my hands on my knees, and let the sweat pour from my
forehead. I laughed. It was blissful agony.


While
I gasped for air, I took a moment to observe my new surroundings. The tree line
was about a quarter mile away, and it marked the beginning of a creepy forest
with tall trees huddled together tightly. Their broad leaves cast deep shadows
on the forest floor. In a heartbeat, I found myself transfixed by the place.
There was magic here; an old magic that even people without nightcrafter
training could feel. It’s that feeling that makes your stomach fluttery and the
hairs on the back of your neck raise up. The place drew me in with an
irresistible pull. Most people would’ve turned the other way and run like hell
from that place. But I am a student of the dark. I had to see more.


The
forest was dense and tricky to walk through. I didn’t see a single animal in
it. No birds. No rabbits. Not even any insects. As I went deeper into the
woods, the world seemed to quiet down. Even the wind stopped. I could only hear
the crunches and scuffs of my feet trampling along thick roots, fallen leaves,
and broken branches.


I
walked for a good while, until the edge of the forest was lost far behind me. I
moved along a winding path that was not marked by stones, signs, or walkways.
There was some invisible string pulling me gently forward until I found what I
had been unknowingly looking for.


A
cave.


The
cave entrance was an inconspicuous thing — just a six-foot tall hole in a
grassy hill surrounded by leafy trees and shrubs. I might have walked right
past it and never known it was there if I had just been using my eyes. But
there was something special in the darkness that only a nightcrafter could
follow. I went inside, without even a hint of fear.


The
cave went on for some time. It twisted and turned so much it felt like I was
walking through the insides of a giant snake. A sickly-sweet aroma tickled my
nose; the smell of things decaying in the dark for years, or decades. But the
cave floor was fairly smooth, and my feet weren’t caught up by bones or
carcasses.


When
the faint glow of daylight at the cave entrance disappeared, I kept moving
forward. I opened myself to the Rift for comfort and to get a better sense of
my surroundings, and I nearly fell over when I felt what the Rift was like
here. It wasn’t like the fountain of power that flowed in hot spots, like that
abandoned elementary school I used to train in. This was something different.
Everything here felt like it had been here since time began. It’s hard to
explain how I knew that. It’s kind of like how you visit an old European town and
you can just feel the history there. The roads are weathered and uneven. The
houses are made in a way that’s rough and unrefined. It’s kind of the same in
the Rift, but instead of roads and houses there’s a different physical
sensation surrounding you.


Normally,
using Rift magic makes me feel like I’m swimming in a vast inky ocean. But this
place gave me a strange and new feeling. When I felt the Rift-material around
me it was like diving into a ball pit — those padded areas full of hollow
plastic balls you see at playgrounds and play centers for kids. The stuff
oozing out of the Rift here didn’t feel like liquid that I could make waves in.
It was more solid here. It felt like I could just reach out and grab clumps of
it.


I
stayed in the cave for a good long while just so I could fully experience its
unique sensations, and I wondered if other nightcrafters knew about this. Was
this something that was part of the later training? Maybe Madison would know.
Kellar definitely would, but I doubted we’d ever rekindle that teacher-student
relationship.


My
internal alarm clock reminded me that I’d been gone for too long, and pretty
soon Newton would start to get suspicious. I reluctantly left the cave, and as
my eyes adjusted to the light outside, I decided I would have to come back
here. This place was too special to leave behind without exploring more.


Fatigue
forced me to do a slow jog back to the cabin, and I ended up walking the last
half mile. I was drenched in my own juices by the time I got to our lonely little
temporary home. I had only been gone for a couple hours, and I figured that
Newton would still be sequestered in the basement and working on his arcane
studies. Sure enough, he was sitting in front of several monitors displaying a
variety of readouts.


“Anything
new?” I asked.


“I
have a lot to figure out here,” Newton murmured.


“I
have a lot of things to figure out too,” I said. “There’s some interesting
magic around here.”


Only
Newton’s eyes moved toward me. The rest of him stayed stock still. “Oh really?”


“Yeah,”
I said. “I found a cave out in the forest. It’s got a different vibe in the
Rift.”


“Anything
I should be investigating?” Newton asked.


“I
don’t think so,” I said. “It’s not a particularly strong area it’s just . . .
different. I doubt your gadgets would help much. I just want to spend some time
there. I’ll give you a full report when I get back.”


“And
when will that be?”


I
shrugged. “Maybe a couple days.”


“You’re
going to sleep there?”


“Maybe.
Might not sleep at all. I’ve done it before.”


“Okay
then,” Newton said as he walked over to a tool box and retrieved a couple of
items. “But take these with you.” He handed me a radio and a GPS watch.


“GPS
won’t work in a cave,” I said.


“Correct,”
Newton said. “But it will tell me your last position before you entered the
cave. And if something unexpected happens and you are forced to leave the
immediate area, I’ll know that too.”


“Worried?”
I asked.


“Just
taking precautions.”


I
smiled. “I’ll be back in forty-eight hours, tops.”


“I’m
sure you will be. And I’ll be right here waiting for you. Or coming to save
your ass if you don’t show up.”


“I’ll
be sure to be on time then.”


I
walked into the bathroom and took a quick shower. Then I grabbed some fresh
clothes and a bottle of water. I had one foot out the patio door when I heard
Newton’s voice.


“Kal.”


I
turned. Newton stood in the kitchen doorway, his face stoic and unreadable.
“Why are you really going?”


That
was a good question. Hadn’t thought about it much. “I don’t know,” I said. “It just
feels like I have to. Maybe there’s a bunch of other places like it in the
world, but I’ve never felt this way about anything in the Rift zone before. I
have to take advantage of this while I can, even if I can only enjoy it for a
little while.”


Newton
nodded. “I know exactly what you mean.”


I
stood there for a moment and tried to think of the perfect response for that.
When I couldn’t find the words, I just left. The sun was sinking below the
horizon, and for the first time in a while I was eager to see what the night
would bring.


* * *


 


There
were creatures here.


They
appeared about three hours after I went back into the cave. I didn’t even know
they were there at first. The Rift-kind here didn’t make the kind of ripples in
the Rift that I was used to. In this strange clumpy pool of Rift matter I
couldn’t even detect Rift-kind until they were right next to me. But I was
happy that they found me. They were beautiful.


I
didn’t sense their beauty through sight. The cave was totally dark and my eyes were
useless. But I could detect them through some different sense. It was like all
my other senses combined into something new. I could smell, hear, and feel them
all at once. I remembered something about synesthesia in a movie about an LSD
addict. Synesthesia is a condition where sensation pathways in the brain get
all mixed up and colors have tastes and sounds have smells. It felt like I was
going through that now. For some reason, in this deep cave where the Rift had
been coalescing for centuries without the faintest hint of light, I could “see”
things differently.


There
were Rift creatures roughly shaped like mini manta rays gliding through the air
on undetectable breezes. In my mind’s eye I associated them with all sorts of
sensations. They were surrounded by spots of fluorescent greens and oranges,
and when I looked at them I tasted a hint of citrus in my mouth and I could
hear tiny bells. The darkness was unchanged, and my eyes weren’t actually
involved in this process at all. Instead, the awareness of the Rift I’d
developed through my nightcrafter training was being used differently than I’d
ever experienced before. It was a completely new type of sensory input, and my
mind was just making the best translation it could by involving my other
senses.


It
was an amazing experience. All I could do was stand there and observe as the
creatures went about their business. I was sure they knew I was there, as they
casually veered away whenever their lazy flight paths put them on a collision
course with me. But they didn’t seem to care about my presence, and I was left
to study them in peace.


After
some hours, all the creatures left and the cave was still again. I stayed there
long after they vanished. It wasn’t because I was waiting for them to come back
or anything. I was just awed. It had been a long time since I’d felt something
new. It was comforting. It was magical.


For
the first time in years, I was amazed by the Rift. It wasn’t what I thought it
was. Maybe it wasn’t even what any of the nightcrafters thought it was. I
hadn’t been seeing the whole thing. I’d only been aware of the shadows of a
vibrant world. The Rift had so much more to offer beyond what I’d been taught.
My time in that cave gave me new perspective, and reawakened something in me.


I
loved the dark again.






CHAPTER 11
 
 


I
spent another day in the cave. The creatures came back twice more, and each
time was pretty much the same as before. But I didn’t get bored with them. I
was totally captivated each time. The creatures never did anything spectacular,
but just having them around was a wonderful, relaxing experience. It was almost
as comforting as spending the night with Newton.


The
memory of Newton brought me crashing back to the reality of my present
predicament. My time in the cave had been inspiring and educational, but not
particularly useful for solving the matter at hand. Newton was back at the
cabin, working on a solution for keeping Kellar and his cronies from having a
dangerous power. He was doing real work. I was out here just satisfying my own
curiosity. And, of course, I was running away from the emotions that had been
slowly developing ever since I met Newton. My escape to the cave provided me
the space I needed to come to terms with a relationship that died before it could
be born. Now it was time to get back to work.


So
I jogged back to the cabin in the morning.


The
little lonely house with the hunter green siding was quiet and unlit when I
arrived. I figured Newton would still be sequestered in the basement and poring
over data. But as soon as I opened the cabin’s front door, he grabbed me by the
arms. His eyes were wide open and his hair was wilder than usual.


“I
figured it out!” he said. “It makes sense now. You gotta come down here. Where
have you been? God, you’re soaked. Do you always sweat this much? It doesn’t
matter, come with me.” The words tumbled out of his mouth at machine gun pace.
I barely had time to comprehend what he was saying before he grabbed me by the
hand and dragged me downstairs.


“I
was totally stuck for a while,” Newton said quickly. “Everything seemed
contradictory but then I understood what was going on because at first I
thought the nightcrafters were phase shifting somehow just like what happens
when you push objects into the Rift but that’s not it at all it’s something
totally different which I guess makes sense because it would be harder to phase
shift something that was alive and keep it alive but—”


“Stop,”
I said, placing a hand over his mouth. “Take a breath, think for a second, and
just give me the quick and dirty version. Okay?”


Newton
nodded. I removed my hand.


“When
I first met you,” he said, “you showed me that spell that made my voltmeter
disappear and reappear. But I also had you put my chocolate in the Rift, and it
came back different. It tasted different and it looked different under the
microscope. Then I remembered how you said that fake magicians came up with the
rabbit out of the hat trick because nightcrafters couldn’t actually do that.
That’s when I realized that the ordinary phase shifting spell must not work
perfectly for organic matter. The spell ends up altering biological cells. Not
much, but just enough to make it impossible to shift something that’s living
and not kill it. Just a tiny change to the molecules in your brain or your
nervous system would kill you quick. So I figured that the nightcrafters didn’t
actually come up with a system to phase shift people over to the Rift like they
do with inorganic objects. Instead, they’re making tiny rips in the
membrane between the two dimensions. They’re temporary, of course. The fissures
only last for a fraction of a second before the membrane of the Rift snaps back
together, but it would be enough time to send a person through. That’s how it
works. I think.”


“You
think?” I said.


“Well
the math works,” Newton said as he gestured to the walls. It was then that I
realized the formerly plain white walls were now covered in frantic
scribblings. It looked like Newton had been scratching out mathematical
formulas like a mad scientist.


“The
math works,” Newton said again. “But I can’t be one hundred percent sure until
we test it out by analyzing the actual magic.”


“I’d
love to help you,” I said. “But I don’t know the spell.”


“But
I do,” Newton said with a giggle. He jumped over to his computer and pulled up
a media player app. He hit the play button and I heard words that made me
shiver.


“Night
comes swiftly and quietly on padded feet. The boy knows nothing beyond fear.
Red and green and orange flowing madly through the sky.”


My
jaw fell open. Then I asked him, “Is that the new phasing spell?”


“Yup,”
Newton said. “Kind of sounds like somebody reading a William S. Burroughs
novel, right?”


“It
sounds pretty standard for our spells,” I said. “The words don’t always have
literal meaning. They’re just there to put the mind in the right state for the
task. How the hell did you get this?”


“Blind
luck,” Newton said. “One of the nightcrafters in Times Square was near a brand
new ATM machine with an advanced security system. He was out of view of the
camera, but the microphone picked up his voice. When we did a collection sweep
of all the electronic surveillance equipment in the area, this got picked up.
It didn’t raise any flags from the automated data scrubbing algorithms, but I
decided it would be worth it to go through everything manually. Good thing I
did.”


“This
is crazy,” I said. “This might be the first time anyone has ever recorded a
nightcrafter spell.”


“That’s
great,” Newton said, “but not important at the moment. Can you use it? That’s
what’s important.”


“I
think so.”


“Good,”
Newton said. “Go grab a shower and change clothes. We’ve got some experiments
to run.”


* * *


 


I
showered quickly. I was out of soap so I used some that Newton brought — an odd
brand that smelled like lemons and dirt. By the time I realized the oddness I
was already covered in a thick lather of the stuff. I read the label and rolled
my eyes when I read, “All Natural”.


I
rinsed, thoroughly, and hopped out of the shower after just a few minutes. I
usually prefer much longer showers but Newton’s energetic eagerness had me
rushing and I didn’t even really know why. His enthusiasm is really infectious.
If he could figure out a way to bottle it and sell it he’d be able to solve
worldwide teenage apathy.


I
grabbed a towel and threw on some shorts and a t-shirt before heading down to
the basement. Newton was furiously plugging wires into machines and turning
knobs and dials. “So how does this all work?” I asked. “I hope you’ve figured
out the mechanics of this phasing spell because I sure as hell don’t know what
I’m doing.”


“We’re
reverse engineering here,” Newton said. “That’s a step-by-step process. For
now, I don’t need to know all the exact ins and outs of how it works. I just
need to know if you can do it.”


“And
I guess that’s where the spell comes in.”


“Precisely,”
Newton said. “I’m hypothesizing that all we need you to do is say the spell,
and the rest will just kind of take care of itself. Then I’ll have the sensor
data needed to figure out what’s going on behind the scenes.”


“There’s
no guarantee I’ll be able to get the spell to work,” I said. “I’m a rookie.
They’re veterans.”


“True,”
Newton said. “But you’re the best we’ve got. You’re all we’ve got. And so far you
haven’t told me anything about nightcrafting that makes me believe that you
need more than just the spell once you’ve mastered the basics of how to access
the Rift.”


“I
see a potential problem here,” I said. “What if an entirely different spell is
used to come back to this side of the Rift? We have no way of knowing for sure
since there aren’t any microphones over there to record people.”


“I
thought of that,” Newton said. “And you’re right. There is potentially a
problem if there are in fact two spells needed. But, based on the math, the
same effect should be needed regardless of which side of the Rift the spell
caster is on. So I think two spells existing is unlikely.”


“Unlikely,
huh?” I said.


“Sorry,”
Newton said. “That’s as confident as I can get. Worst case scenario: you get
stuck over there for a bit. But if you cast the spell successfully I should be
able to capture enough data to figure out what exactly is going on here. Then
it’s just a matter of time before I can replicate it and bring you back . . .
if it comes to that.”


“I
guess I’ll give it a shot then,” I said. “Where’s that damn spell?”


Newton
handed me a sheet of paper with the spell printed in big letters. I spoke the
words once. Then again, and again. Each word was important. I tried to match
the tone and pace I’d heard the other nightcrafter in the recording use. The
rest of the world fell away. My focus was only on the words. I repeated them
over and over until, finally, it happened.


There
was a shimmering in the air right in front of me. It was like the haze you see on
the horizon on a scorching summer day. I saw it, but only for an instant. Then
I felt the Rift envelop me in a cold embrace.


At
first it was just like being captured by Mater and her gang again. The darkness
surrounding me was complete and unending, and a constant frigid breeze made me
shiver. I reflexively reached out for magic and found it. It was a little
different this time. Maybe it was because I was here on my own terms, instead
of having been forced here by vengeful nightcrafters. Maybe it was due to my
recent encounter in the cave where I learned to love the dark again. Whatever
it was, I felt more at peace this time.


The
thought of the cave made me reflexively turn in the direction I thought it
would be in. It was a purely subconscious act, and I wasn’t actually expecting
to see anything. So imagine my surprise when, off in the distance, I saw
swirling spots of fluorescent greens and oranges, and my tongue tasted a hint
of citrus. It was the Rift-kind I’d encountered in the cave. They were miles
away, but I could still detect them. I stood there for a long while, thinking
about what this could mean. I had been thinking that I’d only had my weird
sensory experience in the cave because the creatures were on our side of the
Rift, but in their natural environment they were just the same. Of course the
creatures weren’t really emitting light; there was no natural light in the
Rift. But maybe the Rift-kind had some sort of senses of their own, and through
the nightcraft I was starting to understand the world as they did.


At
some point I realized I’d been there far too long, and the cold of the Rift was
making me shiver pretty badly. It was time to return to Newton. But now that I
knew how to get here on my own, I had a feeling I’d be coming back to this side
of the Rift more often.


I
spoke the same words that brought me here, and this time instead of seeing a
hazy shimmer I saw a vertical streak of grayness. It was like darkness, but not
as complete and unyielding as the rest of the world surrounding me. It lasted
only a moment, and then I was back in the cabin, with Newton furiously typing
on his laptop which now had a new odd gadget attached to it via several snaking
wires. The little machine looked like a satellite dish and a portable radio had
angry sex and made a baby.


“How
long was I over there?” I asked.


“Five
minutes,” Newton said. “I was starting to get a little worried when I realized
how long it had been. But I had some work to distract me.”


“I
can see that,” I said. “So what do you know now that you didn’t know before?”


“Well,”
Newton said, “now I know for sure what happens when the nightcrafters disappear
and reappear. The next step is to disrupt the forces at work so we can stop
them.”


“And
how do you intend to do that?”


“I
think I already have,” he said. “While
you were over there I analyzed the scans I just got when you succeeded with the
spell. That was the last bit of data I needed to confirm the math. Now I can
enter in the final settings that will put the finishing touches on this little
baby.” He patted the machine connected to his laptop.


“And
what exactly is that?”


“A
prototype,” Newton said, tapping a button that caused the machine to emit a
high-pitched whine. “Try to use the phasing spell now.”


I
spoke the spell, glad to have another reason to go back beyond the Rift again.
But nothing happened.


“Doesn’t
work,” I said.


Newton
just gave me that goofy lopsided of grin of his. He didn’t say anything for a
moment. He was letting the gravity of his accomplishment soak into my brain. I
smiled and said, “You did it.”


Newton nodded emphatically. “I’m quickly
discovering that all this magic shit is just about resonant frequencies.”


“What
does that mean?” I asked.


“Have
you ever seen video of an opera singer breaking a wine glass just with their
voice?”


“Yes.”


“The
glass breaks because it has a natural resonance,” Newton said, “which is a
frequency where the glass readily vibrates. Add enough sound volume to the
equation and the glass will vibrate so hard it’ll break.”


I
nodded. “And the same thing is happening to this membrane between us and the
Rift.”


“You
learn fast,” Newton said.


“So,”
I said as the wheels in my mind started turning, “the trick is to change the
natural resonance of that membrane between the two worlds. And you can do that
with this little gadget of yours?”


“Yup.
Well, just that one for now. We’ll need a bigger one.”


“How
much bigger?”


Newton
held his hands about three feet apart. “About that big. Significantly larger
than the prototype to increase effective range, but even then it would only
cover about a hundred miles in total diameter.”


“That’s
okay,” I said. “It’s still enough to keep the nightcrafters from popping in and
out of the Rift around New York City. It’s a start.”


“For
sure,” Newton said. “But there is one problem. We need to find a point where
the Rift magic is very strong so the signal will spread as far as possible. Got
any ideas?”


I
thought for a moment, and had a sudden realization. “Yes, actually. I know just
the place.”






CHAPTER 12
 
 


“This
is the creepiest place I’ve ever been in,” Newton said, “and that’s saying
something considering I’ve been to Dominique’s house.”


We
were in the basement of the old elementary school where Kellar had brought me;
the place where my career as a nightcrafter had come to a screeching halt. The
basement was just as I remembered it. It had the same rubber cement smell, and
the same loose sheets of paper shuffled under our feet. Newton had brought an
electric lamp with him for added protection from the Rift-kind, and it
illuminated the halls with bright light. There were parts of this building I
hadn’t actually seen with my eyes before, so I understood Newton’s surprise and
discomfort. Now that I could see it, I realized that this place was creepier than
I remembered.


Our only
companion on this task was the machine Newton had built. He’d taken to calling
it the Rift Inhibition Device, or RID. Newton and I carried the RID between us,
which would have been somewhat difficult if I hadn’t cast a featherweight spell
on it. It was three feet long, two feet wide, and weighed more than me. Using a
magical tether, I dragged it far behind us so light from Newton’s lamp wouldn’t
affect the spell.


The RID was the
product of non-stop work during the two weeks since we left Newfoundland.
Newton improved upon his prototype and the RID had passed a litany of tests.
While he built his masterpiece, my days and nights had been spent hopping into
and out of the Rift. Each time, I carried a number of Newton’s gadgets with me
so he could get more data. It was all in preparation for what we were going to
do tonight.


I’d
brought us here because Newton’s machine needed a place that would amplify its
unique signals through the Rift, and this was the best place in New York that I
knew of. The plan was simple: jump into the Rift with the machine, leave it
there, jump back out. Then we’d wait for signs that the nightcrafters were
pissed off, and we’d know it had all worked.


“You’re
sure you’ve got the spell perfected?” Newton asked me.


“Yes,”
I said. “What are you so worried about?”


“I
don’t know. Maybe you get attacked by some creature over there, or you slip on
some nachtjäger piss and crack your head on the ground and can’t remember the
spell. I just want to be sure you can get back if something goes wrong.”


I
smiled. “Aww. You’re worried. That’s sweet.”


“I’m
doing my job. I’m keeping you alive.”


“Uh
huh.”


Newton
blushed a tiny bit. Then he turned his attention to the RID and started hitting
buttons and flipping switches, making the device come alive. “Once this thing
is activated, you won’t be able to use the spell that brings you back. So I put
it on a timer. After you flip the last activation switch, you’ll have two
minutes to get your ass back over here. After that two minutes, the RID can’t
be turned off. You won’t be able to use the spell that brings you back here
unless you destroy the device. That’s a last resort though. I didn’t have time
to build a backup, so try not to break this one unless you absolutely have to.”


“Got
it,” I said. “Piece of cake. I’ll be back in a jiffy.” I grabbed the RID with
both arms and cast the spell that would allow me to slip into the Rift. The
magic ran its course as it always did, and I was quickly enveloped by the now
familiar icy blackness. I carefully placed the RID on the ground and clicked
the on switch. The device chimed softly, letting me know that it was
functioning and the timer countdown had begun. That sound was music to my ears,
and I was just about to pop back out of the Rift when I heard something else.


There
was someone here.


They
were practicing new magic. I could tell because I could hear the nightcrafter
speaking the words of the spell. I couldn’t figure out exactly what the words
were, or if it was even English. Through the Rift I could feel this
nightcrafter’s presence create a huge disturbance here — an aura pulsing with
power and sending cascading waves through the Rift. And I recognized that
voice.


It
was Kellar.


In
the span of about two seconds I had several thoughts. First, I cursed my luck
for coming here the same night Kellar decided to bone up on some new magic.
Secondly, I wondered what my odds of surviving this would be. Finally, I
wondered why my body was hurting so much all of a sudden.


The
pain was so excruciating I didn’t have any more thoughts for a while after
that. I swore I could see a bright light even though I was surrounded by pure
darkness. It felt like every bone in my body was slowly exploding. Somehow, I
remained conscious long enough to feel Kellar’s hands lifting me off the
ground. I hadn’t even realized I’d fallen.


“What
are you doing here, Kal?” Kellar growled.


“R-ruining
. . . your day,” I said.


I
only had one chance. I pushed away the pain, and acted on reflex. I had cast
the Rift ripping spell so many times by now that it was like second nature. I
grabbed Kellar just as I felt the Rift give way. The familiar gray slit in the
air appeared, and then we were back in the school basement.


It
took a moment for Kellar to realize what happened. I could see the shock on his
face. But he caught on quick. Once he figured it out, his eyes hardened and he
tightened his grip on my shirt. He was gripping so hard I could hear the fabric
tear. “Who taught you that spell?”


I
could feel Kellar drawing power from the Rift again. He was about to do
something nasty, I was sure of it. I tried to cast my own spell to defend
myself, but Kellar was blocking my magic. I was dead, I knew it. I saw a bright
light again, and figured Kellar had killed me so fast I hadn’t even felt it.
But then I heard Newton’s voice.


“Let
him go or I shoot you in the knees.”


I
knew that Newton was bluffing. He didn’t carry a gun. Kellar would figure that
out very quickly, but Newton’s light was bright enough to keep even Kellar from
casting magic. That meant he would run, and once he had fled far enough to
reach the darkness again he’d rain fury on us. But that light was our saving
grace. It provided just a couple seconds of distraction, and it was all I
needed.


I
felt Kellar use an arm to shield his eyes from the light, and I saw my opening.
A quick knee to his groin worked a special kind of magic and turned him into a
limp sack of potatoes in an instant. He fell to the floor in a motionless heap,
clutching his nethers in a fruitless effort to make the pain go away.


“I’m
sure he deserved that,” Newton said.


“Keep
the light on him,” I said. Kellar was lying on the floor, his breath coming in
ragged gasps. I made sure to stay out of his reach as I leaned down to look in
his pained face.


“Regretting
not voiding my memory now?” I said.


Kellar’s
face had been a twisted mask of pain, but suddenly it shifted to genuine
confusion. “I did void your memory.”


“What
are you talking about? I still remember everything.”


“Not
everything, apparently,” Kellar said. He sat up, the pain in his balls
apparently fading. “You remember the training, yes. But you’ve forgotten some
of the events outside of your lessons. That’s because the void spell didn’t
work well on you, not even with me casting it.”


I wanted to
believe he was lying. But Kellar never lied. He had no reason to. He would
never say one of his spells didn’t work unless it was true.


“You were good,
Kal,” Kellar continued. “Best student I’d ever had. You took to the magic like
you’d been born doing it. It was . . . frightening. The others were worried
that you would become too strong. It’s happened before you know — nightcrafters
with enough power to break the world. After you had your little mental
breakdown, Mater and a few other influential nightcrafters wanted you dead,
just to be safe. But I had to at least try the voiding spell. As much as you
disappointed me, you didn’t deserve to die for it.”


I could see it
on his face — the sadness, the fear, the disappointment. All this time I’d thought
he’d spared my memories for some special reason. Now he was telling me I was
special in ways I’d never even dreamed of. But he had still tried to make me
forget it all. He had tried to make me forget him.


“So,”
I said, “you didn’t leave me with my memories on purpose?”


Kellar
smiled, but there was no humor in that gesture. “No, quite the opposite
actually. I tried damned hard to make you forget everything. For your own
safety, and ours. I knew the spell didn’t work entirely. But I thought it would
have altered enough of your memory to keep you from seeking us out.”


Kellar’s words
were making sense. “When you came to see me in that cell beyond the Rift, you
didn’t think I was up to anything. You thought I was just regaining my memories
after all that time.”


“Nobody had
heard from you in years,” Kellar said. “You were all but forgotten, which is
exactly what I wanted. But then you got stupid. When Mater told me that she’d
captured you for kidnapping Madison, I genuinely thought it was just some
confused fragment of your memories making you lash out at the first
nightcrafter you met. And I almost
had Mater convinced of that too. I was going to catch up with you later and do
a more thorough cleanse of your memories with some new magic I’ve been working
on. That, ironically, was the spell I was practicing when you found me here.
Ever since Times Square, I’ve been trying to polish the spell so I could void
your memories for good and end all this. I was on your side, Kal.”


“Was?” I asked.
“Can’t help but notice the past tense there.”


Kellar nodded.
“Now you apparently know the resonance spell, and that makes you dangerous. We
can’t risk having you around anymore. Voiding your memory isn’t going to cut
it. Everything has changed, Kal. I can’t protect you anymore. I don’t want to.”


The
dam broke. A wave of emotions crashed over me. My guts churned and my head
swam. It was all so overwhelming that I took my eyes of Kellar just for a
moment, but that was all he needed. I had just enough time to register his fist
hurtling towards my chin. Then I saw the perforated, yellowed ceiling. Then I
saw the floor.


* * *


 


It
felt like I had been lying there for hours when my eyes opened again. The world
was still blurry, but I could make out figures. Kellar and Newton were still
here. I saw their figures silhouetted by the light of Newton’s lamp, which was
now on the floor with me. They were locked in an embrace. Hugging? No,
fighting. Kellar is bigger but Newton is scrappier. The scuffle continued for a
handful of seconds before Kellar scored a vicious elbow strike to Newton’s
temple. Newton went limp and crashed to the floor in a heap of limbs. Kellar
left my field of vision for a moment. When I could see him again, he was
holding something in his hand. A pipe.


“I
hate doing it this way,” he said. “But with your talent for unexpected magic,
this is the most certain method. I tried my best to help you. I’m truly sorry
it didn’t work out.”


Even
with my brain confused and befuddled, it only took me a second to realize he
was going to kill me. I felt a strange sense of resignation in that moment. It
was like some part of me had always believed it would come down to this. But
another part still had some fight left. I thought about using a spell to defend
myself, but Newton’s lamp was still going strong. I figured that Kellar had
left it on purposely, just to make sure I didn’t have any other magic tricks up
my sleeve. I closed my eyes, and waited for the end.


Then
I heard a manic yell. My eyes flew open, and I saw Newton spring from the
ground and grab Kellar. Newton had him by the throat for a second, but Kellar
wrestled his hands away. The two of them fought frantically in a desperate
hand-to-hand battle. With the lamp still on, Kellar couldn’t call up a spell to
get rid of Newton. That meant it was a fair fight. Newton fought with a
ferocity that I’d never seen out of him before. His punches were awkward, but
he was throwing so many it didn’t matter. He was making headway for a while,
but then he slipped on an old sheet of paper on the floor. Kellar saw his
opportunity and toppled Newton with a tackle that would have made any pro
football linebacker proud. Newton coughed and sputtered as he tried to get air
back into his lungs. I was just clearing my head of the cobwebs and getting
back to my feet when Kellar grabbed the pipe again.


“Bring
. . . it,” Newton said, breathlessly.


Kellar
just smiled and stepped forward. I steeled myself. But Kellar didn’t come for
me. He moved sideways, and smashed Newton’s lamp with one well-aimed swing. The
light flickered and died, and the dark came rushing back to fill the void. The
greatest living magician in the world was back in his element.


“Oh,
shit,” Newton said.


I
could feel Kellar making huge waves in the Rift. Again, I acted on instinct and
tried to cast a spell to bind him. It worked, for a brief a moment. Then my
magical binds fell away like wet toilet paper. Kellar reached towards me, and I
felt incredible force grabbing me by the neck and lifting me off my feet. I
heard Newton choke and gurgle, and I knew the same was happening to him.


Kellar
had always been stronger. He would always be stronger. There was no way
I could beat him. So I had only one option.


“Madison,”
I gasped.


Kellar
paused. I felt the crushing, smothering force lessen. “What did you say?”


I
could breathe and talk easier now, but still felt pain from my neck all the way
down to my toes, which were still dangling inches from the floor. “Madison.
Kill me and you’ll never see her again.”


“What
makes you think I even care?” Kellar said.


“You
kidnapped me to get her.”


“Mater
and her cronies did that,” Kellar said. “Not me.”


Good
point. I had to shift my approach. “But you are the one who failed to
stop us from cutting off the ability for nightcrafters to go into the Rift.”


“What
are you talking about?”


I
laughed as much as I could with the invisible hand still gripping my throat.
“Try it.”


Kellar’s
expression didn’t change at all, but my Rift-sense told me that he was trying
to work a different spell with his mind. When his eyes narrowed and he bared
his teeth, I knew he had failed, and we had won.


I
pressed my advantage. “What do you think will happen when your nightcrafter
peers find out that you let us do that right under your nose?”


“I
have no peers,” he said through clenched teeth.


“Mater
might disagree,” I said. “She seems to have quite a bit of pull these days. I
wonder how that happened. Who was it that invented that new spell anyway?”
Kellar flinched, ever so slightly, and I knew I had my opening.


“You’ve
messed up,” I said. “Can’t even stop one of your own students from ruining
everyone’s Rift-hopping fun? You totally ruined your rep on this one. But, if
you come out of this with Madison alive and well, at least it’s break even,
right?” I waited for Kellar to respond, not wanting to overplay my hand. But he
didn’t react. I had to press a little bit more.


“Kill
us and you still lose,” I said. “Trade us for Madison and it’s a draw. Your
choice.”


When
Kellar finally spoke, his voice was deep and steady. “There’s no way I let you
go, Kal. Not after what you’ve done. I let you go once. I am not one to repeat
my mistakes.”


“Fine
then,” I said. “Keep me. Lock me up in a black cell for the rest of my life.
Torture me if you want. Hold me up as an example of what happens when you go
against the nightcrafters. But let him go.” I pointed to Newton, who dangled in
the air just a few yards from me.


“Deal,”
Kellar said. Then my cell phone floated out of my pocket and into my hand. The
crushing invisible force around my neck disappeared and my feet returned to the
floor. “We make the trade in thirty minutes,” Kellar said. “Any longer than
that, and the deal is off. Call it in.”


I
dialed the fake information service number for the NATO operative emergency
line; the same one that I’d used in Times Square. The operator with the
cheerful voice came on again. All I said was, “Vermillion”. It’s my code word
for a hostage situation. The operator went silent, and a few seconds later an
unfamiliar male voice said, “Brief me.”


“Kellar
wants Madison,” I said. “He has me and the other field operative. We have to
make a trade.”


The
man asked, “Location?”


I
paused for a moment. I hadn’t thought things out that far. I didn’t even know
if Dominique was even keeping Madison in the same location, and Kellar hadn’t
given me any requirements on that. Then an idea popped into my head. It was a
long shot, but it just might work.


“The
trade has to be done immediately,” I said. “We only have half an hour. That
means we have to do it in the park near the facility. Blackstone Park,
westernmost lamppost. It’s a nice and open area. No tricks, or we’re dead.”


The
man on the other end of the conversation was silent for long seconds. For a
frightening moment I thought he was going to say something stupid and ruin the
whole thing. 


“Affirmative,”
he said. “We meet in thirty minutes.” Then the line clicked off.


A
sinister smirk appeared on Kellar’s face. “If you think a lamppost is going to
stop my magic, you’re really grasping at straws.”


“The
lamppost is just an easy landmark to find,” I said.


Then
Kellar did that thing where it seems like he’s looking right through me and can
see all my lies. But this time he just nodded. “Good. You’re not lying.”


And
he was right. I wasn’t lying. The lamppost was just a landmark. I just hoped
that it was still an accurate one.


* * *


 


Our
current location wasn’t anywhere near Blackstone Park, and Kellar didn’t trust
having us in a car. So we used nightcrafter means of transportation.


We
flew.


Kellar
had bound Newton and I with unyielding magic and brought us along with him as
he rocketed into the night sky. We went from having our feet on the ground to
dangling above low clouds in about two seconds. Newton and I exchanged awed
looks. This was what it was like to travel with a real master of magic.


Once
we were beyond the clouds, our vertical travel ended and more unseen forces
pushed us forward horizontally. Kellar led the way, with Newton and I floating
behind him and utterly helpless. I’d never seen a nightcrafter actually fly
before. It made me wonder what else a master like Kellar could do, and whether
my half-baked plan was going to work against him.


We
made the trip from Long Island to Springfield Township in about twenty minutes
and began our descent. As we slowly fell back towards the ground, the clouds
tickled my skin like a fine mist. It was a nice, quiet night. I tried to enjoy
it since it might be the last one I’d ever see.


“Where’s
the meeting location?” Kellar said.


I
looked down. We were still pretty high and I’d never seen the place from an
overhead perspective before. But I was able to spot the colorful playground in
an open plot of land and use that as a guide to find the lamppost. I tried to
point to it but my arms were tightly constricted by invisible forces so I just
nodded in the general direction and said, “Right there.”


I’d
barely gotten the words out before we plummeted towards the ground. I looked
over to Newton. His hair was all over the place and his eyes looked twice as
big as normal, but he still appeared to have his wits about him. A cushion of
air softened our landing and our feet hit soil. Some small part of me was sad
the ride was over. That remorse was brief though. I had work to do.


“We’d
better back up a bit,” I said. “The guys making the drop are the anxious type.”


Kellar
laughed. “Why would I want to back away from them?”


“God
dammit Kellar,” I said. “You scare people, okay? I don’t want some
trigger-happy idiot turning this whole thing to shit. So let’s back up a bit, please.”


Appealing
to Kellar’s ego always worked, so I wasn’t surprised when he turned and took
about a dozen steps away from the lamppost. He still had Newton and I firmly
bound to him through the Rift, so with every step he took we were tugged along.
Then we waited.


And
waited.


Ten
minutes passed. We’d hit our deadline and no one had showed up. There wasn’t a
single car to be seen, and no one was in the park. Kellar checked my phone to
see if I’d missed a call. There was nothing.


Kellar
looked at me with fury in his eyes. “Where are they?”


“I
actually have no idea,” I said. “They should be here. Maybe there was a
problem.”


“Or
maybe your friends are testing my resolve.”


I
felt Kellar reach out into the Rift. His presence was a like a tsunami, crashing
over me, almost overwhelming. I worried that he might be trying to cast a spell
that would bring a very violent and painful end for Newton and I. But when that
didn’t happen I realized he was doing something else. He was searching.
He was looking for Madison, expanding his senses for miles, and for one crucial
moment all of his attention was devoted on the task. I felt my magical
restraints weaken. I used just a tiny bit of my own magic to push them away. I
could move. I looked to Newton, and saw him still bound by Kellar’s spell. This
was my only chance to save us.


So
I ran up to Kellar and tackled him.


It
took all the strength in my legs to lift him off his feet and my momentum did
the rest, carrying him a good three yards before we landed in a heap of tangled
limbs. But Kellar was quick to recover, and in a flash he wrestled me onto my
back.


“You’re
insane,” he said.


I
smiled. “And you are out of bounds.”


I
wished I had a camera with me so I could capture the look on his face. His
expression was a mix of shock, anger, and even a little bit of fear as he
realized I had carried him ten feet away from the edge of the Rift. He had no
magic here.


I
didn’t either, of course. But I still had an advantage. You see, Kellar hadn’t
grown up fighting dirty in the streets of the Bronx. I had.


I
threw a clump of dirt in his face. He flinched and took a few steps backwards.
He was heading back towards the lamppost and the safety of the Rift. I
certainly couldn’t let that happen, so I slid forward and kicked his shins.
Kellar howled and fell backwards, but he twisted his torso, extended his arms
and landed on his hands. In a second he was back on his feet with a wild look
on his face. I scrambled off the ground and took a swing at his left temple. He
blocked, spun, and delivered an elbow to my chest. That hurt. But I kept my
focus. I had to keep Kellar close. If he got back into the Rift, I was a dead
man.


His
last attack sent me reeling backwards, but I reached out and grabbed a handful
of his hair and yanked. His body lurched along with mine, but he was able to
keep his footing. I needed him on the ground, not on his feet. So, once I
regained my balance, I kicked him in the knee.


He
cursed, and I heard him utter a quick pain relief spell out of reflex. But the
Rift was still just out of reach. Kellar bent down to take weight off of his
injured knee, giving me the opportunity I needed. I hit him right in the jaw
with a left cross.


That
really hurt. You see it in
the movies all the time, but actually hitting a guy in the jaw with your bare
knuckles hurts like a son of a bitch. But Kellar went down like the Titanic. As
soon as he was out, I ran back to the cover of the Rift. Kellar wasn’t moving,
but I wasn’t taking any chances. I used my magic to scoop up a massive clump of
earth. It hung in the air for a second, then I floated it over to Kellar. I
slowly dumped it over his unconscious body, leaving his head free so he could
breathe. Once that was done, I fell to the ground. My breaths came in short,
wheezy gulps. I felt sick, excited, and tired, all at once.


“Little
help over here?” Newton said, breaking me out of my stupor. I turned and saw he
was still bound by Kellar’s spell even though he was knocked out. A warmth
spread throughout my body, calming me. He was safe, and that meant the world to
me.


I
walked up to him and paused for a moment. It’s always tricky to dispel another
nightcrafter’s magic, especially one better than you. Especially when
you only know a limited number of spells. So, instead of trying to break
Kellar’s binds with brute force, I carefully pushed each one back through the
Rift.


“Where’s
our backup?” I asked him as I got rid of the last bind. “What happened to the
exchange?”


Newton
looked at me with sad eyes. “There was never going to be any exchange, Kal.”


I
was puzzled, and I’d just opened my mouth to question further when Newton just
closed his eyes and shook his head. Then I finally realized what he meant. “So
that’s how it is, huh? We just had to fend for ourselves.”


Newton
shrugged. “That’s the job. Speaking of jobs . . . we still have one left.”


“And
what would that be?” I asked.


Newton
pointed at Kellar and said, “Delivering him to Dominique.”






EPILOGUE
 
 


“He
will kill us all. You know that, right?”


I
said the words to Dominique as we stood on the dark side of the two-way mirror
separating us from the brightly lit transparent chamber that Kellar sat in. He
was perfectly calm and seated in a Zen meditation position. He breathed freely.
He looked completely relaxed, except for his eyes. Those eyes were burning with
hatred.


“He
will try,” Dominique said. “But it’s not him we have to worry about at the
moment. How long do you think it will be before the other nightcrafters come
looking for him?”


“It
may take a while for them to realize he’s missing,” I said. “He was known to
disappear on a whim. Nobody checked up on him.”


“That’s
good news,” Dominique said. “We should have all the time we need to get the
info we’re looking for.”


“I
don’t know about that,” I said. “He will be difficult to handle. As long he’s
conscious, he’s dangerous.”


Dominique
gave me a humorless smile. “I’m sure you can handle whatever he throws at us.
After all, you’re the one with that special brain.”


“Uh
huh,” I mumbled. As part of the debriefing, Newton and I had been compelled to
give the details of the whole encounter that night. I’d wanted to keep that
part about Kellar not being able to void my memory a secret, but Newton spilled
the beans. I wasn’t mad though. He was doing his job, and he was trying to
protect me. The more valuable NATO thought I was, the less likely I was to end
up in one of these white cells if things turned sour.


“We’ll
make sure he and Madison are kept as far apart as possible,” Dominique said.
“That way if we do have a breakout, we won’t lose both of them.”


“And
where is Madison?” I asked.


“Someplace
safe,” Dominique said. “Just like your parents.”


There
it was again. Her little dig to remind me who was really in control here; a
little barb to throw me off my line of questioning. But I wasn’t going to take
her bait. I needed answers.


“What
happened with the hostage exchange?”


Dominique
sighed. “We didn’t have enough time.”


“How
much time would you have needed?” I asked. “An hour? A day? I just want to know
for future reference.”


She
turned to me, slowly. She looked tired. Bloodshot eyes, sagging shoulders.
“What do you want from me, Kal?”


“I
want you to tell me the truth,” I said. “I want you to tell me that you left me
and Newton out there to die.”


“Yes,”
she said plainly. “I did. You got captured by the most powerful nightcrafter
alive and demanded we make a hostage exchange in thirty minutes. That would
have meant exposing agents to Kellar, and it would have meant taking a very
dangerous and very valuable asset out of a controlled environment and putting
her in the wild with little preparation. Madison probably would have escaped
before we even got to your location. Maybe that was Kellar’s plan all along.”


“You
could have done something. You could have tried.”


“I
could have, yes. And I could have gotten agents killed and lost a valuable
enemy asset in the process. All for a deal from a man I had no reason to trust.
I made the choice I had to make, Kal. It was hard, don’t think for a second
that it wasn’t, but it was the right choice and you better hope that you’ll
always have someone like me around to make that kind of choice so you don’t
have to.”


She
was right, of course. But just because she was right, that didn’t mean I was
wrong. “I did it for Newton,” I said.


Dominique
sighed. “I know you did. You figured he was worth more than your life and the
strategic value of Madison. You didn’t do all the math, though. You didn’t
account for all the variables. I can’t fault you for that. That kind of thing
is not your job. It’s mine.”


“No
regrets, huh?”


“Not
a one,” Dominique said.


I
just nodded. There was nothing I could say to that. I turned and headed for the
door.


“Wait,”
Dominique said. “Before you go and get some well-deserved rest, stop by my
office in a couple of days. I have something I want to give you.”


“What
is it?” I asked.


“I’m
not sure if I can get it yet,” she said. “But if I can, it’s something you’ll
want.”


“Well
now I’m intrigued,” I said. “Can you give me a hint?”


“No,”
Dominique said. “As you know, I hold my cards close to the chest. And I don’t
want to disappoint you if it can’t happen. Just come by in a couple of days. In
the meantime, I have something else for you that I can tell you about.”


* * *


 


Since
my apartment was still compromised, Dominique had to find other accommodations
for me. I spent one night in a hotel then moved into my new digs: a rooftop
house. It’s one of those unique New York City things. With Manhattan land so
rare and valuable, it’s often easier to just plop a little house on top of a
building. It also helps keep things nice and secret. No neighbors, and the
building was the tallest on its block so nobody could peep in. The cozy four
room house used an A-frame shape, creating a triangle that even a keen observer
would easily mistake for the peak of the narrow office building it had been
built on top of. It even had a private staircase which, while a definite plus,
would have been a pain for most people carrying groceries and furniture. But a
few smashed light bulbs and a featherweight spell made it all easy for me. It
was like my own little secret pyramid above all of Manhattan.


Dominique
hadn’t been kidding when she told me about rewards for a job well done.


But
I knew this wasn’t what she had been talking about the last time I saw her. The
house was just a necessity — a way to keep me isolated but close and
comfortable. She had something of more importance to give me. I was sure of
that.


After
getting used to my new home, I went down to our new office. We had never found
the nightcrafter who Newton had detected snooping around the United Nations
building, so Dominique had no choice but to move the whole operation while
Newton and I had been in Newfoundland. The new department headquarters was in
the same inconspicuous government building that housed Newton’s secret basement
lab. It was a downgrade, for sure, but it was also a lot less likely to be a
place of interest for spies.


I
met Dominique in her new private office on a slightly overcast day. The city
was dappled in alternating light and dark as the clouds lazily shifted, casting
shadow over some parts and revealing light over others. As soon as Dominique
saw me she gave me a tight smile, and a nod. Then she opened a drawer in her
desk and retrieved a gold box a little bigger than a hardcover book. She held
it out to me and said, “This is for you.”


I
opened the box. There was a shiny medal inside. It was a circle of five golden
eagles surrounding a five-pointed white star trimmed in gold, with a blue
center full of gold stars. It wasn’t the prettiest thing I’d ever laid eyes on,
but it was impeccably crafted. The velvet-lined presentation box also contained
a miniature replica of the medal on a little ribbon, a blue lapel pin with a
silver eagle in the center, and one of those horizontal ribbon pins that
military personnel use to show awards. The top of the box held a note which
read, “The Presidential Medal of Freedom is hereby awarded to Kalani Kai for
especially meritorious contributions to the security and national interests of
the United States.”


“That
is the highest civilian award our government offers,” Dominique said. “It is
given solely at the discretion of the President.”


I
looked at the signature on the note. It was the President’s name. “Is this a
real signature, or a stamp?”


“Real,”
Dominique said. “He signed it himself yesterday when he was in the city for a
briefing on what you and Newton accomplished. Newton is getting a medal too,
although he doesn’t know it yet.”


“And
the President just decided to do that on his own?” I said.


“He
may have had some suggestions from me.”


“Is
this your way of apologizing?” I asked.


“I
only apologize when I’m wrong,” Dominique said. “This is my way of saying thank
you.”


I
tried to hold back the smile I could feel bubbling up from some happy place
inside me. I wanted to be angry with her. I wanted to hold on to all the
frustration and suspicion I’d felt towards her ever since she refused to tell
me where my parents are. But she just handed me the first award I’d ever been
given in my life, and it was a higher honor than I could have ever dreamed of.
Still, I wasn’t in the mood to just let her off the hook completely. “Well . .
. thank you,” I said. “But it would have been nicer to receive it from the
President personally.”


Dominique
gave me her best “Bitch, please” glare. “We’re never going to put the
President in the same room with a known nightcrafter. Not even you.”


“Fair
enough,” I said. “I guess I should just be happy and find a case to put this
in.”


“No
actually,” Dominique said as she reached out and grabbed the box from my hands.
“You don’t get to keep it. Not yet, at least. The awards are classified. Just
like everything else we do.”


A
wave of disappointment hit me. My shoulders sagged and it felt like all the air
in my lungs just rushed out of me. But it lasted only a moment. In a flash of
realization I came to terms with what Dominique was saying . . . what she had
always been saying. This was just the way things were; the way things had to
be. This was the job I signed up for. “I should have expected as much.”


“Yes,”
Dominique said. “You should have.”


I
left her office after that. I didn’t give her any further thanks. I didn’t say
anything at all. I just left. There were no more words that needed to be said
between us. Our relationship had always been based on necessity and mutual
benefit. Nothing more. Once it was clear that there was nothing else we could
do for each other in that room, I left. I didn’t think twice about it, and I’m
sure she didn’t either.


My
mouth was a little dry after that meeting so I headed to the kitchen to grab
some water. Newton was there. As usual he was drinking aromatic coffee and
reading something on his tablet. I hadn’t seen him in a couple days since he
was mostly occupied with keeping Kellar captive. His hair was even messier than
usual and he was wearing the same clothes as the last time I saw him. But when
he saw me he smiled, and the world felt right again.


“You’re
still here?” he said. “I figured they would’ve shipped you off to Brussels to
meet with the big wigs and get your shiny new corner office.”


“Not
yet,” I said. “Besides, somebody has to help you figure out all this magic
business.”


“True,”
Newton said.


“How
are you holding up?”


“I’m
learning as I go,” Newton said. “Adapt or die. You know how it is.”


“I
most certainly do,” I said. I grabbed a ceramic mug and poured in some chilled
water from the cooler next to me.


“Kellar
and Madison seem to be locked up tight for now,” Newton said. “We’ve earned a
vacation, don’t you think?”


“I
guess?” I said. “What were you thinking of?”


“I
just happen to know a nice quiet place in Newfoundland,” Newton said with a sly
grin. “And there’s another meteor shower coming up. Should we steal away for a
bit?”


The
last time we’d been in that little cabin with the green siding, Newton had
practically shut off all his feelings, and with them any chance of us exploring
the possibility that we might be more than friends. Now he was opening the door
again. I didn’t know why at first. But after a moment I figured that maybe
capturing Kellar and keeping any nightcrafters within a hundred miles of New
York City from phasing into the Rift had changed him. Maybe it had given him
hope.


I
wanted to say yes to his proposal. Badly. But the job wasn’t finished
yet. Hope wasn’t going to change that. “I think it will have to be a staycation
for me,” I said. “I have a feeling I’m going to be needed here.”


Newton
sighed and said, “Yeah. I figured.”


“But
it would be nice to go back to that little cabin one day,” I said. “When the
Rift is closed, I’m going to take you up on that offer.”


Newton
perked up. “Then screw the vacation! I better get back to work on figuring out
how to close that damn thing.”


“I
love your enthusiasm.”


“You
better,” he said as he finished his coffee and walked towards his lab. “People
who don’t appreciate enthusiasm are a bore to work with.”


I
laughed. Newton gave me a playful wink and then went off to do whatever a
scientist studying magic has to do. Then I finished my water and followed him
back to the lab. We still had much to learn, and many more dangers to face, but
the nights felt a little less scary now, and the future never looked so bright.


###
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